The Central Park Case and Comparative Case Studies Bibliography

Video

- Angeles, Cruz, dir. The Show. New York: Rollin' Deep Productions, 2003. Videocassette.
- Beauchamp, Keith, dir. *The Untold Story of Emmett Louis Till*. Work-in-progress. Videocassette.
- *The Central Park Jogger Case: What Went Wrong.* American Justice Series. A&E, July 2003. Videocassette.
- Cook, Fielder, dir. Judge Horton and the Scottsboro Boys. NBC, 1976. Videocassette.
- de Lestrade, Jean-Xavier, dir. *Murder on a Sunday Morning*. New York: New Video Group, 2003. Videocassette.
- Ferland, Guy, dir. Our Guys. ABC, 1999. Videocassette.
- Good Night, Sweet Wife: A Murder in Boston. CBS, 1990. Videocassette.
- Goodman, Barak, dir. *Scottsboro: An American Tragedy*. WGBH Educational Foundation, 2001. Videocassette.
- Greaves, William, dir. *A Passion for Justice*. New York: William Greaves Productions, 1989. Videocassette.
- Griffith, D. W., dir. Birth of a Nation. New York: Kino on Video, 1915. Videocassette.
- King, Jr., Woodie, dir, *The Torture of Mothers*. New York: Woodie King Assoc., 1980. Video.
- Kunstler, Emily and Sarah Kunstler, dirs. *William Kunstler: Disturbing the Universe*. Chicago: Off Center Media, 2009. Video.
- Kurosawa, Akira, dir. Rashomon. Daiei, 1951. Video.
- Lazarus, Margaret and Renner Wunderlich, dirs. *Rape Culture*. Cambridge: Cambridge Documentary Films, 1975. Video.
- Mulligan, Robert, dir. To Kill a Mockingbird . Los Angeles: Universal, 1962. Video.
- Nelson, Stanley, dir. *The Murder of Emmett Till*. WGBH Educational Foundation Boston, 2003, Videocassette.
- The Preppy Murder. ABC, 1999. Videocassette.

Primetime: The Mind of a Rapist. ABC News, December 2002.

- Simmons, Aisha, dir. No! The Rape Documentary: Ending Sexual Assault and Violence Against Women. Philadelphia: AfroLez Productions, 2006.
- Torres, Arturo Perez, dir.. *Wetback: The Undocumented Documentary*. National Geographic, 2007. Video.
- "View from Central Park." *Gideon Day Client-Defender Speak Out: Myron Bedlock, Yusef Salaam and Sharonne Salaam*. Albany, NY, 18 March 2003. http://www.nysda.org/Hot_Topics/Gideon_Day/gideon_day.html (8 April 2005).
- Williams, Marco and Whitney Dow, dirs. *The Two Towns of Jasper*. Arlington, VA: PBS, 2002. Videocassette.

Speeches, Interviews & Transcripts of News Broadcasts

- Abu-Jamal, Mumia. "The Other Central Park Rapes." *Prison Radio*. www.prisonradio.org/maj/maj_12_22rapes.html (5 June 2004).
- Acosta, Alexander. "Alexander Acosta Holds a News Conference on the Case of the Murder of Emmett Till." *Federal Document Clearing House Political Transcripts*, 10 May 2004.
- Adams, Noah, narr. "Susan Smith Trial to Begin July 10th." *All Things Considered*. NPR, 9 June 1995.

"Boston's Stuart Murder/ Suicide Case." Nightline. ABC, 8 January 1990.

- Bradley, Ed. "The Murder of Emmett Till: Justice Department Reopening 50-year-old Case of Murder of 14-year-old Emmett Till." *60 Minutes*. CBS, 24 October 2004.
- Bury, Chris, narr. "Truth Be Told." Nightline. ABC, 3 December 2002.
- Cafferty, Jack, narr. "Central Park Jogger Trial. *Newsline*, New York Fox 5, 13 June 1990. Transcript #103.

Conan, Neal, narr. "Central Park Jogger Case." *Talk of the Nation*. NPR, 10 December 2002.

. "Concept of False Confession and Its Relevance in the Central Park Jogger Case." *Talk of the Nation*. NPR, 10 December 2002.

Couric, Katie, narr. "Katie Couric Exclusive: The Central Park Jogger: After 14 Years,

Woman at Center of Famous Case Reveals Identity." NBC News, 6 April 2003.

Cox, Tony, narr. "Two Rape Cases, Tow Different Reactions." *Tavis Smiley Show*. NPR, 6 December 2002.

. "Verdicts for Central Park Five May be Overturned." *Tavis Smiley Show*, NPR, 6 December 2002.

- DiMaiti, Carl. "Boston Pregnancy Murder Case over 10 Years Old Eerily Similar to Laci Peterson Case." Interview with Charles Gibson. *Good Morning America*. ABC, 23 April 2003.
- Donahue, Phil, narr. "Crime and Punishment: Was the Jogger Defendants' Sentence Fair?" *Donahue*, 14 September 1990.
- Edwards, Bob, narr. "Mother's False Allegation Stirs Racial Issues." *Morning Edition*. NPR, 8 November 1994.
- Fairstein, Linda. "Brutal Killing of an 18-year-old Girl in Central Park Back in 1986; Robert Chambers, Who's Served His Time, Set Free." Interview with Jon Frankel. *The Early Show*. CBS, 14 February 2003.
- Feyerick, Deborah, narr. "Axis of Evil Back in the News..." CNN Saturday Edition. CNN, 14 December 2002.
- Friedman, Sonya, narr. "Money, Murder and the American Dream." *Sonya Live*, 6 July 1992.
- Gibson, Charles, narr. "Emmett Till 50-Year-Old Case Reopened." *Good Morning America*. ABC, 11 May 2004.
- Goodman, Amy, narr. "Central Park 5 Are Cleared! Manhattan State Supreme Court Judge Throws Out the Convictions of the Five African-American and Latino Young Men Who Were Imprisoned for Up to 12 Years. *Democracy Now!*, 20 December 2002.

_____. "Central Park Jogger Case is Reopened After New DNA Evidence Shows Five African-American and Latino Youths who were Imprisoned for Years did Not Commit the Rape." *Democracy Now!*, 6 September 2002.

_. "The Court's Role is to Maintain the Social Order.' 'Jesus Couldn't Have Won It.' We Go Back in Time with the Words of Famed Attorney William Kunstler, Sharonne Salaam, Mother of Yusef Salaam, and Historian Robin Kelley on the Scottsboro Nine." *Democracy Now!*, 6 December 2002.

_. "Juror Speaks Out Against Convictions in the Central Park Jogger Case: A

Meeting between the Juror and the Mother of One of the Young Men who was Sentenced to 10 Years in Prison." *Democracy Now!*, 31 October 2002.

_."Manhattan DA Expected to Call for Dismissing Central Park Jogger 5 Convictions, Protestors Gather at New York Courthouse." *Democracy Now!*, 5 December 2002.

."Manhattan DA Office Asks for More Time to Investigate the Famous Central Park Case: A Roundtable Discussion on Forced Confessions." *Democracy Now!*, 20 September 2002.

_."Manhattan DA Set to Determine the Fate of the Central Park Jogger Rape Case this Week: Pulitzer Prize-winning Journalist Sydney Schanberg Discusses the New Evidence and the Power Politics that have Always Swirled Around this Controversial Case." *Democracy Now!*, 3 December 2002.

. "We Wanted Our Children to Be Professionals. We Wanted Our Children to be Lawyers and Doctors and School Teachers. We Wanted for All Children what All People Want for Their Children': The Mothers and Sisters of the Central Park 5 Speak Out." *Democracy Now!*, 6 December 2002.

_. ""William Kunstler: Disturbing the Universe': New Documentary Examines Life, Legacy of Famed Radical Attorney." *Democracy Now!*, 12 November 2009. <u>www.democracynow.org/2009/11/12/william kunstler disturbing the universe</u> (7 June 20110).

. "Wrongly Convicted Central Park Jogger Men to Sue." *Democracy Now!*, 8 December 2003.

- Goodman, Barak. "Director Barak Goodman Discusses 'Scottsboro: An American Tragedy,' His Documentary of the Conviction of 9 Black Boys in 1931 for Rapes They Did Not Commit." Interview with Alex Chadwick. Weekend Edition Saturday. National Public Radio, 17 June 2000.
- Keyes, Allison, narr. "Central Park Five." Tavis Smiley Show. NPR, 20 December 2002.
 - . "Cindy Rodriguez Discusses the Decision by a Judge to Vacate the Convictions of the Central Park 5; Crystal Cuffee Discusses How Her Son is Doing Since the Ruling." *Tavis Smiley Show.* NPR, 20 December 2002.

. "Efforts to Require that Police Videotape Interrogations." *Tavis Smiley Show*. NPR, 17 January 2003.

Lehrer, Jim, narr. "Central Park Justice." *NewsHour with Jim Lehrer*. MacNeil/Lehrer Productions, 24 December 2002.

Levin, Ellen and Danielle Roberts. "Ellen Levin and Danielle Roberts Discuss Jennifer Levin and the Release of her Killer, Robert Chambers." Interview with Katie Couric. *Today*. NBC, 13 February 2003.

_____. "Interview with Ellen Levin." Interview with Larry King. *CNN Larry King Live*. CNN, 1 March 2003. cnnstudentnews.cnn.com/TRANSCRIPTS/0303/01/1klw.00.html (14 October 2004).

Mayer, Raleigh. Interview with Larry King. Larry King Live. CNN, 13 June 1990.

- McFadden, Cynthia, narr. "Central Park Jogger Case Five Men Convicted of the Brutal Attack and Rape are having their Sentences Overturned." *Good Morning America*. ABC, 5 December 2002.
- McKenna, Thomas. "New York City Homicide Detective." Interview. Fresh Air from WHYY. NPR, 15 August 1996.
- Meili, Trisha. "The Central Park Jogger." Interview with Emma Simpson. British Broadcasting Company Radio. http://www.bbc.co.uk/radio4/today/reports/archive/features/jogger.shtml (18 April 2005).

. "Central Park Jogger." Interview with Madeleine Brand. *Morning Edition*. NPR, 8 April 2003.

____. "Encore Presentation: Interview with Trisha Meili." Interview with Larry King. *Larry King Live*. CNN, 3 May 2003. http://www.cnn.com/TRANSCRIPTS/0305/03/lklw.00.html (2 August 2004).

_____. "Oprah Talks to the Central Park Jogger." Interview with Oprah Winfrey. *O: The Oprah Magazine*, April 2002. <u>http://www.oprah.com/omagazine/200204/omag_200204_ocut_excerpt.jhtml</u> (10 April 2005).

- Molpus, David, narr. "Susan Smith Trial to Begin July 10th." *All Things Considered*. NPR, 9 June 1995.
- Moore, Colin. "Colin Moore, Defense Attorney in Central Park Jogger Trial." Interview with Edie Magnus. *America Tonight*, CBS, 2 November 1990.
- Munn, Hugh. "Hugh Munn, South Carolina Law Enforcement Division, Discusses the Murder of Two South Carolina Boys by Their Mother and the Investigation Leading up to the Confession." Interview with Paula Zahn. CBS This Morning. CBS, 4 November 1994.

Novak, Robert, narr. "Confronting Rape." CNN Crossfire. CNN, 6 April 1990.

- Rodriguez-Taseff, Lida and Michael Smerconish. Legal Brief with Catherine Callaway. *CNN Sunday Morning*. CNN, 8 December 2002.
- Russell, Linda. "Linda Russell Discusses Her Daughter, Susan Smith." *CNN Larry King Live*. CNN, 10 April 2000.

. "'My Daughter Susan Smith': Author Linda Russell Talks about her Daughter Susan who Killed Her Two Children." Interview with Diane Sawyer and Charles Gibson. *Good Morning America*. ABC, 4 April 2000.

- "Sharonne Salaam, Whose Son was Convicted in Central Park Beating Case, Discusses New Evidence that could Dismiss the Convictions of Five Teens Charged in the Case." Interview with Harry Smith. *The Early Show*. CBS, 5 December 2002.
- Salaam, Yusef. "Yusef Salaam, Accused of 1989 Central Park Jogger Rape," with Mike Wallace. 60 Minutes. CBS, 15 March 1992.
- Santana, Raymond. Interview with Bruce Banter. *Playahata.com*, 5 June 2003. http://www.playahata.com/pages/interviews/interview_raymondsantana.htm (5 August 2004).
- Sawyer, Diane, narr. "New Suspect In Central Park Gang Rape." Narrated by Diane Sawyer. *Primetime Live*. ABC, 26 September 2002.
- "Senators Schumer & Talent & Representative Rangel Hold a News Conference on the Investigation into the Murder of Emmett Till." *FDCH Political Transcripts*, 19 November 2004.
- Smith, David. "David Smith's Sorrow." Interview with Barbara Walters. 20/20. ABC, 28 July 1995.

___. "Interview with David Smith." Interview with Peter Jennings. *ABC World News Tonight*. ABC, 15 November 1994.

Solomon, Nancy, narr. "New Evidence in Central Park Jogger Case." Weekend Edition Saturday. NPR, 19 October 2002.

____. "Prosecutor Seeks Dismissal of Central Park Jogger Convictions." *All Things Considered*. NPR, 5 December 2002.

_____. "Prosecutor: Toss Central Park Jogger Convictions." *Morning Edition*. NPR, 6 December 2002.

Stevens, Suzanne, narr. "Mother's False Allegations Stir Racial Issues." Morning

Edition. NPR, 8 November 1994.

- Tarbox, Edye. "Trial Beginning in Central Park Jogger Case." Narrated by Edye Tarbox. *CBS Morning News.* CBS, 14 June 1990.
- Toobin, Jeffrey, et al, narr. "Central Park Wilding Attack Revisited." *Connie Chung Tonight*. CNN, 5 September 2002.
- Van Susteren, Greta, narr. "Five Years After the Death of Her Two Grandchildren, Linda Russell Discusses their Killer, Daughter Susan Smith." *CNN Burden of Proof*, CNN, 11 April 2000.
- Warren, Michael. "Central Park Jogger Case." Interview with Jacki Lyden. *All Things Considered.* NPR, 6 September 2002.
- Wells, Howard. "South Carolina Sheriff Howard Wells." Interview with Barbara Walters. 20/20. ABC, 4 November 1994.
- Zahn, Paula, narr. "Ellen Levin and Doris Tate Discuss Murders of Children." *This Morning*. CBS, 19 July 1991.

_____. "The Filming of the Charles and Carol Stuart Story." *This Morning*. CBS, 9 July 1990.

Articles, Chapters & Dissertations

- Acker, James R. "Be Careful What You Ask For: Lessons from New York's Recent Experience with Capital Punishment." *Vermont Law Review* 32 no. 4 (2008): 683-741. http://lawreview.vermontlaw.edu/articles/v32/4/acker.pdf (18 December 2010).
- Acland, Charles R. "'Tall, Dark and Lethal': The Discourses of Sexual Transgression in the Preppy Murder." In Youth, Murder, Spectacle: The Cultural Politics of 'Youth in Crisis, '61-74. Boulder, CO: Westview Press, 1995.
- Adams, Edward. "Burning Flag Outside Court Held Protected." New York Law Journal (17 January 1991): 1.

_. "Issue of Interrogation in Park Jogger Case Before Appellate Panel; Improper Questioning of 15-Year-Old Advanced as Justification for Reversal." *New York Law Journal* (October 1992): 1.

____. "Judge Bars Cameras From Trial Involving Central Park Jogger." *New York Law Journal* (13 June 1990): 1.

- Adcock, Thomas. "New Generation of Lawyers Try to 'Do the Right Thing': Attorneys, Filmmaker Convince Government to Reopen 1955 Murder Case." *New York Law Journal* 2 (2 July 2004): 16-18.
- Alfieri, Anthony V. "Prosecuting Race." *Duke Law Journal* 48, no. 1157 (1999). www.law.duke.edu/journal/dlj/articles/dlj48p1157.htm (20 April 2005).

. "Prosecuting Violence/Reconstructing Community." *Stanford Law Review* 52, no. 809 (April 2000).

____. "Representing Race: Lynching Ethics—Toward a Theory of Racialized Defenses." *Michigan Law Review* 95, no. 1063 (February 1997).

_. "Retrying Race." Michigan Law Review 101, no. 1141 (March 2003).

Allison, Terry L. and Renee R. Curry. "All Anger and Understanding': Kureishi, Culture, and Contemporary Constructions of Rage." In *States of Rage: Emotion, Eruption, Violence and Social Change*. Edited by Renee Curry and Terry Allison, 146-66. New York: New York University Press, 1996.

_____. "Invitation to Rage." In *States of Rage: Emotion, Eruption, Violence and Social Change*. Edited by Renee Curry and Terry Allison, 1-11. New York: New York University Press, 1996.

- Altman, James M. Review of *My Life as a Radical Lawyer*, by William M. Kunstler. *New York Law Journal* (24 January 1995): 2.
- Anderson, Cerisse. "Court Affirms 'Jogger' Case Conviction; Panel Rejects Arguments Similar to Earlier Appeals." *New York Law Journal* (9 March 1994): 1.

. "Kunstler Loses 3rd Mistrial Bid in Jogger Case; Judge Again Rejects Attempt to Vacate Salaam Conviction." *New York Law Journal* (20 August 1991): 1.

- Ardovini-Brooker, Joanne and Susan Caringella-MacDonald. "Media Attributions of Blame and Sympathy in Ten Rape Cases." *The Justice Professional* 15 (2002): 3-18.
- Azar, Joseph A. "Wrong Place and Time to Educate the Public." *New York Law Journal* (20 August 1990): 2.
- Baker, Bruce E. "Under the Rope: Lynching and Memory in Laurens County, South Carolina." In Where these Memories Grow: History, Memory and Southern Identity. Edited by Fitzhugh Brundage, 391-46. Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 2000.

Bardaglio, Peter W. "Rape and the Law in the Old South: Calculated to Excite

Indignation in Every Heart." *The Journal of Southern History* 60, no. 4 (November 1994): 749-72.

- Beard, Linda Susan. "Of Metaphors and Meaning: Language, Ways of Knowing, Memory Holes, and a Politic Recall." In African American Women Speak out on Anita Hill and Clarence Thomas, edited by Geneva Smitherman, 182-89. Detroit: Wayne State University Press, 1995.
- Beeler, Dorothy. "Race Riot in Columbia, Tennessee: February 25-27, 1946." *Tennessee Historical Quarterly* 39, no. 1 (Spring 1980): 49-61.
- "Behind a Jury's Split Decision; The Central Park Jogger Case." *The American Lawyer* (October 1992): 61.
- Benedict, Helen. "Symposium: The Privacy Rights of Rape Victims in the Media and the Law." *Fordham Law Review* 61, no. 1141 (April 1993): 1.
- Bérubé, Michael. "Bum Rap: The Organic Intellectual and the Original Gangsta." *Transition* 64 (1994): 30-40. http://www.michaelberube.com/essays/pdf/gangsta_tran.pdf (29 May 2005).
- Biklen, Douglas and Philip Lambert Schein. "Public and Professional Constructions of Mental Retardation: Glen Ridge and the Missing Narrative of Disability Rights." *Mental Retardation* 39, no. 6 (2001): 436-51.
- Billard, Mary. "Notorious Trial, Anonymous Counsel." *Manhattan Lawyer* (July/August 1990): 29-36.
- Bleemer, Russ. "Glen Ridge Trial Shows Rape Shield Law's Foibles." *New Jersey Law Journal* (22 March 1993): 33.
- Bloch, Marianne. "Internal and External Memory: Different Ways of Being in History." In *Tense Past: Cultural Essays in Trauma and Memory*. Edited by Paul Antze and Michael Lambek, 215-33. New York: Routledge, 1996.
- Boyd, Nashiba F. "'I Didn't Do It, I was Forced to Say that I Did': The Problem of Coerced Juvenile Confessions, and Proposed Federal Legislation to Prevent Them." *Howard Law Journal* 47, no. 395 (Winter 2004).
- Brath, Elombe. "The Media, Rape and Race: The Central Park Jogger Case." *NOBO: A Journal of African American Dialogue* (Winter 1991): 1-3.
- Breindel, Eric. "The Central Park Jogger." In *A Passion for Truth: The Selected Writings* of Eric Breindel. Edited by John Podhoretz, 93-98. New York: HarperCollins, 1999.

- Brennan, Lisa. "Glen Ridge Rape Case Appeal Focuses on Lawyer's Absences." New Jersey Law Journal (28 April 1997): 4.
- Brison, Susan J. "Outliving Oneself: Trauma, Memory and Personal Identity." In *Feminists Rethink the Selves*. Edited by Diana Tietjens Meyer, 1-12. Boulder, CO: Westview Press, 1997.
- Brown, Elsa Barkley. "Imaging Lynching: African American Women, Communities of Struggle, and Collective Memory." In African American Women Speak Out on Anita Hill-Clarence Thomas, 100-124. Detroit: Wayne State University Press, 1995.
- Brundage, W. Fitzhugh. "No Deed but Memory." In *Where these Memories Grow: History, Memory and Southern Identity*. Edited by Fitzhugh Brundage, 1-28. Chapel Hill, NC: University of North Carolina Press, 2000.
- Bumiller, Kristin. "Spectacles of the Strange: Envisioning Violence in the Central Park Jogger Trial." In *Feminism, Media and the Law*. Edited by Martha A. Fineman and Martha T. McCluskey, 217-26. New York: Oxford University Press, 1997.
- Burgess-Jackson, Keith. "A History of Rape Law." In *A Most Detestable Crime: New Philosophical Essays on Rape*. Edited by Keith Burgess-Jackson, 15-31. New York: Oxford University Press, 1999.
- Caher, John. "Remarks by Park Jogger Defendant Highlight Anniversary of 'Gideon."" New York Law Journal (19 March 2003): 1.
- Campbell, Kirsten. "Legal Memories, Sexual Assault, and International Humanitarian Law." *Signs* 28, no. 1 (Autumn 2002): 149-78.
- Capeci, Dominic J. Jr. "The Lynching of Cleo Wright: Federal Protection of Constitutional Rights During World War II." *Journal of American History* 72, no. 4 (March 1986): 859-87.
- Card, Claudia. "Rape as a Terrorist Institution." In *Violence, Terrorism, and Justice*. Edited by R. G. Frey and Christopher W. Morris, 296-319. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1991.
- Carpenter, John A. "Atrocities in the Reconstruction Period." *Journal of Negro History* 47, no. 4 (October 1962): 234-47.

. "Introduction: The Wound and the Voice." In *Unclaimed Experience: Trauma, Narrative, and History*, 2-9. Baltimore, MD: Johns Hopkins University Press, 1996.

Carrington, Kerry and Paul Watson. "Policing Sexual Violence: Feminism, Criminal

Justice and Governmentality." *Internaitional Journal of the Sociology of Law* 24 (1996): 253-72.

- Carter, Kathy Barrett. "Justice Turns Blind Eye to Violence Against Women." New Jersey Law Journal (14 June 1993): 20.
- "The Central Park Jogger Case; Confessions & Strategies." *The American Lawyer* (September 1992): 71.
- Chambers, Marcia. "When Law Prevents Justice." *The National Law Journal* (March 11, 1991): 13-24.
- Chancer, Lynn S. "Gender Class and Race in Three High Profile Crimes: The Case of New Bedford, Central Park, and Bensonhurst." In *Crime Control and Women: Feminist Implications of Criminal Justice*. Edited by Susan Miller, 72-94. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications, 1998.
- Clinton, Catherine. "Bloody Terrain: Freedwomen, Sexuality and Violence during Reconstruction." *Georgia Historical Quarterly* 76, no. 2 (Summer 1992): 313-32.

____. "Southern Dishonor": Flesh, Blood, Race and Bondage." In *In Joy and in Sorrow: Women, Family, and Marriage in the Victorian South, 1830-1900.* Edited by Carol Bleser, 52-68. New York: Oxford University Press, 1991.

- Cohen, Stanley. "Addendum: The Central Park Jogger." In *The Wrong Men: America's Epidemic of Wrongful Death Row Convictions*," 255-68. New York: Carroll and Graf Publishers, 2003.
- Colwin, Christopher J. "Brothers and Sisters, do Not be Afraid of Me': Trauma, History and the Therapeutic Imagination in South Africa. In *Contested Pasts: The Politics* of Memory. Edited by Katharine Hodgkin and Susannah Radstone, 153-67. New York: Routledge, 2003.
- Confino, Alan. "Collective Memory and Cultural History: Problems of Method." *The American Historical Review* 102, no. 5 (December 1997): 1386-1402.
- Crenshaw, Kimberle. "Beyond Racism and Misogyny: Black Feminism and 2 Live Crew." *Boston Review: A Political and Literary Forum* 16, no. 6 (December 1991): 6, 30-33.
- Crouthamel James L. "The Springfield Race Riot of 1908." *Journal of Negro History* 45, no. 3 (July 1960): 164-81.
- Crowe, Charles. "Racial Massacre in Atlanta, September 22, 1906." *Journal of Negro History* 54, no. 2 (April 1969): 150-73.

_. "Racial Violence and Social Reform—Origins of the Atlanta Riot of 1906." *Journal of Negro History* 53, no. 3 (July 1968): 234-56.

- Crudele, Juanita W. "A Lynching Bee: Butler County Style." *Alabama Historical Quarterly* 42, no. 1/2 (Spring/Summer 1980): 59-71.
- Davidowitz, Moshe. "The Psychohistory of Jewish Rage and Redemption as Seen Through Its Art." In States of Rage: Emotion, Eruption, Violence and Social Change. Edited by Renee Curry and Terry Allison, 167-78. New York: New York University Press, 1996.
- Debouzy, Marianne. "In Search of Working-Class Memory: Some Questions and a Tentative Assessment." *History and Anthropology* 2 (1986): 261-82.
- Deigh, John. "Shame and Self-Esteem: A Critique." *Ethics* 93, no. 2 (January 1983): 225-45.
- Didion, Joan. "Sentimental Journeys." In *After Henry*, 253-319. New York: Simon & Schuster, 1992.
- Dubay, Robert W. "Mississippi and the Proposed Federal Anti-Lynching Bills of 1937-1938." *Southern Quarterly* 7, no. 1 (October 1968): 73-89.
- Eakin, Paul J. "Autobiography, Identity, and the Fictions of Memory." In *Memory, Brain, and Belief.* Edited by Daniel L. Schacter and Elaine Scarry, 290-306. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 2000.
- Edwards, Laura F. "Captives of Wilmington: The Riot and Historical Memories of Political Conflict., 1865-1898." In *Democracy Betrayed: The Wilmington Race Riot of 1898 and Its Legacy*. Edited by David S. Cecelski and Timothy B. Tyson, 113-41. Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 1998.
- Erikson, Kai. "Notes on Trauma and Community." In *Trauma: Explorations in Memory*. Edited by Cathy Caruth, 183-99. Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 1995.
- Eyal, Gil. "Identity and Trauma: Two Forms of the Will to Memory." *History & Memory* 16, no. 1 (2004): 5-36.
- Feldstein, Ruth. "I Wanted the Whole World to See': Constructions of Motherhood in the Death of Emmett Till." In *Motherhood in Black and White: Race and Sex in American Liberalism*, 1930-1965, 86-110. Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press, 2000.

Fenton, Zanita E. "Domestic Violence in Black and White: Racialized Gender

Stereotypes in Gender Violence." *Columbia Journal of Gender and Law* 8, no. 1 (1998): 1.

Fleury, Ronald J. "Dragnet Strategy May Backfire in Glen Ridge Case." *New Jersey Law Journal* (16 March 1992): 1.

_____. "Glen Ridge Prosecution Faces Critical Challenge; Appeals Ruling May Trounce Theory that Victim Lacked Capacity." *New Jersey Law Journal* (28 February 1991): 3.

_____. "Justices Poised to Redefine Rape of Mentally Disabled." *New Jersey Law Journal* (29 November 1990): 1.

. "Justices Redefine Rape of Mentally Retarded; Jury Must Weigh Consent in Context of 'Surrounding Circumstances." *New Jersey Law Journal* (9 May 1991): 5,

- Fraiman, Susan. "Geometries of Race and Gender: Eve Sedgwick, Charlayne Hunter-Gault." *Feminist Studies* 20, no. 1 (Spring 1994): 10-18.
- Franklin, Vincent P. "The Philadelphia Race Riot of 1918." *Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography* 99, no. 3 (July 1975): 336-50.
- Freedman, Estelle B. "Uncontrolled Desires: The Response to the Sexual Psycopath, 1920-1960." *The Journal of American History* 74, no. 1 (June 1987): 83-106.
- Friedman, Vanessa. "Over His Dead Body: Female Murderers, Female Rage, and Western Culture." In States of Rage: Emotion, Eruption, Violence and Social Change. Edited by Renee Curry and Terry Allison, 62-73. New York: New York University Press, 1996.
- Fuoss, Kirk W. "Lynching Performances, Theatres of Violence." Text and Performance Quarterly 19, no. 1 (January 1999): 1-37.
- "Galligan v. Mason: First Round Knockout." Manhattan Lawyer (December 1990): 4-19.
- Garrett, Brandon. "The Substance of False Confessions." *Stanford Law Review* 62 no. 1051 (2010).
- Gartner, Michael. "Symposium: The Privacy Rights of Rape Victims in the Media and the Law." *Fordham Law Review* 61, no. 1133 (April 1993).
- Gedi, Noa, and Yigal Elam. "Collective Memory—What is It?" *History & Memory* 8, no. 1 (June 1996): 30-42.

Gerber, David A. "Lynching and Law and Order: Origin and Passage of the Ohio Anti-

Lynching Law of 1986." Ohio History 83, no. 1 (Winter 1974): 33-50.

- Gilligan, James. "Shame, Guilt, and Violence." *Social Research* 70, no. 4 (Winter 2003): 1149-81.
- Gilmore, Glenda E. "Murder, Memory, and the Flight of the Incubus." In *Democracy Betrayed: The Wilmington Race Riot of 1898 and Its Legacy*. Edited by David S. Cecelski and Timothy B. Tyson, 73-93. Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 1998.
- Grandjean, Didier et al. "The Voices of Wrath: Brain Responses to Angry Prosody in Meaningless Speech." *Nature Neuroscience* (23 January 2005): 1-2.
- Halberstam, Judith. "Imagined Violence/Queer Violence: Representation, Rage, and Resistance." *Social Text*, no. 37 (Winter 1993): 189-97.
- Hall, Jacquelyn Dowd. "'The Mind that Burns in Each Body': Women, Rape, and Racial Violence." In *Powers of Desire: The Politics of Sexuality*, edited by Ann Snitow, Christine Stansell, and Sharon Thompson, 328-49. New York: Monthly Review Press, 1983.
- Hamilton, Carrie. "Memories of Violence in Interviews with Basque Nationalist Women." In *Contested Pasts: The Politics of Memory*. Edited by Katharine Hodgkin and Susannah Radstone, 120-35. New York: Routledge, 2003.
- Harris, Cherly I. "Myths of Race and Gender in the Trials of O.J. Simpson and Susan Smith—Spectacles of our Time." *Washburn Law Journal* 35, no. 225 (Spring 1996).
- Healy, Chris. "Dead Man: Film, Colonialism and Memory." In Contested Pasts: The Politics of Memory. Edited by Katharine Hodgkin and Susannah Radstone, 221-36.
- Henkel, Linda A. and Kimberly J. Coffman. "Memory Distortions in Coerced False Confessions: A Source Monitoring Framework Analysis." *Applied Cognitive Psychology* 18 (2004): 567-88.
- Hesford, Wendy S. "Documenting Violations: Rhetorical Witnessing and the Spectacle of Distant Suffering." *Biography* 27, no. 1 (Winter 2004): 104-41.
- Hirsch, Marianne. "Marked by Memory: Feminist Reflections on Trauma and Transmission." In *Extremities: Trauma, Testimony, and Community*. Edited by Nancy K. Miller and Jason Tougaw, 71-91. Chicago: University of Illinois Press, 2002.

and Leo Spitzer. "We Could Not Have Come Without You': Generations of

Nostalgia." In *Contested Pasts: The Politics of Memory*. Edited by Katharine Hodgkin and Susannah Radstone, 79-95. New York: Routledge, 2003.

- Hodes, Martha. "The Sexualization of Reconstruction Politics: White Women and Black Men in the South after the Civil War." *Journal of the History of Sexuality* 3, no. 3 (1993): 59-66.
- Honey, Michael. "Class, Race, and Power in the New South: Racial Violence and the Delusions of White Supremacy." In *Democracy Betrayed: The Wilmington Race Riot of 1898 and its Legacy*, edited by David L. Cecelski and Timothy B. Tyson, 143-62. Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 1998.
- Horne Gerald. "When Race and Gender Collide: The Martinsville Seven Case as a Case Study of the 'Rape-Lynch' Controversy." In *Challenging Racism and Sexism: Alternatives to Genetic Explanations*. Edited by Ethel Tobach and Betty Rosoff, 211-28. New York: Feminist Press at CUNY, 1994.
- Howard, John. "The Talk of the County: Revisiting Accusation, Murder, and Mississippi, 1895." In Where these Memories Grow: History, Memory and Southern Identity. Edited by Fitzhugh Brundage, 191-217. Chapel Hill, NC: University of North Carolina Press, 2000.
- Hughes, Rachel. "Nationalism and Memory at the Tual Sleng Museum of Genocide, Crimes, Phnom Penh, Cambodia." In *Contested Pasts: The Politics of Memory*. Edited by Katharine Hodgkin and Susannah Radstone, 175-200. New York: Routledge, 2003.
- Human Rights Watch. No Escape: Male Rape in U.S. Prisons. New York: Human Rights Watch, 2001.
- "Intellectuals and Power: A Conversation between Michel Foucault and Gilles Deleuze." In *Language, Counter-memory, Practice: Selected Essays and Interviews*. Edited by Donald F. Bouchard, 205-17. Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press, 1977.
- Inverarity, James M. "Populism and Lynching in Louisiana, 1889-1896: A Test of Erikson's Theory of the Relationship between Boundary Crisis and Repressive Justice." *American Sociological Review* 41, no. 2 (April 1976): 262-80.
- James, Joy. "Coalition Cross Fire: Antiviolence Organizing and Internacial Rape." In *Resisting State Violence: Radicalism, Gender, and Race in U.S. Culture*, 154-170. Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press, 1996.

. "Searching for a Tradition: African American Woman Writers, Activists, and Interracial Rape Cases." In *Black Women in America*. Edited by Kim Vaz, 131-55. Thousand Oaks: Sage Publications, 1995. _. "Sexual Politics: An Antilynching Crusader in Revisionist Feminism." In *Transcending the Talented Tenth: Black Leaders and American Intellectuals*. New York: Routledge, 1997.

- Jennings, Thelma. "'Us Colored Women had to Go Through a Plenty': *Journal of Women's History* 1 (Winter 1990): 45-74.
- Jordan, Emma Coleman. "The Power of False Racial Memory and the Metaphor of Lynching." In *Race, Gender and Power in America: The Legacy of the Hill-Thomas Hearings*. Edited by Anita Faye Hill and Emma Coleman Jordan, 37-55. New York: Oxford University Press, 1995.

"Justice Delayed." Savoy 3, no. 1 (February 2003): 24.

- Kearney, Richard. "Narrative and the Ethics of Remembrance." In *Questioning Ethics: Contemporary Debates in Philosophy*. Edited by Richard Kearney and Mark Dooley, 18-32. New York: Routledge, 1999.
- Kilpatrick, Kathy Panthea. "Rage and Outrage: African-American Women Novelists in the 1970s (Toni Morrison, Alice Walker, Octavia Butler, Gayl Jones)." Emory University, PhD, 1998.
- Kirmayer, Laurence J. "Landscapes of Memory: Trauma, Narrative, and Dissociation." In *Tense Past: Cultural Essays in Trauma and Memory*. Edited by Paul Antze and Michael Lambek, 173-98. New York: Routledge, 1996.
- Klein, Kerwin Lee. "On the Emergence of Memory in Historical Discourse." *Representations* 69 (Winter 2000): 127-50.
- Knapp, Steven. "Collective Memory and the Actual Past." *Representations* 26 (Spring 1989): 123-49.
- Kobilinsy, Lawrence. "And the Blood Cried Out: A Prosecutor's Spellbinding Account of the Power of DNA." *New York Law Journal* (27 September 1996): 2.
- Kupenda, Angela Mae. "Law, Life, and Literature: A Critical Reflection of Life and Literature to Illuminate how Laws of Domestic Violence, Race, and Class Bind Black Women Based on Alice Walker's Book *The Third Life of Granger Copeland.*" *Harvard Law Journal* 42, no. 1 (Fall 1998): 1-26.
- Lambek, Michael and Paul Antze. "Introduction: Forecasting Memory." In *Tense Past: Cultural Essays in Trauma and Memory*. Edited by Michael Lambek and Paul Antze, xi-xxxviii. New York: Routledge, 1996.

Lawson, D. S. "Rage and Remembrance: The AIDS Play." In States of Rage: Emotion,

Eruption, Violence and Social Change. Edited by Renee Curry and Terry Allison, 107-25. New York: New York University Press, 1996.

- Lemoncheck, Linda. "When Good Sex Turns Bad: Rethinking a Continuum Model of Sexual Violence Against Women." In A Most Detestable Crime: New Philosophical Essays on Rape. Edited by Keith Burgess-Jackson, 159-82. New York: Oxford University Press, 1999.
- Leo, Richard A. and Steven A. Drizin. "The Problem of False Confessions in the Post-DNA World." *North Carolina Law Review*, Vol. 82, 2004.
- . "The Three Errors: Pathways to False Confession and Wrongful Conviction." In *Interrogations and Confessions: Current Research, Practice, and Policy Recommendations*. Edited by Daniel Lassiter and Christian Meissner. American Psychological Association, 2010.
- Lerner, Gerda. "The Rape of Black Women as a Weapon of Terror." In *Black Women in White America: A Documentary History*. Edited by Lerner Gerda. New York: Vintage, 1992.
- Levin, Ellen. "The Victim: Twice Wounded." In *The Culture of Crime*. Edited by Craig L. LaMay and Everette E. Dennis, 49-54. New Brunswick, NJ: Transaction Publishers, 1995.
- Maffly-Kipp, Laurie F. "Redeeming Southern Memory: The Negro Race History, 1874-1915." In Where these Memories Grow: History, Memory and Southern Identity. Edited by Fitzhugh Brundage, 169-89. Chapel Hill, NC: University of North Carolina Press, 2000.
- Marriott, David. "'I'm Gonna Borrer Me a Kodak': Photography and Lynching." In *On Black Men*, 1-22. New York: Columbia University Press, 2000.
- May, Larry and Edward Soule. "Sexual Harrassment, Rape, and Criminal Sanctions." In A Most Detestable Crime: New Philosophical Essays on Rape. Edited by Keith Burgess-Jackson, 183-99. New York: Oxford University Press, 1999.
- McBride, Dwight A. "Bearing Witness: Memory, Theatricality, the Body, and Slave Testimony." In *Impossible Witness: Truth, Abolitionism, and Slave Testimony*, 1-15. New York: New York University Press, 2001.
- McDowell, Deborah E. "Negotiating Between Tenses: Witnessing Slavery After Freedom." In *Slavery and the Literary Imagination*. Edited by Deborah E. McDowell and Arnold Rampersad, 144-63. Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 1989.

McKee, Albert Wesley. "Voice of the Bar." New Jersey Law Journal (10 February 2003):

- 1.
- Miller, Nancy K. and Jason Tougaw. "Introduction: Extremities." In *Extremities: Trauma, Testimony and Community*. Edited by Nancy K. Miller and Jason Tougaw, 1-21. Chicago: University of Illinois, 2002.
- Morgan, Joan. "The F-Word." In *When Chickenheads Come Home to Roost: My Life as a Hip-hop Feminist*, 30-46. New York: Simon & Schuster, 1999.
- Murray, Hugh T. Jr. "Changing America and the Changing Image of Scottsboro." *Phylon* 38, no. 1 (1977): 82-92.

. "The NAACP versus the Communist Party: The Scottsboro Rape Cases, 1931-1932. *Phylon* 28, no. 3 (1967): 276-87.

- "NYPD Head Speaks Out on Park Jogger Case." *New York Law Journal* (9 December 2002): 2.
- Omolade, Barbara. "Black Codes and Racial Dramas: The Central Park Jogger Case," In *The Rising Song of African American Women*, 179-92. New York: Routledge, 1994.
- On, Bat-Ami Bar. "The 'Scottsboro Case': On Responsibility, Rape, Race, Gender, and Class." In A Most Detestable Crime: New Philosophical Essays on Rape. Edited by Keith Burgess-Jackson, 200-212. New York: Oxford University Press, 1999.
- O'Neill, Timothy P. "Ruling is Strong Shield on 'Involuntary' Confession." *Chicago Daily Law Bulletin*, 20 December 2002, 6-8.
- Painter, Nell Irvin. "Of *Lily*, Linda Brent, and Freud: A Non-Exceptionalist Approach to Race, Class, and Gender in the Slave South." *The Georgia Historical Quarterly* 74, no. 2 (Summer 1992): 241-59.
- Passerini, Luisa. "Memories Between Silence and Oblivion." In Contested Pasts: The Politics of Memory. Edited by Katharine Hodgkin and Susannah Radstone, 238-54. New York: Routledge, 2003.
- Patton, Cindy. "An All White Jury: Judging Citizenship in the Simpson Criminal Trial." In *Witness and Memory: The Discourse of Trauma*. Edited by Ana Douglass and Thomas A. Vogler, 129-45. New York: Routledge, 2003.
- Perrotta, Tom. "Convictions in Central Park Jogger Case are Overturned; Conclusion of Manhattan District Attorney are Embraced by Court." *New York Law Journal* (20 December 2002): 1.

. "Jogger Case Spurs Call for More Videotaping; Some Say Recording

Entire Interrogation Curbs Abuse." *New York Law Journal* 228 (12 December 2002): 1.

____. "Police Report Issued on Park Jogger Case." *New York Law Journal* (28 January 2003): 1.

and Daniel Wise. "Morgenthau Calls for Dismissal of All Jogger Convictions; District Attorney Persuaded by New DNA Evidence and Confession." *New York Law Journal* 228 (6 December 2002): 1.

- Phillips, Charles. "Sometimes the Real Action is Not in the Courtroom." *The National Law Journal* (3 September 1990): 39.
- Pillemer, David B. "Can the Psychology of Memory Enrich Historical Analyses of Trauma?" *History and Memory* 16, no. 2 (2004): 140-54.
- Pinsley, Elliot. "Jogger Aftermath: Will 18-B Bow to the Press?" *Manhattan Lawyer* (October 1990): 1.

_. "Two Vicious Beatings. Equal Justice." *Legal Times* (22 July 1991): 8.

- Rable, George C. "The South and the Politics of Antilynching Legislation, 1920-1940. Journal of Southern History 51, no. 2 (May 1985): 201-20.
- Rampersad, Arnold. "Slavery and the Literary Imagination: Du Bois's *The Souls of Black Folk*." In *Slavery and the Literary Imagination*. Edited by Deborah E. McDowell and Arnold Rampersad, 104-24. Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 1989.
- Ransby, Barbara. "A Righteous Rage and Grassroots Mobilization." In African American Women Speak Out on Anita Hill-Clarence Thomas. Edited by Geneva Smitherman, 45-52. Detroit: Wayne State University Press, 1995.
- Reynolds, Donald E. "The New Orleans Riot of 1866, Reconsidered." *Louisiana History* 5, no. 1 (Winter 1964): 5-27.
- Richie, Beth. "Battered Black Women: A Challenge for the Black Community." *The Black Scholar*, Vol. 6 No.2 (March/April 1985).
- Rise, Eric W. "Race, Rape and Radicalism: The Case of the Martinsville Seven, 1949-1951." *The Journal of Southern History* 58, no. 3 (August 1992): 461-90.
- Ritchie, Andrea J. "Law Enforcement Violence Against Women of Color. *Color of Violence: The INCITE! Anthology* (Cambridge: South End Press, 2006), 138-56.

Ross, Felicia G. Jones "Mobilizing the Masses: The Cleveland Call and Post and the

Scottsboro Incident." Journal of Negro History 84, no. 1 (Winter 1999): 48-60.

Ross, Loretta. "Rape and Third World Women." Aegis (1981): 1-13.

"Salaam's Rap; Galligan's Wrath." Manhattan Lawyer (October 1990): 24.

- Sanday, Peggy Reeves. "The St. John's Case Goes to Trial." In *A Woman Scorned: Acquaintance Rape on Trial*, 28-49. New York: Double Day, 1996.
- Scheff, Thomas J. "Shame and the Social Bond: A Sociological Theory." *Sociological Theory* 18, no. 1 (March 2000): 84-99.
- Schroth, Tracy. "Both Sides in Glen Ridge Case Pull Out All Stops." *New Jersey Law Journal* (7 December 1992): 7.

_____. "Glen Ridge Appeal Hangs on Cumulative Errors." *New Jersey Law Journal* (5 April 1993): 4.

. "Glen Ridge Jury to Decide the Meaning of 'No."" *New Jersey Law Journal* (21 December 1992): 8.

_____. "'Lolita' Defense Risky in Glen Ridge Sex Trial." *New Jersey Law Journal* (2 November 1992): 1.

. "A (Quiet) Man to be Reckoned With." *New Jersey Law Journal* (23 November 1992): 4.

- Shotter, John. "The Social Construction of Remembering and Forgetting." *Collective Remembering*. Edited by David Middleton and Derek Edwards, 120-38. Newbury Park, CA: Sage Publications, 1990.
- Sicher, Efriam. "The Future of the Past: Countermemory and Postmemory in Contemporary American Post-Holocaust Narratives." *History & Memory* 12, no. 2 (2001): 56-91.
- Smith, Benjamin. "The Practitioner." *Legal Affairs*, September/October 2003. <u>http://www.legalaffairs.org/issues/September-October-</u>2003/feature smith sepoct03.msp (retrieved 19 December 2010).
- Sommerville, Diane Miller. "The Rape Myth in the Old South Reconsidered." *The Journal of Southern History* 61, No. 3 (August 1995): 481-518.
- Snow, Nancy E. "Evaluating Rape Shield Laws: Why the Law Continues to Fail Rape Victims." In A Most Detestable Crime: New Philosophical Essays on Rape. Edited by Keith Burgess-Jackson, 245-66. New York: Oxford University Press, 1999.

- SoRelle, James M. "The 'Waco Horror': The Lynching of Jesse Washington." Southwestern Historical Quarterly 86, no. 4 (April 1983): 517-36.
- Spillers, Hortense J. "Mama's Baby, Papa's Maybe: An American Grammar Book."*diacritics*, Vol. 17, no. 2. (Summer 1987): 64-81.
- Stengel, Richard, Joseph N. Boyce and Mary Cronin. "Black vs. White in Howard Beach." In *Race, Class, and Gender in the United States: An Integrated Study*, 2nd edition, 71-73. New York: St. Martin's Press, 1992.
- Stephens, Judith L. "Racial Violence and Representation: Strategies in Lynching Dramas of the 1920s." *African American Review* 33, no. 4 (Winter 1999): 655-71.
- Streich, Gregory. "Is there a Right to Forget? Historical Injustices, Race, Memory and Identity. *New Political Science* 24, no. 4 (2002): 252-42.
- Sullivan, Timothy. "Jogger Juror Threatened to Block Verdict." *Manhattan Lawyer* (October 1990): 1.
 - . "Presumption of Uncertainty: A Chronicler of the Central Park Jogger Case Revisits the Evidence—and His Own Work." *The American Lawyer* (3 February 2003).

with Felipe Luciano. "Analysis: Central Park: What it Means to Blacks and Latinos." *Manhattan Lawyer* (July/August 1990): 3.

- Taslitz, Andrew E. "Patriarchal Stories I: Cultural Rape Narratives in the Courtroom." Southern California Review of Law and Women's Studies 5, no. 387 (Spring 1996): 1-33.
- Tippett, Frank and Priscilla Painton. "Death on a Mean Street." In *Race, Class, and Gender in the United States: An Integrated Study*, 2nd edition, 73-74. New York: St. Martin's Press, 1992.
- Ullman, Jonathan. "Our Guys: The Glen Ridge Rape and the Secret Life of the Perfect Surburb." *New York Law Journal* (14 November 1997): 2.
- Van der Kolk, Bessel A. and Onno Van der Hart. "The Intrusive Past: the Flexibility of Memory and the Engraving of Trauma." In *Trauma: Explorations in Memory*. Edited by Cathy Caruth, 158-82. Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 1995.
- Waldrep, Christopher, ed. "Emmett Till." In *Racial Violence on Trial: A Handbook* with Cases, Laws and Documents. Santa Barbara, CA: ABC-CLIO, 2001.

_. "The Scottsboro Boys." In *Racial Violence on Trial: A Handbook* with Cases, Laws and Documents. Santa Barbara, CA: ABC-CLIO, 2001.

- Walker, Alice. "Advancing Luna—And Ida B. Wells." In Crossing the Color Line: Readings in Black and White. Edited by Suzanne Jones, 120-31. Columbia: University of South Carolina Press, 2000.
- Welch, Michael, Eric Price, and Nana Yankey. "Youth Violence and Race in the Media: The Emergence of 'Wilding' as an Invention of the Press." *Race, Gender & Class* 11 no. 4 (30 April 2004): 36-50.
- Whites, LeAnn. "Love, Hate, Rape, Lynching: Rebecca Latimer Felton and the Gender Politics of Racial Violence." In *Democracy Betrayed: The Wilmington Race Riot* of 1898 and its Legacy, edited by David L. Cecelski and Timothy B. Tyson, 143-62. Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 1998.
- Williams, Patricia. "Isaac Marks Memorial Lecture: In-laws and Outlaws." *Arizona Law Review* 46, no. 199 (Summer 2004).
- Williamson, Joel. "Wounds not Scars: Lynching, the National Conscience, and the American Historian." *The Journal of American History* 38, no. 4 (March 1997): 1221-253.
- Wise, Daniel. "Civil Damages Look in Case of Park Jogger." *New York Law Journal* 228 (5 December 2002): 1.

. "D.A.'s Theory Gives Boost to Possible Civil Action." *New York Law Journal* (20 December 2002): 1.

_____. "Jogger Case Judge Seen Tough on Defense." *New York Law Journal* (10 October 1989): 1.

. "Kunstler's Contempt Appeal is Argued." *New York Law Journal* (15 May 1991): 1.

- Woods, Tim. "Mending the Skin of Memory: Ethics and History in Contemporary Narratives." *Rethinking History* 2, no. 3 (1998): 339-48.
- Wriggins, Jennifer. "Rape, Racism and the Law." *Harvard Women's Law Journal* 6 (1983): 102-41.

"Wrong Place at the Wrong Time." New Jersey Law Journal (7 February 1991): 8.

Yaeger, Patricia. "Consuming Trauma; or The Pleasures of Merely Circulating." In *Extremities: Trauma, Testimony and Community*. Edited by Nancy K. Miller and Jason Tougaw, 25-51. Chicago: University of Illinois, 2002.

- Young, Gary. "No Easy Windfalls for Exonerated." *National Law Journal* 25, no. 15 (16 December 2002): A1.
- Young, James E. "Between History and Memory: The Voice of the Eyewitness." In *Witness and Memory: The Discourse of Trauma*. Edited by Ana Douglass and Thomas A. Vogler, 275-83. New York: Routledge, 2003.
- Ziemer, Laurette. "More Police Patrols are Answer in New York." *Evening Standard* (London), 28 January 1993, 5.
- Ziglar, William. "Community on Trial': The Coatesville Lynching of 1911." *Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography* 106, no. 2 (April 1982): 245-70.
- Zirin, James D. Review of *Unequal Verdicts: The Central Park Jogger Trials*, by Timothy Sullivan. *New York Law Journal* (31 August 1992): 2.

Books

- Aldama, Arturo, ed. *Violence and the Body: Race, Gender, and the State*. Bloomington: Indiana University Press, 2003.
- Allen, James, Hilton Als, John Lewis, and Leon F. Litwack. *Without Sanctuary: Lynching Photography in America*. Santa Fe, NM: Twin Palms Publishers, 2004.
- Apel, Dora. *Imagery of Lynching: Black Men, White Women and the Mob.* New Brunswick, NJ: Rutgers University Press, 2004.
- Ayers, Edward L. Vengeance and Justice: Crime and Punishment in the 19th-Century American South. New York: Oxford University Press, 1984.
- Benedict, Helen. *Virgin or Vamp: How the Press Covers Sex Crimes*. New York: Oxford University Press, 1992.
- Berlin, Ira Marc Favreau, and Steven F. Miller, eds. *Remembering Slavery: African Americans Talk About Their Personal Experiences of Slavery and Freedom*. New York: The New Press, 1998.
- Brison, Susan. *Aftermath: Violence and the Remaking of Self.* Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 2002.
- Brundage, Fitzhugh W. Lynching in the New South: Georgia and Virginia, 1880-1930. Urbana: University of Illinois Press, 1993.

_, ed. *Under Sentence of Death: Lynching in the South.* Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 1997.

_. *Where these Memories Grow: History, Memory and Southern Identity.* Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 2000.

- Buchwald, Emilie, et al., eds. *Transforming a Rape Culture*. Minneapolis, MN: Milkweed Editions, 1993.
- Bumiller, Kristin. In an Abusive State: How Neoliberalism Appropriated the Feminist Movement Against Sexual Violence. Durham: Duke University Press, 2008.
- Burns, Sarah. *The Central Park Five: A Chronicle of a City Wilding*. New York: Alfred A. Knopf, 2011.
- Butler, Brenton. They Said it Was Murder. New York: Vanquish Publishing, 2003.
- Bynum, Victoria E. Unruly Women: The Politics of Social and Sexual Control in the Old South. Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 1992.
- Carter, Dan T. Scottsboro: A Tragedy of the American South. Baton Rouge: Louisiana State University Press, 1979.
- Cecelski, David L. and Timothy B. Tyson, eds. *Democracy Betrayed: The Wilmington Race Riot of 1898 and Its Legacy*. Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 1998.
- Chalmers, Allan Knight. They Shall Be Free. Garden City, NY: Doubleday, 1951.
- Collins, Patricia Hill. Black Sexual Politics. New York: Routledge, 2004.
- Cotton Ronald, Jennifer Thompson-Cannino and Erin Tomeo. *Picking Cotton: Our Memoir of Injustice and Redemption*. New York: St. Martin's, 2009.
- Davis, Angela Y. *The Angela Y. Davis Reader*. Edited by Joy James. Malden, MA: Blackwell, 1999.
 - . Women, Race and Class. New York: Vintage Books, 1983.
- D'Emilio, John and Estelle B. Freedman. *Intimate Matters: A History of Sexuality in America*. New York: Harper & Row, 1988.
- Des Jardins. Women and the Historical Enterprise: Gender, Race and the Politics of Memory, 1880-1945. Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 2003.

Dorr, Lisa Lindquist. White Women, Rape and the Power of Race in Virginia,

1900-1960. Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 2004.

DuBois, W.E.B. Autobiography of W.E.B. DuBois: A Soliloquy on Viewing My Life from the Last Decade of the 21st Century, edited by Herbert Aptheker. New York: International Publishers, 1968.

_____. *The Souls of Black Folk*. Chicago: A. C. McClurg, 1903.

- Duggan, Lisa. *Sapphic Slashers: Sex, Violence, and American Modernity*. Durham, NC: Duke University Press, 2000.
- Dyson, Michael Eric. *Reflecting Black: African-American Cultural Criticism*. Minneapolis: Univ. of Minnesota Press, 1993.
- Edkins, Jenny. *Trauma and the Memory of Politics*. New York: Cambridge University Press, 2003.
- Eftimiades, Maria. Sins of the Mother. New York: St. Martin's Press, 1995.
- Eisenstein, Zillah. *Hatreds: Racialized and Sexualized Conflicts in the Twenty-first Century*. New York: Routledge, 1996.
- Englade, Ken. *Murder in Boston: The Charles Stuart Murder Case and Deadly Lessons*. New York: St. Martin's Press, 1990.
- Eyerman, Ron. *Cultural Trauma: Slavery and the Formation of African American Identity.* New York: Cambridge University Press, 2001.
- Fabre, Genevieve and Robert O'Meally, eds. *History and Memory in African American Culture*. New York: Oxford University Press, 1990.
- Fairstein, Linda A. Sexual Violence: Our war Against Rape. New York: William Morrow & Co., 1993.
- Fanon, Frantz. *Black Skin, White Masks*. Translated by C. L. Markmann. New York: Grove Weidenfeld, 1967.
- Faut, John C. and Maura Shaw Tantillo, eds. *American Sexual Politics: Sex, Gender, and Race since the Civil War*. Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1990.
- Gabbidon Shaun L. and Helen T. Greene. *Race and Crime*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage, 2005.
- Gardner, Sarah E. Blood and Irony: Southern White Women's Narratives of the Civil War, 1861-1937. Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 2004.

- Giddings, Paul. When and Where I Enter: The Impact of Black Women on Race and Sex in America. New York: Bantam, 1985.
- Ginzburg, Ralph. 100 Years of Lynching. Baltimore: Black Classic Press, 1962.
- Golden, Thelma, ed. *Black Male: Representations of Masculinity in Contemporary American Art.* New York: Whitney Museum of American Art, 1994.
- Goodman, James. Stories of Scottsboro. New York: Pantheon, 1994.
- Grace, Nancy, with Diane Clehane. Objection!: How High-Priced Defense Attorneys, Celebrity Defendants, and a 24/7 Media Have Hijacked Our Criminal Justice System. New York: Hyperion, 2005.
- Gunning, Sandra. Race, Rape and Lynching: The Red Record of American Literature, 1890-1912. New York: Oxford University press, 1996.
- Halbwachs, Maurice. *On Collective Memory*. Edited and Translated by Lewis. A Coser. Chicago:University of Chicago Press, 1992.
- Hartman, Saidiyah. Scenes of Subjection: Terror, Slavery and Self-Making in Nineteenth-Century America. New York: Oxford University Press, 1997.
- Hays, Arthur Garfield. Trial By Prejudice. New York: Civici, Friede, 1933.
- Herman, Judith. Trauma and Recovery. New York: Basic Books, 1992.
- Hernton, Calvin C. Sex and Racism in America. New York: Doubleday, 1965.
- Higgins, L. A. and B. R. Silver, eds. *Rape and Representation*. New York: Columbia University Press, 1991.
- Hodgkin, Katharine and Susannah Radstone, eds. Contested Pasts: The Politics of Memory. New York: Routledge, 2003.
- hooks, bell. Killing Rage, Ending Racism. New York: H. Holt & Co., 1995.
- Horne, Gerald. *Powell v. Alabama: The Scottsboro Boys and American Justice*. New York: Grolier, 1997.
- Huff, C. Ronald, Ayre Rattner and Edward Sagarin *Convicted but Innocent: Wrongful Conviction and Public Policy*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications, 1996.
- Human Rights Watch. No Escape: Male Rape in U.S. Prisons, April 2001.

Hynes, Charles J. and Bob Drury. Incident at Howard Beach: The Case for Murder. New

York: G. P. Putnam's Sons, 1990.

- Jackall, Robert. *Street Stories: The World of Police Detectives*. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 2005.
- Jacobs, Harriet A. *Incidents in the Life of a Slave Girl, Written by Herself.* Edited by L. Maria Child. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 2000.
- Jacobs, James B. and Kimberly Potter. *Hate Crimes: Criminal Law & Identity Politics*. New York: Oxford University Press, 1998.
- James, Joy. *Shadowboxing: Representations of Black Feminist Politics*. New York: St. Martin's Press, 1999.
 - _____, ed. The New Abolitionists: (Neo)Slave Narratives and Contemporary Prison Writings. Albany, NY: SUNY Press, 2005.

_____, ed. States of Confinement: Policing, Detention and Prisons. New York: Palgrave, 1999.

- and T. Denean Sharpley-Whiting, eds. *The Black Feminist Reader*. Malden, MA: Blackwell, 2000.
- Jung, Moon-Kie, et al., eds. *State of White Supremacy: Racism, Governance and the United States.* Palo Alto: Stanford Univ. Press, 2011.
- Kinshasha, Kwando. The Man from Scottsboro : Clarence Norris and the Infamous 1931 Alabama Rape Trial, in his own words. Jefferson, NC: McFarland, 1997.
- Kunstler, William and Sheila Isenberg. *My Life as a Radical Lawyer*. Secaucus NJ: Carol Publishing Corp., 1996.
- LaCapra, Dominick. *Writing History, Writing Trauma*. Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 2001.
- Landsberg, Alison. *Prosthetic Memory: The Transformation of American Remembrance In the Age of Mass Culture*. New York: Columbia University Press, 2004.
- Laufer, Peter. A Question of Consent: Innocence and Complicity in the Glen Ridge Rape Case. San Francisco, CA: Mercury House, 1994.
- Lee, Harper. To Kill a Mockingbird. Philadelphia: J. B. Lippincot & Company, 1960.
- Lefkowitz, Bernard. Our Guys: The Glen Ridge Rape Case and the Secret Life of the Perfect Suburb. Berkeley: University of Cailfornia Press, 1997.

- Lerner, Gerda, ed. *Black Women in White America: A Documentary History*. New York: Vintage, 1992.
- Levy, Harlan. And the Blood Cried Out: A Prosecutor's Spellbinding Account of the Power of DNA. New York: Basic Books, 1996.
- Lipsitz, George. *Time Passages: Collective Memory and American Popular Culture*. Minneapolis, MN: University of Minnesota Press, 1990.
- Lynd, Helen Merrell. *On Shame and the Search for Identity*. New York: Harcourt, Brace & Co., 1958.
- Madison, James H. *A Lynching in the Heartland: Race and Memory in America*. New York: Palgrave, 2001.
- Mancini, Matthew. One Dies, Get Another: Convict Leasing in the American South, 1866-1928. Columbia: University of South Carolina Press, 1996.
- Markovitz, Jonathan. *Legacies of Lynching: Racial Violence and Memory*. Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press, 2004.
- Matsuda, Matt K. *The Memory of the Modern*. New York: Oxford University Press, 1996.
- McGovern, James R. *Anatomy of a Lynching: The Killing of Claude Neal*. Baton Rouge: Louisiana State University Press, 1982.
- McKenna, Thomas with William Harrington. *Manhattan North Homicide: The True Story of One of New York's Best Homicide Cops.* New York: St. Martin's Press, 1997.
- McNally, Richard J. *Remembering Trauma*. Cambridge, MA: Belknap Press of Harvard University Press, 2003.
- Meili, Trisha. I Am the Central Park Jogger: A Story of Hope and Possibility. New York: Scribner, 2003.
- Metress, Christopher, ed. *The Lynching of Emmett Till: A Documentary Narrative*. Charlottesville, VA: University of Virginia Press, 2002.
- Meyer, Cheryl L. and Michelle Oberman, et al. *Mothers Who Kill Their Children: Understanding the Acts of Moms from Susan Smith to the "Prom Mom."* New York: New York University Press, 2001.
- Miller, Jerome G. Search and Destroy: African-American Males in the Criminal Justice System. New York: Cambridge University Press, 1996.

- Mitchell, Angelyn. *The Freedom to Remember: Narrative, Slavery, and Gender in Contemporary Black Women's Fiction*. New Brunswick, NJ: Rutgers, 2002.
- Morrison, Toni. *Playing in the Dark: Whiteness and the Literary Imagination*. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 1992.

. Beloved: A Novel. New York: Knopf, 1987.

- Muhammad, Khalil. *The Condemnation of Blackness: Race, Crime, and the Making of Urban America.* Cambridge: Harvard Univ. Press, 2010.
- Naison, Mark. Communists in Harlem During the Depression. New York: Grove Press, 1985.
- Olney, James. *Memory and Narrative: The Weave of Life-Writing*. Chicago, University of Chicago Press, 1998.
- Pennebaker, James W., Dario Paez, and Bernard Rimé, eds. Collective Memory of Political Events: Social Psychological Perspectives. Mahwah, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, 1997.
- Nelson, Truman. The Torture of Mothers. Boston: Beacon Press, 1968.
- Pinar, William F. *The Gender of Racial Politics and Violence in America*. New York: P. Lang, 2001.
- Pinkney, Alphonso. Lest We Forget... White Hate Crimes: Howard Beach and Other Racial Atrocities. Chicago: Third World Press, 1994.
- Raper, Arthur. *The Tragedy of Lynching*. Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 1933.
- Rekers, George. Susan Smith: Victim or Murderer. Lakewood, CO: Glenbridge, 1996.
- Roberts, Dorothy. *Shattered Bonds: The Color of Child Welfare*. New York: Basic Books, 2003.
- Schechter, Patricia. Ida B. Wells-Barnett and American Reform, 1880-1930. Chapel Hill: UNC, 2001.
- Shackel, Paul A. Memory in Black and White: Race, Commemoration and the Postbellum Landscape. Walnut Creek, CA: Altamira Press, 2003.
- Sharkey, Joe. *Deadly Greed: The Riveting True Story of the Stuart Murder Case that Rocked Boston and Shocked the Nation.* Boston: Prentice Hall, 1991.

- Sielke, Sabine. *Reading Rape: The Rhetoric of Sexual Violence in American Literature and Culture, 1790-1990.* Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 2002.
- Sing, Amritjit, Joseph T. Skerrett, Jr., and Robert E. Hogan, eds. *Memory, Narrative, and Identity: New Essays in Ethnic American Literatures*. Boston: Northeastern University Press, 1994.
- Smith, David, with Carol Calef. *Beyond All Reason: My Life with Susan Smith*. New York: Kensington Books, 1995.
- Smith, Valerie. Not Just Race, Not Just Gender: Black Feminist Readings. New York: Routledge, 1998.
- Sturken, Marita. Tangled Memories: The Vietnam War, the AIDS Epidemic, and the Politics of Remembering. Berkeley, CA: University of California Press, 1997.
- Sullivan, Timothy. Unequal Verdicts: The Anatomy of a Rape Case. Simon & Schuster Adult Publishing Group, 1992.
- Tangney, June Price and Ronald L. Dearing. *Shame and Guilt*. New York: Guillford Press, 2002.
- Terdiman, Richard. *Present Past: Modernity and the Memory Crisis*. Ithaca, NY: Cornell University 1993.
- Till-Mobley, Mamie. *Death of Innocence: The Story of the Hate Crime that Changed America.* New York: Random House, 2003.
- Trouillot, Michel-Rolph. Silencing the Past: Power and the Production of History. Boston: Beacon Press, 1995.
- Wells, Ida B. Southern Horrors and Other Writings. Edited with an introduction by Jacqueline Jones Royster. Boston: Bedford Books, 1997.

___. *Crusade for Justice: The Autobiography of Ida B. Wells*. Edited by Alfreda Duster. Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1970.

- White, Walter. Rope and Faggot. New York: A. A. Knopf, 1929.
- Whitfield, Stephen. A Death in the Delta: The Story of Emmett Till. New York: Free Press, 1988.
- Wright, Moses. How I Escaped from Mississippi. Johnson Publishing Co., 1955.

Wyschogrod, Edith. An Ethics of Remembering: History, Heterology, and the

Nameless Others. Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1998.

Yoneyama, Lisa. *Hiroshima Traces: Time, Space and the Dialectics of Memory*. Berkeley, CA: University of California Press, 1999.

News Articles/Magazines

- "2 Guilty in Attack on Jogger." The Record (Ontario), 12 December 1990, A11.
- "2 Charges Against NBC Dropped in Suit Over Scottsboro Film" New York Times, 12 July 1977, 53.
- "2 Howard Beach Killers Go to Jail." New York Amsterdam News, 28 April 1990, 1.
- "2 Scottsboro Boys Lose Newest Fight." New York Times, 29 June 1934, 9.
- "3 Die in Chair, Last of Martinsville 7." New York Times, 6 February 1951, 31.
- "3 Teens Guilty in Rape of Jogger." Toronto Star, 19 August 1990, A19.
- "4 in N.Y. Rape Case are Denied Bail." Washington Post, 29 April 1989, A4.
- "5 Youths Held in Sex Assault on Mentally Impaired Girl." *New York Times*, 25 May 1989, A1.
- "7 Doomed Negroes Lose Alabama Plea." New York Times, 10 April 1932, 27.
- "8 Negroes Sentenced to Chair in Alabama." New York Times, 10 April 1931, 52.
- "12 Fair-minded Judges." Boston Globe, 21 August 1990, 12.
- "20 Witnesses Wait Scottsboro Cases." New York Times, 11 July 1937, 9.
- "1,000 in Times Square Rally: 'Save Willie McGee' Group is Routed by the Police." *New York Times*, 27 July 1950, 32.
- "5.000 Fight Police in Harlem Streets." New York Times, 18 March 1934, 1.
- "10,000 Hear Pleas to Free Negroes." New York Times, 15 April 1933, 4.
- "15,000 March Here in 'Peace Parade."" New York Times, 27 October 1935, N1.
- "15,000 Reds Greet Returned 'Heroes."" New York Times, 28 May 1935, 3.
- "100,000 Rally Here with No Disorder." New York Times, 2 May 1934, 1.

- "Abogados de Cinco Acusados de Violacion Pediran Anular Condenas." Spanish Newswire Services, 20 October 2002.
- Abu-Jamal, Mumia. "Who's 'Wilding' Who?" *Davey D's Hip Hop Corner*, 8 January 2003. www.daveyd.com/polarartilcewhowildingwhomumia.html (6 August 2004).
- "Accused Central Park Rapists Cleared After Years in Prison: Notorious 1989 Attack Shook New York City." *Times Colonist* (Victoria, British Columbia), 20 December 2002, A11.
- Adams, Frank S. "Freeing of 4 Seen in Scottsboro Case." *New York Times*, 10 December 1936, 17.
- "After the Boston Killing: A Deluge of Books about It." *New York Times*, 25 January 1990, C22.
- "After the Tears and the Triumphs, Jeanne White and Others who Starred in the Year's Most Compelling—and Unusual—Stories Move Forward with their Lives." *People*, 31 December–7 January 1991, 106-11.
- Agus, Carole. "Salaam's Mom Also Waits for Evidence," Newsday, 18 July 1990.
- "Alabama Denies Jury Ban on Negroes; Scottsboro Brief Filed in Supreme Court." New York Times, 11 December 1934, 6.
- "Alabama Denies Seizing 2 Lawyers." New York Times, 7 October 1934, 5.
- "Alabama Planning New Indictments." New York Times, 2 April 1935, 15.
- "Albany Jury Clears 'Scottsboro' Figure." New York Times, 20 February 1952, 19.
- Allah, Dasun. "Central Park Five Members Speak: Marked as the Enemy." *Village Voice*, 6-12 November 2002. www.villagevoice.com/issues/0245/allah.php (8 July 2004).
- . "Guilty Until Proven Innocent." Village Voice, 17 September 2002, 24.
- . "Speculation Gone Wilding." Village Voice, 17 December 2002, 20.
- and Rivka Gewirtz Little. "New York Dodgers." *Village Voice*, 18 February 2003, 29.

Allen, Tracy. "49-Year-Old Murder Case Back in National Spotlight." The Call, 12

November 2004, www.kccall.com/news/2004/1112/Front_Page/001.html (29 November 2004).

- Alterman, Sara Faith. "Murder He Wrote: Keith Beauchamp Prompts a New Investigation into the Emmett Till Murder through His Film *The Untold Story of Emmett Louis Till*. Association of Indendent Videos and Filmmakers, January 2005. www.newenglandfilm.com/news/archives/05January/beauchamp (15 March 2005).
- Altman, Lawrence K. "Medical Advances Brighten Jogger's Prognosis." New York Times, 21 May 1989, 40.
- Alvarez, Lizette. "Defense Cross-Exam Aids DA's Jogger Case." *Daily News* (New York), 25 July 1990, 5.

_____. "Focus is on Jogger; Jury Views Photos of Injured Woman." *Daily News* (New York), 14 August 1990, 17.

. "Jogger DA Heckled." *Daily News* (New York), 13 July 1990, 7.

- _____. "Jogger's Trail of Blood Recalled by Detective." *Daily News* (New York), 10 July 1990, 5.
- _____. "McCray Linked to Attack." *Daily News* (New York), 13 July 1990, 7.
- _____. "Rape, Assault Convictions—But Teens Acquitted of Attempted Murder." *Daily News* (New York), 19 August 1990, 3, Special Section on the Central Park Verdict, 3-4.

"America's Slide into the Sewer." Newsweek, 30 July 1990, 64.

Amoroso, Mary. "Teaching Our Boys Respect for Girls." *The Record* (Bergen County, New Jersey), 1 June 1997, L3.

_____. "Training to Become Real Men." *The Record* (Bergen County, New Jersey), 24 September 1998, H1.

- Anderson, Susan Heller. "Chronicle: Jogger Case Prosecutor Involved in a Suit of Her Own." *New York Times*, 22 August 1990, B4.
- Anderson, Trezzvant W. "5 More 'Scottsboro' Boys to Ga. Prison." New Pittsburgh Courier, 11 August 1962, 13.

"Another Jogger Trial, but One with Less Outcry." New York Times, 26 August 1990, 41.

"Antron McCray." The Innocence Project.

www.innocenceproject.org/case/display_profile.php?id=118 (13 October 2004).

- Anulan los Cargos a los Acusados de Violar a una Mujer en Central Park de Nueva York." *El Mundo*, 20 December 2002, 1.
- "Another of 5 Cleared in Central Park Attack Sues City." *Associated Press State & Local Wire*, 16 December 2003.
- "Appeal is Denied in Scottsboro Case." New York Times, 5 October 1934, 20.

"Appeal to be Heard in Jogger Conviction." New York Times, 3 February 1993, 34.

- "Appeals to High Court: Haywood Patterson, Doomed in the Scottsboro Case, Asks Review." *New York Times*, 2 December 1934, 26.
- Arena, Salvatore. "100G Deal in Preppie Slaying." *New York Times*, 14 November 1996, 17.
- Arkel, Louise. "Violence to Women, Not Rape Victim's Name, is the Real Issue." *New York Times*, 12 July 1990, A20.
- Ashe, John W. "Lest We Forget B'hurst Lesson." *New York Amsterdam News*, 16 June 1990, 44.
- "Ask Scottsboro Paroles." New York Times, 25 September 1943, 10.
- "Ask Scottsboro Shift: Negroes File Petition at White House for Venue Change." *New York Times*, 6 May 1933, 9.

"Asks to Transfer Scottsboro Cases." New York Times, 7 January 1936, 18.

Associated Press. "Acquitted of Killing, Man Testifies in Case Retrial." *St. Petersburg Times* (Florida), 13 October 2004. http://www.sptimes.com/2004/10/13/State/Acquitted_of_killing_.shtml (4 April 2005).

. "Chambers Sues for Courses." New York Times, 25 October 1989, B2.

___. "Earlier Jogger-Case Ruling Sought; Lawyers Ask that Judge be Instructed to Act by Dec. 20 on Motion to Vacate Convictions." *Times Union* (Albany, NY), 12 December 2002, B2.

. "Excerpts from Court Ruling in Jogger Case." *Associated Press State & Local Wire*, 19 December 2002.

. "Fourth Victim Located in Park Gang Attacks." New York Times, 24 May

1989, B7.

___. "Jury Lists Opened to Alabama Negro." New York Times, 6 April 1935, 1.

. "Key Dates in Central Park Jogger Case." *Associated Press State & Local Wire*, 19 December 2002.

. "Man Jailed in Glen Ridge is Paroled." New York Times, 30 October 1999, B8.

. "Mother Who Killed Sons Says She Knew 'Truth Would Prevail." *New York Times*, 24 November 1994, A21.

_____. "New Indictments in Scottsboro Case with Negro on Jury." *New York Times*, 14 November 1935, 1.

_____. "Overturn Sought in Jogger Rape Case." *Times Union* (Albany, NY), 16 October 2002, B2.

_____. "Park Rape Victim's Fever Breaks." New York Times, 6 May 1989, 31.

. "Prison Chief Loses Job Over Inmate Sex Scandal; S. Carolina Governor Acts after Learning Prisoners had Used his House." *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* (Missouri), 12 January 2001, A4.

_____. "Raped Jogger Breaks Silence." *Vancouver Province* (British Columbia), 6 April 2003, B10.

_____. "Scottsboro Boy,' Freed, 'Sorry for 1931 Accuser." *New York Times*, 10 June 1950, 34.

_____. "Scottsboro Negro is Saved from Death; Gov. Graves Commutes Sentence to Life." *New York Times*, 6 July 1938, 1.

. "Scottsboro Trial Begins Tomorrow." New York Times, 5 March 1933, N1.

_____. "Suspect in Attack on Jogger is Freed on Bail." *New York Times*, 10 December 1989, 63.

Atkinson, Peter. "Cry of the Damned." The Advertiser, 6 July 1995.

. "Life: A Fate Worse than Death." *Hobart Mercury*, 16 July 1995.

"Attackers 'Felt Good' After Rape of Jogger." *The Record* (Kitchener-Waterloo, Ontario), 10 November 1990, D10.

Aucoin, Don. "Flynn: Stuart Case has Plus Side; Says Police Rapport with Civilians

Better." Boston Globe, 30 September 1991, 15.

- Avul, Lou. "CBS: Emmett Till Probe Focused on Woman." *Free Republic*, 21 October 2004. www.freerepublic.com/focus/f-news/1253043/posts (29 November 2004).
- Ayres, B. Drummond Jr. "Rape, Retardation, and a Town Aghast." *New York Times*, 30 May 1993, 18.
- "Bail Refused Patterson: 'Scottsboro Boy' Denies Guilt in Detroit Knifing Death." New York Times, 22 December 1950, 13.
- Baillou, Charles. "Group Plans Anti-violence March to Back Raped Woman." New York Amsterdam News, 13 May 1989, 11.

_____. "Groups Protest Spate of Rapes." *New York Amsterdam News*, 13 May 1989, 11.

_____. "Jogger Trial Case Mom Urges Survival Training for Youths." *New York Amsterdam News*, 15 December 1990, 3.

_____. "My Son is Not Rapist, Mom Says." *New York Amsterdam News*, 2 December 1989, 1.

. "White Youth Gets 9 Years in Bat Slaying of a Black." *New York Amsterdam News*, 20 October 1990, 11.

Baker, Russell W. "Park Attack Sets New York on Edge." *Christian Science Monitor*, 5 May 1989, 8.

Ball, Joanne. "Violence Prompted by Mix of Factors." Boston Globe, 30 April 1989, 1.

Baquet, Dean. "In Plea Deal in Park Jogger Case, Youth Admits He Beat a Banker." *New York Times*, 1 June 1990, B3.

Barbanel, Josh. "New Yorkers Pessimistic on Race Relations, Poll Shows." *New York Times*, 23 June 1989, B1.

Barnicle, Mike. "Stuart Case Defies Ending." Boston Globe, 3 November 1992, 21.

- Barringer, Felicity. "Children as Sexual Prey, and Predators." *New York Times*, 30 May 1989, A1.
- Barron, James. "Anger Over Verdicts in Jogger Case is Mixed with Calls for Compassion." *New York Times*, 20 August 1990, B4.

. "Holdout on Rape Verdict Still Sees Discrepancies." New York Times, 19

August 1990, 33.

____. "Koch Urges Tougher Action on Juvenile Offenders." *New York Times*, 14 May 1989, 27.

. "Prosecutors Weigh next Step in the Queens Beating Case." *New York Times*, 31 December 1986, B4.

. "Two Days of Jail Guards Pitted Against Everyone." *New York Times*, 15 August 1990, B2.

_____. "Victim of Central Park Rape Asks Judge to Apply New Law." *New York Times*, 14 August 1997, B2.

. "A Victim Refuses Subpoena to Tell of Queens Attack." *New York Times*, 25 December 1986, 1.

Baskett, B. "Girl Raped Me, says Alleged Murderer." Herald, 14 November 1986.

- Bass, Sharon L. "People Are So Fed Up, So Angry." *New York Times*, 21 May 1989, CN3.
- Baxter, Sarah. "DNA Points to Single 'Wilding' Rapist." *Sunday Times* (London), 8 September 2002, 27.

_____ and Graeme Hammond. "I was Raped but I'm Okay." *Sunday Telegraph Magazine* (Sydney, Australia), 1 June 2003, 20.

Beatty, Ned. "Suppose Men Feared Rape." New York Times, 16 May 1989, A1.

Bee, Charmaine. "Documentarian Keith Beauchamp Reveals the Truth about the Lynching of Emmett Till." *FNews Magazine*, February 2005. www.fnewsmagazine.com/2005-feb/current/pages/10.shtml (15 March 2005).

Bennett, Carolyn L. "Scared into Silence: Mamie and Emmett Till's Human Rights." *About...Time* (Rochester), 31 March 2003, 30.

Bermudez, Alfonso. "Justicia Debe Declarar Inocencia de Jovenes Acusados de Crimen que No Cometieron." *Impacto* (New York), 29 October 2002, 3.

Bertelson, Christine. "Sad, Strange Case of Susan Smith—and Its Lessons." St. Louis Post-Dispatch (Missouri), 8 November 1994, 1B.

___. "Sex Education for Retarded; Striving to Define Right, Wrong." *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* (Missouri), 28 March 1993, 1A.

- Bickelhaupt, Susan. "Stuart Movie Grabs Big Boston Ratings." *Boston Globe*, 27 September 1990, 10.
- "Bid to Wipe Innocents' Stigma" Hobart Mercury (Australia), 7 December 2002, 30.
- Biddle, Frederic M. "For Some, Stuart Case Revives City's Racist Image." *Boston Globe*, 15 January 1990, 1.
- Black, Chris. "A Real-life Story that Imitates Art: Charles Stuart 'Least Likely Suspect."" Boston Globe, 14 January 1990, A21.
- Black, Larry. "Suspicions at Rape Trial." Maclean's, 13 August 1990, 31.
- "Black Police Officers' Group Asks Feds to Review Jogger Case Investigation." Associated Press State & Local Wire, 9 September 2002.
- "Blacks Lash Verdict in Jogger Rape Trial." Courier-Mail, 21 August 1990.
- "Blacks Still Angry Over White Woman who Claimed Black Man Kidnapped Her Two Boys." *Jet*, 28 November 1994, 16.
- "Blames 'Black Laws' in Scottsboro Case." New York Times, 4 July 1931, 19.
- "Blood Match is Made in Case, Officials Say." New York Times, 12 May 1989, B2.
- Blum, Jonathan. "But What Makes People Evil?" Washington Post, 8 May 1989, A14.
- Blumenthal, Ralph. "Black Youth is Killed by Whites: Brooklyn Attack is Called Racial." *New York Times*, 25 August 1989, A1.
 - . "In Bensonhurst, Grief Mixed with Shame and Blunt Bias." *New York Times*, 28 August 1989.
- Bobbin, Jay. "'48 Hours' Interviews 'Preppie Murderer'; After 15 Years in Prison, Convict is Ready to Talk." *San Diego Union-Tribune*, 26 February 2003, F5.
- Bode, Nicole. "Jogger is Back in Stride: Races by Attack Site." *Daily News* (New York), 30 June 2003, 3.
- Bohlen, Celestine. "Hard-working Banker Ran to Relax, Thinking Little of Park's Dangers." *New York Times*, 28 April 1989, B2.
 - . "The Park Attack, Weeks Later: An Anger that Will Not Let Go." *New York Times*, 12 May 1989, B1.

. "Racial Link in Brooklyn Killing Divides the Mayoral Candidates." *New York*

Times, 29 August 1989, A1.

____. "In Wake of Attack, Students Gather to Seek Harmony." *New York Times*, 2 May 1989, B3.

Boroughs, Don L. "The Rap." U.S. News & World Report, 24 September 1990, 21.

Botsford, Keith. "Murder with Extreme Prejudice." *The Independent* (London), 13 January 1990.

"Bound Over in 'Bribery." New York Times, 3 November 1934, 32.

Bouton, Katherine. "Linda Fairstein vs. Rape." New York Times, 25 February 1990, SM21.

"Boy Guilty of Jog Rape." Herald Sun, 13 December 1990.

"Boycott is Urged in Youth's Killing: Rally of 20,000 Here Cheers Call for Action Against Mississippi Goods." *New York Times*, 12 October 2955, 62.

Boyd, Blanche McCrary. "An American Tragedy." Weekend Australian, 29 July 1995.

Boyd, Herb. "Angry Mothers Demand Justice for Central Park Five." *New York Amsterdam News*, 2 December 2002.

. "Black New Yorkers: A Refuge for our Children." *New York Amsterdam News* 28 April 28 2003.

_____. "Black New Yorkers: A Tireless Fighter for Justice." *New York Amsterdam News*, 31 October 2002.

. "Central Park Five File Lawsuits." *New York Amsterdam News*, 19 March 2003, 3.

. "Community Rallies Behind CP Jogger Youths." *New York Amsterdam News*, 26 September 2002, 3.

. "Confession from Attica Reignites Central Park Case." *New York Amsterdam News*, 13 June 2002.

. "Donald Chump!" New York Amsterdam News, 31 October 2002, 5-6.

. "Free Our Children." New York Amsterdam News, 24 October 2002, 1.

. "Jogger Case Redux." New York Amsterdam News, 12-18 September 2002, 1.

____. "Jogger Verdict Today." New York Amsterdam News, 18 December 2002, 3.

_____. "Justice Nears for Jogger Five." *New York Amsterdam News*, 11 December 2002, 5.

. "Lawsuits are Certain in Central Park 5 Case." *New York Amsterdam News*, 26 December 2002, 3.

____. "Rape Confession: Questions Raised About Central Park Jogger Conviction." *New York Amsterdam News*, 13 June 2002, 1.

. "The Real Deal on Emmett Till." *New York Amsterdam News*, 20-26 May 2004, 3.

. "Remember the Harlem Six!" *New York Amsterdam News*, 28 November 2002, 3.

___. "Time's Up for the DA." *New York Amsterdam News*, 12 September 2002. http://www.amsterdamnews.org/news/Article/Article.asp?NewsID=15835&sID=4 (8 January 2005).

___. "Will it Ever End?" *New York Amsterdam News*, 5 December 2002. http://www.amsterdamnews.org/news/Article/Article.asp?NewsID=15832&sID=4

Boyo, Gene. "Understanding and Punishing Teen-Age Violence in the Park Attack." New York Times, 7 May 1989, E26.

"Boy's Mother 'Not Surprised."" New York Times, 24 September 1955, 38.

Bragg, Rick. "In South Carolina, a Mother's Defense, and Life, Could Hinge on 2 Choices." *New York Times*, 16 July 1995, 12.

. "A Killer's Only Confidant; The Man Who Caught Susan Smith." *New York Times*, 4 August 1995, A10.

_____. "Life of a Mother Accused of Killing Offers No Clues." *New York Times*, 6 November 1994, 1.

. "Mother Was Remorseful, Witness Says." New York Times, 21 July 1995, A10.

_____. "Police Say Woman Admits to Killings as Bodies of 2 Children are Found Inside Her Car." *New York Times*, 4 November 1994, A1.

____. "Psychiatrist for Susan Smith's Defense Tells of a Woman Desperate to Be Liked." *New York Times*, 22 July 1995, 6.

___. "Sheriff Says Prayer and a Lie Led Susan Smith to Confess." *New York Times*, 18 July 1995, A1.

. "Smith Described as Perfect Mother." *Houston Chronicle*, 6 November 1994, A8.

. "Smith Jury Hears of 2 Little Bodies, and a Letter, in the Lake." *New York Times*, 20 July 1995, A16.

. Union S.C. Is Left a Town Torn Asunder." New York Times, 24 July 1995, A8.

- Brand-Williams, Oralandar. "Two Detroiters Speak Out about '55 Murder Case." *Detroit News*, 15 January 2003.
- Brasier, Mary. "Racial Tensions on Trial in New York's Jogger Case." *The Guardian* (London), 2 August 1990, 2.
- Brath, Elombe. "Lessons from the Central park Jogger Case: A Miscarriage of Justice." *Everybody's: The Caribbean-American Magazine*, December 2002, 13.
- Bratton, William J. "The Vigilance that Won't Let Up." *New York Times*, 15 June 2000, 27A.
- Brelis, Matthew. "Exoneration May not Ease Pain for Bennett." *Boston Globe*, 27 September 1991, 18.

. "A Stuart Legacy: Case Prompts New Newsroom Scrutiny." *Boston Globe*, 23 October 1990, 1.

- "Brenton Butler Arrested in Indiana." *First Coast News*, 25 May 2004. www.firstcoastnews.com/news/geiorgia/news-articles.aspx?storyid=19164 (17 June 2004).
- Brenton Butler Foundation for the Wrongfully Accused/Convicted. "Homepage." http://brentgooding.tripod.com/ (17 June 2004).
- Breslin, Jimmy. "Trump's Ad Fueled the Fire: Central Park Jogger Case." *Global Black News*, 25 October 2002. http://www.globalblacknews.com/Trump.html (6 August 2004).

"British Press Hails Ruling." New York Times, 2 April 1935, 15.

Broderick, Don and Jan Furse. "A White Juror was the Final Holdout." *New York Post*, 20 August 1990, 3.

Brouwer, Julian. "He Strangled a Teenage Girl but now 'the Preppie Killer' Claims 'I'm

the Real Victim'; Released Killer Hits Back as he Begins Life in Ireland." *Sunday Mirror*, 16 March 2003, 16.

Brown, Claude Jr. "When Emmett Till was Slain." New York Times, 30 June 1968, D13.

Browne, J. Zamgba . "Assemblyman Powell Pushes for Taped Interrogations." *New York Amsterdam News*, 16 January 2003.

. "Attorney Claims Coverup in St. John's U. Rape Case." *New York Amsterdam News*, 5 May 1990, 1.

_____. "Attorney Deplores Cops Handling of Rape Arrests: Leaders Urge Fairness in City Brutality Cases." *New York Amsterdam News*, 29 April 1989, 1.

_____. "Court May Accept Youth Confessions." *New York Amsterdam News*, 24 February 1990, 5.

___. "Family Fears Slain Youth will Not Get True Justice: Maddox Says Lawyers Playing Hanky-Panky." *New York Amsterdam News*, 10 March 1990, 1.

. "Holtzman Unfazed by New Evidence in Yusef's Case." *New York Amsterdam News*, 4 November 1989, 5.

____. "Jury Selection Starts in Hawkins' Murder Trial: Two White and 2 Black Jurors Picked for Case." *New York Amsterdam News*, 7 April 1990, 1.

____. "My Client was Coerced, Attorney for Park Suspect Claims." *New York Amsterdam News*, 27 May 1989, 5.

_____. "Pols Condemn Senseless Killing." *New York Amsterdam News*, 2 September 1989, 40.

_____. "Protests Still Alive, Says Rev. Sharpton." *New York Amsterdam News*, 9 June 1990, 3.

___. "Punks Freed on Bail in Youth Slaying." *New York Amsterdam News*, 2 September 1989, 3.

_____. "Semen Absolution Boosts Defense Case." *New York Amsterdam News*, 26 May 1990, 2.

__. "Semen on Park Victim Traced to Her Boyfriend: Defense Sees a Weakened Case." *New York Amsterdam News*, 2 December 1989, 1.

. "St. John's Rape Victim May Not Press Charges." *New York Amsterdam News*, 12 May 1990, N8.

. "Trump's 'Kill Them' Ad Condemned." *New York Amsterdam News*, 6 May 1989, 1.

. "Youth Held in Park Rape Case Out on \$50,000." *New York Amsterdam News*, 30 December 1989, 19.

. "Youth's Murder Suspect May have Skipped Town: Police Fear Organized Crime is Hiding Him." *New York Amsterdam News*, 2 September 1989, 1.

Brozan, Nadine. "Three Prayer Vigils Held as Victim of Attack Remains in Coma." *New York Times*, 26 April 1989, B24.

Bruning, Fred. "A City Transfixed by a Brutal Act." Maclean's, 22 May 1989, 9-10.

"Brutality and Judgment." Washington Post, 21 August 1990, A22.

- Buchanan, Patrick. "The Barbarians are at the Gates." Houston Chronicle, 30 April 1989.
- Buckley, William F. Jr. "Is Everybody a Racist? Some People Believe So." *Buffalo News* (New York), 24 November 1994, 3.

Bunch, William. "The Artists of Politics." *Brown Alumni Magazine*, March/April 2003. http://www.brownalumnimagazine.com/storydetail.cfm?ID=1998 (6 July 2004).

- Burghart, Tara. "Emmett Till's Family Finds Relief at Reopening of Investigation into His Murder." Associated Press State & Local Wire, 11 May 2004.
- Burkeman, Oliver. "Central Park Rape: 13 Years on, District Attorney Calls for Youths to be Cleared." *Guardian* (London), 6 December 2002, 7.
- Burns, Nikki. "Tougaloo Pre-law Students, Non-profit Organization Seek to Reopen Emmett Till Case." *Mississippi Link*, 5 February 2003, 1.
- Burritt, Chris. "Crowd Jeers Accused Mother: 'You're a Baby Murderer!'; She Hires Expert on Death Penalty as Her Attorney." *Atlanta Journal and Constitution*, 4 November 1994, A1.

____. "Hopes Soar, then Crash in Carjack; 'Exciting' Lead Fizzles." *Atlanta Journal and Constitution*, 2 November 1994, A1.

____. "Mother Charged with Murder: The Unraveling Life of Susan Smith." *Atlanta Journal and Constitution*, 5 November 1994, A1.

_____. "Seeking Meaning in Smith Tragedy." *Atlanta Journal and Constitution*, 30 July 1995, 12A.

___. "'She is Not a Bad Person. She Loved Her Children.'" *Atlanta Journal and Constitution*, 11 November 1998, 14A.

____. "Tragedy in South Carolina: Blacks See Mother's Story as Just Another Outrage." *Atlanta Journal and Constitution*, 4 November 1994, A10.

and Jack Warner. "Around the South, The Susan Smith Trial: Ex-husband's Testimony Brings Court to Tears." *Atlanta Journal and Constitution*, 26 July 1995, 3C.

___. "Around the South, The Susan Smith Trial: Now Comes the Real Suspense..." *Atlanta Journal and Constitution*, 23 July 1995, 5G.

_____. "Around the South, The Susan Smith Trial: She's Portrayed as Desperate, Eager to Please." *Atlanta Journal and Constitution*, 22 July 1995.

- "Burton Bars Death Stay: Plea for Martinsville Negroes Loses on Execution Eve." New York Times, 5 February 1951, 31.
- Butterfield, Fox. "Stuart Being tried for 'Sins of His Brother,' Lawyer Says." *Houston Chronicle*, 1 November 1992, A10.

. "Suspicions Came too Late in Boston." New York Times, 21 January 1990, 25.

with Constance L. Hays. "A Boston Tragedy: The Stuart Case—A Special Case; Motive Remains a Mystery in Deaths that Haunt a City." *New York Times*, 15 January 1990, A1.

Butts, Carolyn A. "Angry Dad Comes Out Swinging." New York Post, 20 August 1990, 4.

_____. "Mayor's Inaction Against Killer Cops Irks Activists: 3 Youngsters Slain by Police in One Week." *New York Amsterdam News*, 10 February 1990, 1.

Caldwell, Earl. " 'Airtight' Jog Case Feels Wind of Doubt." *Daily News* (New York), 25 July 1990, 27.

Callahan, Tom. "Sex, Lies and Sporting Heroes." Washington Post, 27 May 1990, C3.

Campbell, Carol Ann. "Glen Ridge Rape Case Returns to Courtroom; 3 Defendants Due for Resentencing." *The Record* (Bergen County, New Jersey), 29 June 1997, A1

___. "Trio Jailed in Glen Ridge Rape Case; Enough is Enough, Judge Declares." *The Record* (Bergen County, New Jersey), 1 July 1997, A1.

- Campbell, Cathy. "The Victim Trap: Don't Believe the Hype." *Village Voice*, 9 May 1989, 17.
- "Cardinal Meets Kin of Attack Suspects." New York Times, 13 May 1989, 30.
- Carmody, Deirdre. "Howard Beach TV Rights Sought." New York Times, 26 February 1987, C28.
- Carnell, Brian. "Ann Coulter Off the Deep End (Again)." *LeftWatch.com*, 5 December 2002, www.leftwatch.com/articles/2002/000119.html (13 October 2004).
- Carrillo, Karen Juanita. "In Central Park Aftermath, Will Guilty Face Justice?" New York Amsterdam News, 6 July 2000, 44.
- Carroll, Chuck. "Prosecution Foul-up Stalls Jury Selection." *Spartanburg Herald-Journal* (South Carolina), 14 July 1995. http://www.teleplex.net/shj/smith/trial/smithmai.html (10 February 2005).

. "Smith Lawyers to Get Husband's Book." *Spartanburg Herald-Journal* (SC), 14 July 1995. http://www.teleplex.net/shj/smith/trial/smithmai.html (10 February 2005).

Carroll, Jon. "The Magnification Factor." San Francisco Chronicle, 11 April 2003, E20.

- Carter, Dan. "The Scottsboro Boys." *Court TV Online*. www.courttv.com/greatesttrials/scottsboro/carter.html (20 April 2005).
- Carter, Richard. "Andrea Peyser and *New York Post* are Pathetic." *New York Amsterdam News*, 24-30 October 2002, 10.

_. "Black, Latino Youths were Railroaded in Central Park Jogger Case." *New York Amsterdam News*, 26 September–2 October 2002, 10.

. "CNN's Lightweight Larry King and the Central Park Jogger." *New York Amsterdam News*, 1-7 May 2003, 10.

____. "Kwanzaa: A Welcome Early Christmas for the Central Park Five." *New York Amsterdam News*, 26 December 2002–1 January 2003, 10.

. "Lawsuits by Innocent Youths Target Central Park Jogger Fiasco." *New York Amsterdam News*, 5-11 February 2004, 11. www.amsterdamnews.org (16 July 2004). "The Case of the Central Park Jogger." New York Times, 19 August 1990, 33.

- "A Case History: From Night of Wilding to the First Convictions." *Daily News* (New York). 19 August 1990, 4-5.
- Cassel, Elaine. "The False Confessions in the Central Park Jogger Case: How it Happened, and How to Stop Similar Injustices from Happening Again." *Counterpunch,* 21 December 2002. www.counterpunch.org (4 January 2005).
- Celona, Larry. "Jogger Prosecutor Joins Latest Probe." New York Post, 19 November 2002, 20.

and Dareh Gregorian. "Cleared: DA to Drop All Charges in Central Park Jogger Case." *New York Post*, 5 December 2002, 1.

. "Investigators Rethink Second Case." New York Post, 13 October 2002, 12.

_____ and Andy Geller. "Detectives Blast Morgenthau Review." *New York Post*, 6 December 2002, 5.

- Celona, Larry and Laura Italiano. "Con Admits to '89 'Wilding."" New York Post, 13 June 2002, 35.
- "Central Park Assault Defendant to be Freed." *Calgary Herald* (Alberta, Canada), 24 December 2002, A31.
- "Central Park Case, O.J. Simpson Trial Compared in Forum." *New York Amsterdam News*, 22 April 1995, 39.
- "A Central Park Injustice." San Francisco Chronicle, 11 December 2002, A24.
- "Central Park Jogger: 1989 Attack Brought 'Best and Worst of Humanity." Associated Press State & Local Wire, 20 March 2002.
- "Central Park Jogger Breaks Long Silence, Reveals Identity: Reopening of Case Horrifies Woman Attacked in 1989." *Ottawa Citizen*, 29 March 2003, A16.
- "Central Park Jogger Case: Interactive Map." *Court TV* online. www.courttv.com/trials/jogger/cp_jogger.html (27 May 2004).
- "Central Park Jogger Forced to Relive Ordeal." *Leader-Post* (Regina, Saskatchewan), 29 March 2003, A9.
- "Central Park Jogger Goes by Site of Attack." *Associated Press & Local Wire*, 30 June 2003.

- "Central Park Jogger Makes TV Appearance." *Halifax Daily News* (Nova Scotia), 5 April 2003, 29.
- "Central Park Jogger Raped and Left to Die, Trial Told." Toronto Star, 26 June 1990, A3.
- "Central Park Jogger Raped by Lone Man." *The Record* (Kitchener-Waterloo, Ontario), 31 August 1991, C17.
- "Central Park Jogger Reaches Out with Her Story: Writing Book is Part of Healing Process." USA Today, 8 April 2003, 1D.
- "Central Park Jogger Returns to Work." Washington Times, 30 November 1989, A6.
- "Central Park Jogger Reveals ID in Book." *St. John's Telegram* (Newfoundland), 29 March 2003, D16.
- "Central Park Jogger to Speak in Stamford." Associated Press State & Local Wire, 17 March 2003.
- "Central Park Jogger Speaks Out." *CNN.com*, 24 April 2003. http://www.cnn.com/2003/US/Northeast/04/23/central.park.jogger/ (8 March 2005).
- "Central Park Jogger Speaks to Rape Education Group." Associated Press State & Local Wire, 10 April 2003.
- "The Central Park Jogger Trial Invitation to a Lynching." *New York Amsterdam News*, 4 August 1990, 14.
- Chace, Susan. "Safety in the Park in Women's Hands." New York Times, 27 April 1989, A1.
- "The Challenge in Bensonhurst." New York Times, 25 August 1989, A28.
- "Chambers Pleads Guilty to Lesser Charge in 'Preppie Murder' Case." St. Petersburg Times (Florida), 26 March 1988, A1.

"Chambers Says he is 'Political Pawn."" New York Times, 11 January 1997, 28.

- "Chambers Speaks." *48 Hours*, 27 February 2003. www.cbsnews.com/stories/2003/02/26/48hours/main542154.shtml (1 December 2004).
- "Charge Jogger Conviction Racially Motivated." *Michigan Citizen*, 15 September 1990, 2.

- "Charges and Time Served by the Five Defendants." Associated Press State & Local Wire, 6 December 2002.
- "Charges in Wilding." Newsday, 21 November 1990, 14.
- Chase, Naomi. "Acknowledging the Susan Smith in Us All." *Plain Dealer* (Cleveland, Ohio), 8 August 1995, 5E.
- Chavis, Benjamin. "Civil Rights: Remember Yusef Hawkins." *Michigan Citizen*, 23 September 1989, 4.
- Cherson, Lola. "The Jogger and the Castaway." New York Sun, 29 November 2002, 7.
- Chira, Susan. "Rape Suspect's Neighbors Feel Accused." New York Times, 1 May 1989, A1.
- "Christmas in Prison for 5 Held in 1989 Rape of Jogger." *Buffalo News* (New York), 12 December 2002, A11.
- Christoffersen, John. "Central Park Jogger Releases Book, Discusses Her Ordeal." Associated Press State & Local Wire, 8 April 2003.

_____. "Michael Skakel, Kennedy Cousin Eligible for Parole in 3 Years." Associated Press, 15 April 2010.

"Churchmen Launch Fight on Lynching." New York Times, 4 December 1933, 1.

- "Churchmen Score Alabama Verdict." New York Times, 11 April 1933, 11.
- Clack, Cary. "Haunted Past...Vaunted Future?; Mississippi Strives to Move Beyond the Ghosts of Violence and Racial Unrest." *San Antonio Express-News* (Texas), 12 December 2004, 1H.
- Claffey, Mike. "Day of Deliverance for Jogger Five: Cheers & Tears as Convictions Tossed." *Daily News* (New York), 20 December 2002, 5.

______. "Judge Delays Jogger Ruling." *Daily News* (New York), 15 November 2002, 22.

_____. "Pros: No Big Bucks for the 5." *Daily News* (New York), 6 December 2002, 6.

- Clancy, Paul. "'Preppy Victim's Trial'; An Angry Mother's Tale." USA Today, 2 June 1989, 2A.
- Clarkson, Paul. "Preppie Killer Back in Ireland; After 15 Years in US Jail, Lawyer Fears Chambers may Strike Again." *The Mirror*, 12 March 2003, 11.

Clifford, Timothy. "Mom: If Guilty, He Should be Punished, but I Know He Didn't Do It." *Newsday*, 26 April 1989, 5.

"A Clockwork Orange in Central Park." U.S. News and World Report, 8 May 1989, 10.

- Clough, Thomas. "The Central Park Gang Rape." 2 January 2003. www.weirdrepublic.com/episode39.htm (8 March 2005).
- Coakley, Tom. "Flynn Vows 'Serious' Look at US Review of Stuart Case." *Boston Globe*, 7 July 1991, 17.

"Coalition on Bensonhurst." New York Amsterdam News, 16 September 1989, 35.

Cohen, Richard. "Boys Show Poverty's Grim Visage." St. Louis Post-Dispatch (Missouri), 1 May 1989, 3B.

. "Wilding' in the Park..." Washington Post, 27 April 1989, A23.

- Colford, Paul D. "Victim Will Reveal Her Name in Book." *Daily News* (New York), 25 November 2002, 3.
- "Communists March to Reich Consulate." New York Times, 2 April 1933, 29.
- "Condemned Negroes Riot in Alabama Jail." New York Times, 11 April 1931, 40.
- "Condenados por Error en Caso Violacion Exigen 50 Milones Dolares." Spanish Newswire Services, 9 December 2003.
- racy. "48 Hours: Twisting Trail to Teens' Confessions." *Daily News* (New York), 20 October 2002, 8.

_____. "Retracing Gruesome Trail of Mayhem and Violence." *Daily News* (New York), 5 September 2002, 2.

_____. "Say Gang Attacked Jogger: Med Crew Finds Her Injuries, Reyes' Story Don't Jibe." *Daily News* (New York), 27 October 2002, 3.

"Conscientious Jurors and Racial Tension." New York Times, 20 August 1990, A14.

- "Conviction is Upheld in Park Jogger Case." New York Times, 17 December 1993, B3.
- Cooper, Barry Michael. "Cruel & the Gang: Exposing the Schomburg Posse." *Village Voice*, 9 May 1989, 27-28 30, 32, 24, 38.

"Copycat' Murder in the Park." Evening Standard (London), 20 September 1995, 30.

- Cose, Ellis. "Rape in the News: Mainly About Whites." *New York Times*, 7 May 1989, A1.
- Coulter, Ann. "Media Support Citizenship Awards for Central Park Rapists." *AnnCoulter.org*, 4 December 2002. www.anncoulter.org/columns/2002/120402.htm (13 October 2004).
 - . "*New York Times* goes Wilding on Central Park Jogger." *Human Events* 17 October 2002. http://www.townhall.com/columnists/anncoulter/ac20021017.shtml (10 July 2004).
- "Convictions Quashed in NY Jogger Case." *BBC News*, 19 December 2002. news.bbc.co.uk/ (10 November 2004).
- "Convictions for Rape May be Overturned." *Leader-Post* (Regina, Saskatchewan), 6 December 2002, D9.
- "Convictions Thrown Out in Central Park Jogger Case." *Gulph Mercury* (Ontario, Canada), 20 December 2002, B11.
- "County to Return Money that Donors Sent for Trial of Susan Smith." *New York Times*, 1 February 1995, A12.
- "Courie to Interview Central Park Jogger." *Providence Journal-Bulletin* (Rhode Island), 5 April 2003, D1.
- Coyne, Emmett A. "A Godless Society." Washington Post, 5 June 1989, A10.
- "Crime, Death and Taxes." New York Times, 10 May 1989, A34.
- "Crime, False Confessions and Videotape." New York Times, 10 January 2003, A22.
- "A Crime Revisited: Excerpts from District Attorney's Report on Re-examination of Jogger Case." *New York Times*, 6 December 2002, B6.
- "Criminal Justice: A Win for All." *Times-Union* (Florida), 20 February 2005. http://www.jacksonville.com/tu-online/stories/022005/opi_18011838.shtml (4 April 2005).
- Crittenden, Yvonne. "Beaten Jogger Reveals Ordeal." *Windsor Star* (Ontario), 17 July 2004, F7.
- Crouch, Stanley. "Doing What Really Matters." *Daily News* (New York), 9 December 2002, 37.

- Cruz Tejada, Miguel. "El Miedo Arropa Visitantes de Central Park, Policias Defienden su Labor: Parque del Terror." *Impacto*, 27 June 2000, 3.
- Cullen, Kevin. "A Dead Man's Deeds at Heart of Stuart Trial." *Boston Globe*, 29 September 1991, 1.

and Sean P. Murphy. "Grand Jury Probe Seen as Arduous, Necessary Effort; Effort to Subpeona Charles Stuart's Lawyer is Criticized." *Boston Globe*, 27 September 1991, 20.

Culvert, Edward R. "Another Angle: Emmett Till Revisited." New Voice of New York, 26 May 2004, 13.

. "Another Angle: The Scottsboro Boys Revisited the Central Park Jogger— What Would You Call It?" *New Voice of New York*, 25 September 2002, 12

"Cuomo to Weigh Bill on Naming Rape Victims." New York Times, 24 April 1991, B2.

Curry, George E. "Justice Department Will Investigate Emmett Till Case." *Civilrights.org*, 11 May 2004. www.civilrights.org/issues/enforcement/details.cfm?id=22859 (29 November 2004).

. "Killed for Whistling at a White Woman." *Emerge*, July/August 1995, 24-32.

- Dabney, Virginius. "South May Change Its Jury Procedure." New York Times, 30 April 1933, E1.
- Daly, Michael. "Another Time & Place, Same Kind of Horror." *Daily News* (New York), 8 December 2002, 2.

. "A Timeline Full of Coincidence." *Daily News* (New York), 4 December 2002, 6.

- "Dangerous Times: Teenagers Brutally Assaulted a New York City Woman." *Maclean's*, 8 May 1989, 54.
- Daniell, F. Raymond. "75 Years in Prison Set for Patterson." *New York Times*, 24 January 1936, 1.

_____. "Accuser Renames Scottsboro Negro." *New York Times*, 28 November 1933, 11.

. "An Alabama Court in Forty-Fifth Street." New York Times, 4 March 1934, X1.

"Alabama Negroes Put on Jury List." New York Times, 24 November 1933, 9.
"Background Study of Scottsboro Case: Scenes that Marked the Clash of Issues in the Little Courtroom of Decatur." <i>New York Times</i> , 16 April 1933, XX2.
"Bailiffs Isolate Scottsboro Jury." New York Times, 2 April 1933, 5.
"Challenges Story by Victoria Price." New York Times, 14 July 1937, 3.
. "Change of Venue Denied to Negroes." <i>New York Times</i> , 22 November 1933, 42.
"Counsel Derides Scottsboro 'Plot."" New York Times, 26 January 1936, 32.
"Defense to Assail Scottsboro Venire." New York Times, 30 March 1933, 4.
"Evidence Assailed in Alabama Trial." New York Times, 5 April 1933, 40.
"Fight for Negroes Opens in Alabama." New York Times, 28 March 1933, 6.
"Girl Repeats Story in Scottsboro Case." New York Times, 4 April 1933, 10.
"Hunt Girl Witness in Scottsboro Case." New York Times, 26 March 1933, 17.
"Jury Again Dooms Scottsboro Negro." New York Times, 16 July 1937, 1.
"Jury Out Overnight with Scottsboro Case: Judge Warns of Bigotry and Racial Issue." <i>New York Times</i> , 9 April 1933, 1.
"Jury Roll Upheld in Alabama Case." New York Times, 26 November 1933, 1.
"Leibowitz Protest Bars 'Confessions." <i>New York Times</i> , 30 November 1933, 40
. "Negro Defense Gets Test of Juror List." <i>New York Times</i> , 31 March 1933, 9.
"Negro Found Guilty in Scottsboro Case; Jury Out 22 Hours." <i>New York Times</i> , 10 April 1933, 1.
"Negro Lad Tells Scottsboro Story." New York Times, 10 March 1933, 32.
"Negro Venire Men Appear in Decatur." New York Times, 21 January 1936, 2.
"New Venue Change Asked for Negroes." <i>New York Times</i> , 21 November 1933, 1.

"New York Attacked in Scottsboro Trial." New York Times, 8 April 1933, 30.
"Observers Leave Scottsboro Trial." New York Times, 3 April 1933, 34.
"Price Girl's Story Upheld by 'Hobo."" <i>New York Times</i> , 29 November 1933, 4.
. "Ready to Pick Jury in Scottsboro Case." <i>New York Times</i> , 27 November 1933, 3.
. "Refuses to Quash Scottsboro Case." <i>New York Times</i> , 29 March 1933, 7.
"Renew Fight Today in Scottsboro Case." New York Times, 27 March 1933, 11.
"Roosevelt is Asked to Intervene to Protect Scottsboro Negroes." <i>New York</i> <i>Times</i> , 20 November 1933, 1.
"Ruby Bates Dying; Evidence Sought." <i>New York Times</i> , 25 November 1933, 4.
"Scottsboro Case Ends as 4 Go Free; 2 More Get Prison." <i>New York Times</i> , 25 July 1937, 1.
"Scottsboro Case Enters 4 th Trial." New York Times, 20 January 1935, 40.
"Scottsboro Case Given to the Jury which is Locked Up." <i>New York Times</i> , 1 December 1933, 1.
"Scottsboro Case Goes to the Jury." New York Times, 23 January 1936, 1.
"Scottsboro Judge Bars Troop Guard." <i>New York Times</i> , 19 November 1933, N1.
"Scottsboro Jurors Give 99-Year Term." New York Times, 22 July 1937, 1.
"Scottsboro Jury Quits for Night." New York Times, 6 December 1033, 19.
"Scottsboro Negro Again Condemned." New York Times, 2 December 1933, 1.
"Scottsboro Negro is Convicted Again." <i>New York Times</i> , 7 December 1933, 16.
"Scottsboro Negro Shot Trying to Break as He Stabs Guard." <i>New York Times</i> , 25 January 1936, 1.
"Scottsboro Trial Drops Death Plea." New York Times, 20 July 1937, 1.

- . "Scottsboro Trial Rushed to Finish." New York Times, 15 July 1937, 11.
- . "Scottsboro Trial Shows No Changes." New York Times, 18 July 1937, E7.
- _____. "Scottsboro Trial Takes New Turn" New York Times, 3 December 1933, 28.
- . "Scottsboro Trio Tell of Train Ride." New York Times, 13 March 1933, 11.
- . "To Consider Troops for Negroes' Trial." New York Times, 23 March 1922, 38.
- . "Tries to Speed Up Scottsboro Cases." New York Times, 19 July 1937, 34.
- . "Warning by Judge at Alabama Trial." New York Times, 6 April 1933, 13.
- . "Weems Case Given to Alabama Jury." New York Times, 24 July 1937, 30.
- "Darrow Drops Fight to Save Eight Negroes, Refusing to Enter Case with Communists." *New York Times*, 30 December 1931, 1.
- Daughtry, Herbert. "Who Really Killed Yusef Hawkins?" New York Times, 20 August 1987, A19.
- D'Aurizio, Elaine. "A Career in Guarding Rights of Disabled." *The Record* (NJ), 15 May 2003, L1.
- Davidson, Ros. "Chair or Life Term Awaits Mother Who Killed Young Sons." *The Herald* (Glasgow), 24 July 1995, 6.

. "Woman Facing Spectre of Death Row." *The Herald* (Glasgow), 25 July 1995, 10.

- Davis, Robert. "In S.C., Little Time for Healing; Hearing Today in Drowning of Two Boys." USA Today, 12 December 1994, 3A.
- _____. "S.C. Mother's Story Underscores 'Serious Racial Problem': NAACP." USA Today, 8 November 1994, 5A.
 - . "Smith Insanity Plea Considered." USA Today, 9 November 1994, 13A.
- _____. "Town Feels 'Pain, Betrayal,' Outrage; Attention Turns to S.C. Mother's Troubled Past." USA Today, 7 November 1994, 3A.

_____. "Town at Odds Over Smith Trial/ Neighbors Split on Issue of Death Penalty." USA Today, 10 July 1995, 1A.

Day, Barbara. "Racist Response Follows Brutal Central Park Attack." The Guardian,

May 10, 1989, 5.

"Dead Killer Named as Scottsboro Boy." New York Times, 18 August 1959, 58.

- "The Deal and the Sentence." *48 Hours*, 26 February 2003. www.cbsnews.com//stories/2003/02/26/48hours/main542156.shtml (1 December 2004).
- "Decision Expected Thursday on Central Park Jogger Convictions." Associated Press State & Local Wire, 18 December 2002.
- "Decries Racial Bias at Negroes' Trial." New York Times, 1 May 1933, 18.
- "Defendant Breaks Down at Trial." Washington Post, 23 October 1990, A6.
- "Defendant Claims Coercion." Washington Post, 27 November 1990, A7.
- "Defender Opens Drive for Federal Anti-Lynch Law." *Tri-State Defender* (Memphis, Tennessee), 13 June 1959, 1.
- "Defense Will Fight On: Scottsboro Committee Attacks Verdict as Challenge to the Nation." *New York Times*, 24 January 1936, 13.
- Deignan, Tom. "I Did the Right Thing: Mike Sheehan Defends Police Handling of Jogger Case." *Irish Voice*, 22 October 2002, 6.
- "Delayed Justice." *Rochester Democrat and Chronicle* (New York), 8 December 2002, 30A.

"Delays Scottsboro Case." New York Times, 28 August 1934, 14.

- della Cava, Marco R. "Angry Teens Explode in Violent 'Wilding' Sprees." USA Today, 27 April 1989, 1D.
- Demers, Chris. "Frame-up in the Central Park Jogger Case Unravels." *The New Abolitionist*, December 2002. http://www.nodeathpenalty.org/newab027/ (4 August 2004).

"Demonstrators Hit Racist, Sexist Media." New York Amsterdam News, 28 July 1990, 3.

- Dershowitz, Alan. "Susan Smith and Her Defense." *Buffalo News* (New York), 15 November 1994, 3.
- "Detectives Failed to Question Reyes in Central Park Rape Case." Associated Press State & Local Wire, 4 December 2002.

- Dewan, Shaila K. "Police Resist Fully Taping Interrogations." *New York Times*, 2 September 2003, B1.
- Diamond, Edwin. "Anatomy of a Horror." *New York Magazine* Vol. 22, no. 22 (15 May 1989): 41-45.

______. "Black on White: Reverse Reality in the News Coverage of the Jogger Trial, Tawana Brawley, and other Racially Charged Stories." *New York Magazine* 20 August 1990): 38-42.

- "DNA Clears Teens Jailed for 1989 Rape." *Calgary Herald* (Alberta, Canada), 6 December 2002, A29.
- "DNA Reverses Rape, Beating Convictions." *Vancouver Province* (British Columbia), 20 December 2002, A28.
- "DNA Tests to Exonerate Central Park Five: DA Asks Judge to Throw Out Convictions of Five Young Black Men Convicted of 1989 Attack on Jogger Beaten, Raped and Left for Dead." *Vancouver Sun* (British Columbia), 6 December 2002, A13.
- "Doctor Says He Never Heard Suspect Deny Role in 1989 Attack on Jogger." Associated Press State & Local Wire, 15 October 2002.
- Dowdy, James H. "Finding Solutions to Racism in New York." *New York Amsterdam News*, 16 June 1990, 15.
- Doyle, Leonard. "Young, Wild and Black." The Independent (London), 3 May 1989, 17.
- Dunn, Christopher and Donna Lieberman. "The Lesson of the Central Park Jogger Controversy: Start Videotaping Interrogations." *Newsday*, 27 September 2002. www.nyclu.org/nypd_vt_ored092702.html (27 May 2004).
- Dwyer, Jim. "A Crime Revisited: Assessment—Verdict that Failed the Test of Time." *New York Times*, 6 December 2002, A1.

_____. "Likely U-Turn by Prosecutors in Jogger Case." *New York Times*, 12 October 2002, A1.

____. "Judge's Plan to Rule Today in Jogger Case Angers Police." *New York Times*, 19 December 2002, B1.

. "Man Cleared in Jogger Case Goes Free at the Age of 28." *New York Times*, 24 December 2002, B3.

____. "One Trail, Two Conclusions: Police and Prosecutors May Never Agree on Who Began Jogger Attack." *New York Times*, 2 February 2003, 35.

____. "Some Officials Shaken by New Central Park Jogger Inquiry." *New York Times*, 28 September 2002, B1.

____. "Tale of Guilt in Jogger Rape Echoes Claim in Earlier Case." *New York Times*, 21 December 2002, 2.

_ and Kevin Flynn. "2 Prominent Lawyers to Review Police Inquiry into Central Park Jogger Case." *New York Times*, 2 November 2002, B3.

. "Prosecutor is Said to Back Dismissals in '89 Jogger Rape." *New York Times*, 5 December 2002, A1.

_____. "Prosecutors Take a Second Look at Central Park Rape Case." *Times Colonist* (Victoria, British Columbia), 1 December 2002, C3.

Dyson, Michael. "Central Park Miseries." Zeta Magazine, July/August 1989, 54-55

"An Earlier Hearing for the Jogger Case." New York Times, 10 December 2002, 4.

Edgar, Amy Geier. "10 Years After Susan Smith Case, S.C. City Still Trying to Heal." Associated Press State and Local Wire, 21 October 2004.

. "S. C. Locals Reflect on Susan Smith Case." *Associated Press Online*, 24 October 2004.

- Edozien, Frankie. "Pol's Jogger-Rape Goof—Councilman: I Didn't Know I Shouldn't ID Her." *New York Post*, 24 October 2002, 21.
- Eichel, Henry and John Hechinger. "Smith's Story Never Rang True Authorities Say." *Times-Picayune*, 6 November 1994, A16.

Eldridge, Ronnie. "Central Park Can Be Ours." New York Times, 4 May 1989, A27.

- Ellement, John and Michael Grunwald. "SCJ Tells Police to Share File on Stuart Case Probe; Backs *Globe* Bid to Resolve Questions." *Boston Globe*, 6 April 1995, 1.
- Ellis, Walter. "Gang Rape in New York: Did Lynch-Mob Law Jail Five Innocent Black And Latino Youths?" *The Times* (UK), 2 February 2003. <u>http://www.timesonline.co.uk/tol/life_and_style/article854348.ece</u> (16 December 2010)
- "Emmett 'Bobo' Till's Mother Remembers 30 Year Old Tragedy." *Tri-State Defender* (Memphis, Tennessee), 4 September 1985, 10.

"Emmett Till Remembered." Tri-State Defender (Memphis, Tennessee), 11 September

1985, 5.

- English, Bella. "After 14 Years, Trisha Meili, the Central Park Jogger, is Sharing Her Story of Survival and Recovery." *Boston Globe*, 16 April 2003, E1.
- Epstein, Cynthia Fuchs. "Cost of Full-Page Add Could Help Fight Causes of Urban Violence." *New York Times*, 15 May 1989, A18.
- "The Error in Linking Pornography, Crime." St. Louis Post-Dispatch (Missouri), 24 May 1989, 3C.
- Evans, Heidi. "Jogger's Recovery an Inspiration." *Daily News* (New York), 18 June 2000, 34.
- "Evidence in Jogger Case Revised Downward." New York Times, 21 July 1989, B4.
- "Excerpts from the Testimony of Haywood Patterson." www.law.umkc.edu/faculty/projects/FTrials/scottsboro/Pattersontestimony.html (20 April 2005).
- "Excerpts from the Testimony of Ruby Bates: From the Direct Examination of Hon. Samuel Leibowitz." www.law.umkc.edu/faculty/projects/FTrials/scottsboro/Batestestimony.html (20 April 2005).
- "Ex-Husband of Killer Mom Unwinds Book Tour." *Times-Picayune* (New Orleans), 12 April 1995, A18.
- "Family Apologizes to Union Blacks for Smith's False Claim." *Atlanta Journal and Constitution*, 9 November 1994, A4.
- "Famous American Trials: 'The Scottsboro Boys' Trials, 1931-1937." www.law.umkc.projects/FTrials/scottsboro/SB_chron.html (20 April 2005).
- Farber, M. A. "The Howard Beach Case: Puzzling Picture of a Racial Attack." *New York Times*, 5 January 1987, B1.

_____. "New Account Given in Attack on Blacks in Queens." *New York Times*, 4 February 1987, A1.

- Farmer, Tom. "Stuart's Heinous Crime Tore at Hub's Conscience." *Boston Herald*, 22 October 1999, 7.
- Feldman, Sandra. "Some Thoughts on Yusef Hawkins." New York Amsterdam News, 16 September 1989, 35.

- Fenner, Austin. "Families Angry Over Sons' Lost Years." *Daily News* (New York) 20 December 2002, 4.
- Fenner, Austin and Tracy Connor. "We Got Wrong Guys: Jurors Fear Teens didn't Attack Jogger." *Daily News* (New York), 11 October 2002, 5.
- Fenner, Austin, Tamer El-Ghobashy, and Barbarba Ross. "Jogger Defendant Freed: Final Suspect's Drug Sentence Cut as a First Offense." *Daily News* (New York), 24 December 2002.
- Ferguson, Chaka. "Judge to Rule on Central Park Convictions." Associated Press State & Local Wire, 19 December 2002.
- Fieldstrials, Suzanne. "When the Victim of Rape is Mentally Retarded." *Atlanta Journal and Constitution*, 22 March 1993, A10.
- "Fight for Doomed Negroes." New York Times, 1 July 1931, 9.
- "Files Scottsboro Plea: Counsel Put in Exceptions for Heywood Patterson." New York Times, 22 April 1936, 28.
- "Film Police Interrogations." Call & Post (Cleveland, Ohio), 9 October 2002, 4A.
- "Final Pleas Denied, 4 Negroes Die Today." New York Times, 2 February 1951, 36.
- "The Findlay, Smith Relationship Letters." *Atlanta Journal and Constitution*, 20 July 1995, 4C.
- Finkel, David. "Haunted Waters (Part II of II)." Washington Post, 25 June 1995, W17.
- Fish, Larry. "Wilding' Case Gets New Look; Central Park Jogger Attack Studied as Fresh Evidence Surfaces." *Times Union* (Albany, New York), 29 September 2002, D9.
- Fitzpatrick, Edward. "Bill Would Require Taped Interrogations." *Providence Journal* (Rhode Island), 11 March 2004, B1.
- "Five Cleared in 1989 Rape of Central Park Jogger." Jet, 13 January 2003, 8.
- "Five Convictions overturned in Sensational 1999 Rape Case." *The Record* (Ontario), 20 December 2002, A13.
- Flanders, Laura. "Rape Coverage: Shifting the Blame." Extra!, March/April 1991.
- Flynn, Kevin. "Suspect in Rape Absorbed Pain and Inflicted it." *New York Times*, 7 December 2002, A1.

Flynn, Sean. "Even with the Trial Over, Deep Rifts Will Remain." *Boston Herald*, 23 July 1995, 5.

. "Susan's Town Tends to Wounds." *Boston Herald*, 30 July 1995, 1.

- Foderara, Lisa. "Angered by Attack, Trump Urges Return of Death Penalty." *New York Times*, 1 May 1989, B6.
- "For Scottsboro Action: Federal Council Asks Churches to Express their Views on the Case." *New York Times*, 29 May 1933, 28.
- "For Scottsboro 'Change': Leibowitz Promises Different 'Scenery and Atmosphere."" New York Times, 4 November 1934, 2.
- "For Scottsboro Defense: Representative Carmichael of Alabama Joins Counsel." New York Times, 18 June 1936, 9.
- Ford, Beverly. "Stuart Court Papers Shed Light on Cops' Bennett Investigation." *Boston Herald*, 10 July 1995, 1.

_____. "Willie Bennett Admits Being Near Scene of Stuart Murder that Night." *Boston Herald*, 17 January 1994, 16.

Fotheringham, Allan. "The 'Wilding' of the Vanities." Maclean's, 8 May 1989, 54.

- Fox, Genevieve. "Breaking Her Silence, the Jogger Left for Dead." *Daily Mail* (London), 16 May 2003, 56.
- Frame, Lorna. "What Sort of Mum Could Kill These Two Kiddies?" *Daily Record* (Scotland), 1 December 1994, 28.
- Frankel, Bruce. "Catholic University Says Sexual Abuse is Not Typical." USA Today, 27 June 1991, 5A.
- . "Plea Bargain Ok'd in 'Wilding' Attack." USA Today, 6 October 1989, 3A.
- . "Rape Cases Ignite Debate of Fairness." USA Today, 25 July 1991, 2A.
- . "Runners Reclaim Central Park: Attack Sparks a Safety Drive." USA Today, 16 April 1989, 2A.
- Franklin, Roger. "Judgment Day for Star Prosecutor as Crime Returns to Haunt City." *New Zealand Herald*, 5 December 2002.

Freedman, Samuel G. "Darkness Beneath the Glitter: Life of Suspect in Park Slaying."

New York Times, 28 August 1986, A1.

_. "Death in Park: Difficult Questions for Parents." *New York Times*, 11 September 1986, A1

- Freeman, Greg. "Injecting Race was Wrong." St. Louis Post-Dispatch, 4 September 1992, 1C.
- Fried, Joseph P. "2 Witnesses in Race Attack are Found: But they Say that they can't Identify Assailants." *New York Times*, 7 January 1987, B1.

_____. "Black had Knife at Howard Beach." *New York Times*, 19 August 1987, A1.

_____. "Chambers Gives Not Guilty Plea in Park Slaying." *New York Times*, 23 September 1986, B2.

_____. "Charge is Murder for 3 of Youths in Queens Attack." *New York Times*, 11 February 1987, A1.

. "Convictions Appealed in Howard Beach Case." *New York Times*, 11 April 1989, B4.

_____. "Friends Say Woman in Assault had Nightmares." *New York Times*, 15 June 1991, 27.

____. "Hearings in Racial Attack Focus on Police Questioning of Suspects." *New York Times*, 5 April 1987, 36.

_____. "Last Defendant Goes to Trial in St. John's Sex-Assault Case." *New York Times*, 4 February 1992, B3.

___. "Motion to Drop Case in Attack in Queens Fails: Howard Beach Charges are Upheld by Judge." *New York Times*, 28 August 1987, B3.

___. "Role of Driver Called Crucial to Murder Case in Queens Attack." *New York Times*, 28 December 1986, 26.

___. "St. John's Sex Abuse Case Ends with Plea Bargain." *New York Times*, 12 February 1992, B3.

. "St. John's Sexual-Assault Trial Delayed." *New York Times*, 3 February 1991, 30.

_____. "Student Pleads Guilty at Start of Rape Trial." *New York Times*, 29 May 1991, B3.

. "U.S. to Wait to Prosecute Racial Case." New York Times, 9 January 1987, B1.

- Freifeld, Karen and Rocco Parascandola. "Jogger Evidence Deemed Useless: Secret NYPD Report Faults Forensic Data." *Newsday*, 14 October, 2002. <u>http://www.newsday.com/news/local/newyork/ny-</u> jog13,0,7879297.story?coll=ny-homepage-more-breaking-news (16 June 2004).
- Fritsch, Jane. "The Diallo Verdict: The Overview; 4 Officers in Diallo Shooting are Acquitted of All Charges," *New York Times*, 26 February 2000.
- "From Judge Horton's Instructions to the Jury on April 8, 1933." www.law.umkc.edu/faculty/projedcts/FTrials/scottsboro/HORTONINSTRUCT.ht ml (20 April 2005).
- Fulani, Lenora. "This Way to Empowerment: America Goes Wildin." *Michigan Citizen*, 13 May 1989, 4.

"Gang Rape in a Game Room." Boston Globe, 19 March 1993, 16.

- Gates, Anita. "Those Nice Boys, Rapists? No, that Can't be Possible." *New York Times*, 10 May 1999, E6.
- Gearty, Robert. "Groundbreaking Judge who Plays Fair in Court." *Daily News* (New York), 7 December 2002, 2.

. "Life's Been Hell: Jogger Defendant." *Daily News* (New York), 9 December 2003, 23.

Geller, Andy. "Cops: They Did It—Original Jogger Perhaps Likely Involved." New York Post, 29 January 2003, 19.

. "Jogger Prober Slams Morgy." New York Post, 4 December 2002, 15.

. "Key Players and their Roles in Central Park Horror Case." *New York Post*, 8 December 2002, 6.

. "The Killer Who Now Says He Raped the Central Park Jogger may Have Made the Confessions because He's a Trouble-maker." *New York Post*, 16 October 2002, 17.

. "Real 'Central Pk. Rapist Didn't Leave Calling Card." *New York Post*, 23 October 2002, 7.

_____and Neil Graves. "New Jogger Twist—Silent Witnesses to Gang Attack Back Verdicts." *New York Post*, 2 December 2002, 23. Geller, Andy and Dareh Gregorian. "Ex-Cops Defend Jogger Verdict." *New York Post*, 18 November 2002, 19.

. "Jogger Juror Defends Guilty Verdict." New York Post, 28 November 2002, 7.

. "Rape Fiend Couldn't ID Spot Jogger was Found." *New York Post*, 7 December 2002, 8.

- Geller, Andy and Murray Weiss. "Why Reyes Admitted Rape—Bid to Win Protection from a Jogger Con." *New York Post*, 5 December 2002, 5.
- Gelman, David and Leonard, E. A. "How the Brain Recovers." *Newsweek*, 9 April 1990, 48-51.
- Gelman, David, et al. "The Mind of a Rapist." Newsweek, 23 July 1990, 46-50.
- George, Nelson. "Native Son: Dare To Be Black." Village Voice, 9 May 1989, 39.
- Getlin, Josh. "5 Cleared in Rape of N.Y. Jogger / Courtroom Explodes in Cheers After Judge Tosses Out Convictions." Los Angeles Times, 20 December 2002. http://articles.sfgate.com/2002-12-20/news/17577180_1_block-tejada-s-rulingmatias-reyes-jogger-rape-case.

. "All Five Convictions Thrown Out in N.Y.'s Central Park Rape Case." *Edmonton Journal* (Alberta), 20 December 2002, A4.

_____. "Justice Sought, Found in New York; Judge Tosses Convictions in Jogger Rape; Attorneys Said they would File Civil Lawsuits for the Five Men Who Had Served Up to 13 Years." *Orlando Sentinel*, 20 December 2002, A3.

"The Ghost of Emmett Till." New York Times, 22 May 2004, A1.

- Gibbs, Nancy. "Wilding in the Night: A Brutal Gang Rape in New York City Triggers Fears that the U.S. Is Breeding a Generation of Merciless Children." *Time*, 8 May 1989, 20-21.
- Gillers, Stephen. "Feminists vs. Civil Libertarians." New York Times, 8 November 1987, E25.
- Glaberson, William. "After the Arguments: Jogger Jury Weights a Jumble of Details." *New York Times*, 10 August 1990, B3.

. "Art of Questioning." New York Times, 26 July 1990, B1.

. "As Jogger Trial Unfolds, the Fear Hits Home." New York Times, 23 July 1990,

B1.

_. "Assault Case Renews Debate on Rape Shield Law." *New York Times*, 2 November 1992, B1.

_____. "Bensonhurst Case Ends, Satisfying Few." *New York Times*, 14 March 1991, A1.

____. "In Jogger Case, Once Viewed Starkly, Some Skeptics Side with Defendants." *New York Times*, 8 August 1990, B3.

. "Jogger Defense Case: Scattershot Approach." *New York Times*, 13 July 1990, B1.

. "Juror Says Wise's 'Remorse' Helped." *New York Times*, 12 December 1990, B6.

_____. "Testimony Shows Both Sides of Defense Lawyer's Gamble." *New York Times,* 17 August 1990, B2.

_____. "Times Article Naming Rape Accuser Ignites Debate on Journalistic Values." *New York Times*, 26 April 1991, A14.

Gladwell, Malcolm, and Rachel E. Stassen-Berger. "3 Men Convicted of Raping Mentally Retarded Woman." *Washington Post*, 17 March 1993, A1.

- Glass, Jon and Chuck Carroll. "Demand is High for David Smith's Book." *Spartanburg Herald-Journal* (South Carolina), 27 July 1995. http://www.teleplex.net/shj/smith/trial/smithmai.html (10 February 2005).
- "Glen Ridge, Continued; Did the Victim Give Her Consent?" *The Record* (Bergen County, New Jersey), 23 May 1997, L8.
- Glynn, Lenny. "Sex and Death in Manhattan." Maclean's, 25 January 1988, 46.
- "Go Behind the Scenes of Crime Cases." Tulsa World (Oklahoma), 12 May 1996, G4.

Goar, Carol. "Baby-killer Trial Obsesses Town." Toronto Star, 9 July 1995, A14.

Gohara, Miriam, "The Jogger Case and False Confessions." *Final Call News*, 8 January 2003. http://www.finalcall.com/artman/publish/article 354.shtml (6 July 2004).

_____. "Stop The Injustice, Begin The Reform." *Sacramento Observer*, 8 January 2003, C8

"Going 'Wilding': Terror in Central Park." Newsweek, 1 May 1989, 27.

- Gold, Jeffrey. "Glen Ridge Defendant Asking Federal Judge to Overturn Conviction." Associated Press State & Local Wire, 22 January 1999.
- Golden, Tim. "Jail for Crime that Shocked Even the Jaded." New York Times, 16 August 1990, B1.

____. "Jurors in Jogger Trial Remember a Relentless Period of Testing." *New York Times*, 20 August 1990, A1.

- Goldfluss, Howard E. "TV Cameras in Courts, Yes, but Not in Certain Sensitive Cases." *New York Times*, 21 September 1990, A30.
- Goldiner, Dave. "5 'Absolutely' Guilty: Prosecutor has No Regrets in Jogger Rape Convictions." *Daily News* (New York), 25 November 2002, 3.

Gonzalez, Juan. "'All I Could Do was Cry." *Daily News* (New York), 17 October 2002, 6.

_____. "Jogger's Doc Not the Final Word." *Daily News* (New York), 5 December 2002, 23.

_____. "Never Raped Jogger, Ex-Con Insists." *Daily News* (New York), 6 November 2002, 34.

Goode Bryant, Linda. "Running on Empty." Village Voice, 9 May 1989, 29

Goodman, Ellen. "When Fear and Racism Clash." Boston Globe, 4 May 1989, 15.

Goodman, James. "Jogger Case Isn't the Same as Scottsboro." *Newsday*, 14 September 1990, 83.

Goodman, Walter. "Television Brings Out a Melodramatic Side of the Legal Process." New York Times, 26 July 1990, C15.

."Television and the Attack in Central Park." *New York Times*, 2 May 1989, C20.

- Goodstein, Laurie. "Girl's Low IQ at Issue in Assault Trial." *Washington Post*, 25 October 1992, A3.
- Gordon, George. "Gang Jailed for Raping Central Park Jogger 'are Innocent'; Confesses to the 'Wilding' of a Young Woman Banker which Shocked New York." *Daily Mail* (London), 6 December 2002, 40-41.

Gould, Jennifer. "Jogger 5 Dad Wants Trump Apology." New York Post, 11 November

2002, 12.

"Gov. Graves Backs Shooting of Negro." New York Times, 28 January 1936, 13.

- Grace, Melissa. "Disbarred Tawana Brawley Lawyer C. Vernon Mason Aids Manhattan District Attorney-elect Cy Vance." *New York Daily News*, 7 November 2009. <u>articles.nydailynews.com/2009-11-07/local/17938897_1_vernon-mason-</u> <u>brawley-case-rev-al-sharpton</u> (5 June 2011).
- Graham, Renee. "Case Forced Focus on Race Issue." *Boston Globe*, 27 September 1991, 1.
- "Grand Jury in Till Case Fails to Indict Two White Men Accused of Kidnapping." New York Times, 20 November 1955, 31.
- Grant, Lorrie. "Life for Mother Who Killed Sons." *The Herald* (Glasgow), 29 July 1995, 8.
- Grant, Richard. "Mother of All Crimes; How Could She?" *The Independent* (London), 25 February 1995, 16.
- Graves, John Temple II. "Alabama Approves Scottsboro Ruling." *New York Times*, 13 November 1932, E5.
 - . "Alabama Awaits Scottsboro Ruling." New York Times, 1 May 1932, E6.
- _____. "Alabama Condemns Lynching of Negroes." *New York Times*, 20 August 1933, B6.
- . "Alabama May Free Scottsboro Group." New York Times, 31 October 1937, 70.
- . "Alabama Slighted in Federal Plums." New York Times, 28 October 1934, E7.
- . "Alabama Wearies of Our Criticism." New York Times, 8 July 1934, E7.
- . "Scottsboro Again Plagues Alabama." New York Times, 29 October 1933, E7.
- . "Scottsboro Case Held Near an End." New York Times, 23 May 1937, 65.
- . "Scottsboro End Splits South." New York Times, 1 August 1937, 59.
- . "Scottsboro Judges Ask Re-election." New York Times, 14 January 1934, E1.
- . "Scottsboro Ruling Disturbs the South." New York Times, 7 April 1935, E6.
 - . "Scottsboro Trials to Begin in a Week." New York Times, 7 July 1937, 11.

. "Scottsboro Trials Start Again Today." New York Times, 6 July 1937, 2.
. "Scottsboro Truce Urged in Alabama." New York Times, 20 June 1937, 62.
. "Venue Fight Fails in Scottsboro Case." New York Times, 12 January 1936, E11.

Greaves, David. "Caught in the Whirlwind of The Central Park Jogger Case." *Our Time Press*, 1 October 2002. http://www.indypressny.org/article.php3?ArticleID=403 (10 July 2004).

Greene, Leonard. "Jogger Case: Victims All." New York Post, 9 December 2002, 31.

_____. "Newt Hits Bottom Blaming Dems for Susan Smith." *Boston Herald*, 9 November 1994, 8.

Gregorian, Dareh. "Jogger Delay Uproar." New York Post, 22 October 2002, 25.

_____. "Jogger Judge Sets D-Day in Feb." New York Post, 15 November 2002, 21.

. "Monster Bares His Soul." New York Post, 26 September 2002, 7.

and Andy Geller. "DA Pushes for 'Jogger' Delay." *New York Post*, 21 October 2002, 16.

. "Morgy Promises 'Fair' Probe." New York Post, 17 October 2002, 7.

- Gregorian, Dareh, Laura Italiano and Larry Celona. "Jogger Replay Stunner." New York Post, 7 January 2003, 17.
- Gregorian, Dareh and Murray Weiss. "Jogger 5' Ruling Today." New York Post, 19 December 2002, 27.
- Grice, Ayesha. "Judge Delays Decision on Yusef Salaam." New York Amsterdam News, 21 August 1997, 6.
- Gross, Michael. "Not Ready for 'Primetime'?" *Daily News* (New York), 20 October 2002, 13.
- "Group Supports Women Victims." New York Amsterdam News, 7 April 1990, 3.
- "Guarded High Court Hears Negro Pleas." New York Times, 11 October 1932, 19.

Hacker, Andrew. "Blacks' Silence on Blacks." *New York Times*, 13 December 1990, A31.

. "White Blame, Black Silence." New York Times, 13 December 1990, A31.

- Hackett, George and Peter McKleen. "Opinions, but No Solutions: The Central Park Rape Sparks a War of Words." *Newsweek*, 15 May 1989, 40.
- Haines, Max. "Mommy Did It: Susan Smith Sealed her Two Little Boys into her Car and Let it Roll Them to their Deaths." *Toronto Sun*, 24 October 1999, 22.
- Hajela, Deepti. "Central Park Jogger Defendants Begin Lawsuit Process." Associated Press State & Local Wire, 14 May 2003.
- Handin, Hillary. "Central Park Jogger to be Honored." *Times Union* (Albany, New York), 3 August 2004, B7.
- Hanley, Robert. "4 are Convicted in Sexual Abuse of Retarded New Jersey Woman." *New York Times*, 17 March 1993, A1.

_____. "Defense in Glen Ridge Case asks Court to Continue Bail." *New York Times*, 18 May 1993, B5.

___. "Detective and Lawyer Clash on Reference to 'Rape Victim' in Glen Ridge Case." *New York Times*, 4 December 1992, B4.

_____. "Judge Faults Lawyer's Use of Testimony about Young Woman's Sexual Past." *New York Times*, 7 November 1992, 26.

_____. "Judge Rules Sexual History is Admissible in Trial." *New York Times*, 29 August 1992, 21.

____. "Judge in Sex-Assault Trial Assails 'Loose Woman' Defense Tactics." *New York Times*, 24 October 1992, 25.

____. "Prosecutor Continues Assault on Tactics in Glen Ridge Case." *New York Times*, 19 February 1993, B5.

_____. "Victim's Past is at Issue in Rape Case." *New York Times*, 18 September 1992, 6.

Harney, James. "On the Tenth Day: Jogger Jury's Long, Angry and Tedious Fight to Conviction." *Daily News*, 19 August 1990, Daily News Special Section: The Central Park Verdict.

Harries, Keith. "They Went 'Wilding."" Washington Post, 6 May 1989, A20.

Harris, Greg. "Dinkins Leads on Central Park Case." New York Amsterdam News, 6 May

1989, 3.

. "The Human Tragedies in Central Park." *New York Amsterdam News*, 29 April 1989, 15.

. "Two Hawkins' Killers Indicted." *New York Amsterdam News*, 2 September 1989, 44.

- Hartocollis, Anemona. "Coping: Crimes that Haunt Our Dreams." *New York Times*, 15 December 2002, 1.
- Haskins, Shelly. "Four More Jurors Sequestered." *Spartanburg Herald-Journal* (South Carolina), 15 July 1995. http://www.teleplex.net/shj/smith/trial/smithmai.html (10 February 2005).

_____. "Legal Experts Say Murder Trials Move Swiftly in S.C." *Spartanburg Herald-Journal* (South Carolina), 24 July 1995. http://www.teleplex.net/shj/smith/trial/smithmai.html (10 February 2005).

_____. "Psychiatrist Says Smith's Depression Drove Her to Suicide Attempt." *Spartanburg Herald-Journal* (South Carolina), 21 July 1995. http://www.teleplex.net/shj/smith/trial/smithmai.html (10 February 2005).

- Hattenstone, Simon. "Angry Young Man." *Guardian* (London), 18 October 2002. http://www.guardian.co.uk/arts/fridayreview/story/0,12102,813476,00.html (8 April 2005).
- Haughney, Christine. "Central Park Case Convictions in Question: Man with DNA Match Confessed, Attorneys Say." *Washington Post*, 6 September 2002, A3
- Haughton, Tanya and Lisa Isom-Rodriguez. "The Central Park Jogger Case Concludes." New York Amsterdam news, 11 August 1990, 13.

. "Reasonable Doubt in Jogger Case Trial." *New York Amsterdam News*, 21 July 1990, 13.

_____. "Unanswered Question at Jogger's Trial." *New York Amsterdam News*, 28 July 1990, 13.

Hays, Constance L. "A 'Creepy' Filming of Levin's Death." *New York Times*, 9 August 1989, B3.

. "The Ethos of the Late-Night Jogger." New York Times, 29 April 1989, 29.

_____. "Officials' Handling of Suspects in Boston Killing Prompts Questions." *New York Times*, 17 January 1990, A17.

- Hays, Elizabeth. "Protestors Want Trump's Help in Jogger Case." *Daily News* (New York), 28 October 2002, 28.
- Hays, Tom. "Central Park Jogger Case Enters Extraordinary Phase." Associated Press State & Local Wire, 4 December 2002.

___. "Defense Asserts 'Wrongdoing': Some Anger in NYPD Ranks." *Associated Press State & Local Wire*, 5 December 2002.

___. "Defense Demands Quick Resolution in Central Park Jogger Case." Associated Press State & Local Wire, 6 December 2002.

____. "Family Accuses Authorities of Rush to Judgment; Anger in NYPD Ranks." Associated Press State & Local Wire, 5 December 2002.

_. "Frustration, Anger Follow Move to Throw out Central Park Convictions." *The Michigan Citizen*, 15-21 December 2002, A1. http://iibp.chadwyck.com/iimp/htxview?template=basic.htx&content=frameset.ht x&ACCESS=NEW&ALL=Y (6 June 2004).

. "Judge's Ruling Leaves Lone Culprit in Jogger Case." Associated Press State & Local Wire, 20 December 2002.

____. "New Confession Clouds Notorious Central Park 'Wilding' Case." Associated Press State & Local Wire, 16 October 2002.

and Michael Weissenstein. "Prosecutors, Police Meet; Mull Reversal in Jogger Case." *Associated Press State & Local Wire*, 2 December 2002.

Heffernan, Virginia. "Confessions of Innocent Minds: A&E's Riveting Documentary on the Central Park Jogger." *Slate*, 18 July 2003. Slate.msn.com/id/2085811 (22 March 2005).

"Held as 'Bribers' in Scottsboro Case." New York Times, 2 October 1934, 7.

Henderson, Gary. "Crowds Drawn to Courthouse to Catch Glimpse of Murder Trial." *Spartanburg Herald-Journal* (South Carolina), 21 July 1995. http://www.teleplex.net/shj/smith/trial/smithmai.html (10 February 2005).

_. "David Smith: 'I Want to See that Life Means Life for Susan.'" *Spartanburg Herald-Journal* (South Carolina), 29 July 1995. http://www.teleplex.net/shj/smith/trial/smithmai.html (10 February 2005).

_____. "David Smith's Uncle Recalls His Nephew's Grief." *Spartanburg Herald-Journal* (South Carolina), 30 July 1995.

http://www.teleplex.net/shj/smith/trial/smithmai.html (10 February 2005).

_. "Family Members Rent House Where Susan Live." *Spartanburg Herald-Journal* (South Carolina), 28 July 1995. http://www.teleplex.net/shj/smith/trial/smithmai.html (10 February 2005).

___. "Jury Moves from Union to Spartanburg." *Spartanburg Herald-Journal* (South Carolina), 14 July 1995. http://www.teleplex.net/shj/smith/trial/smithmai.html (10 February 2005).

_. "Memorial to Alex and Michael Smith to be Installed at Lake." *Spartanburg Herald-Journal* (South Carolina), 5 August 1995. http://www.teleplex.net/shj/smith/trial/smithmai.html (10 February 2005).

_. "N.C. Artist Pictures Alex and Michael Smith as Angels About the Lake." *Spartanburg Herald-Journal* (South Carolina), 28 July 1995. http://www.teleplex.net/shj/smith/trial/smithmai.html (10 February 2005).

___. "People Deal with Feelings at Lake's Edge." *Spartanburg Herald-Journal* (South Carolina), 15 July 1995. http://www.teleplex.net/shj/smith/trial/smithmai.html (10 February 2005).

_. "Union's Second Susan V. Smith Says People Now Notice Her Infamous Name." *Spartanburg Herald-Journal* (South Carolina), 27 July 1995. http://www.teleplex.net/shj/smith/trial/smithmai.html (10 February 2005).

_____and Clay Murphy. "Smith Family Pleased with Verdict." *Spartanburg Herald-Journal* (South Carolina), 23 July 1995. http://www.teleplex.net/shj/smith/trial/smithmai.html (10 February 2005).

. "Smith Verdict Met with Mixed Reaction in Union." *Spartanburg Herald-Journal* (South Carolina), 29 July 1995. http://www.teleplex.net/shj/smith/trial/smithmai.html (10 February 2005).

- Hendrick, Bill. "Smith's Defense: Mental Instability; 'War Between the Shrinks' Expected Murder Trial of South Carolina Mother." *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* (Missouri), 12 July 1995, 5B.
- Henry, Wiley. "Justice for Emmett Till?" *Tri-State Defender* (Memphis, Tennessee), 15-19 May 2004, 1A.

"Her Name on Record but Still Kept Secret." New York Times, 17 July 1990, B3.

Herbert, Bob. "Meanwhile: When All New York Leaped to Judgment." *International Herald Tribune*, 10 December 2002, 1-2.

. "That Terrible Time." New York Times, 9 December 2992, 27.

- Hernandez Jr., Efrain. "Ex-suspect Bennett Sues City of Boston." *Boston Globe*, 3 November 1992, 15.
- Herszenhorn, David M. "A Crime Revisited: The Victim—Leading Life in Private and Poised to Go Public." *New York Times*, 6 December 2002, B5.

Hess, Susan J. "Where is the Anger?" Washington Post, 13 May 1989, A18.

Hevesi, Dennis. "Reaction to Jogger Verdict Ranges from Support to Disillusionment." *New York Times*, 19 August 1990, 33.

"High Court Aids 2 in Scottsboro Case." New York Times, 8 January 1935, 23.

"High Court States Negro Rights Anew." New York Times, 14 May 1935, 11.

"High Court Weighs Scottsboro Case." New York Times, 24 October 1937, 11.

Hinckley, David. "Jogger Case in Spotlight." *Daily News* (New York), 7 December 2002, 68.

. "Jogger Story Doesn't Need Juicing." *Daily News* (New York), 25 July 1990, 6.

. "Turning Up Heat on Jogger Case." *Daily News* (New York), 1 October 2002, 96.

- Hirschkom, Phil. "Police Panel Slams Decision to Absolve Men in Central Park Jogger Case." CNN.com Law Center, www.cnn.com/2003/LAW/01/27/nyjogger.report/ (3 November 2004).
- Hobbs, Chuck. "Juvenile Offenders Don't Belong in the Adult Penal System." *Ethnic News*, 25-31 March 2004, 5A.
- Holland, Jesse J. "Search for Smith's Sons Put Heat on Area Blacks." *Chicago Sun-Times*, 5 November 1994, 8.
- Holtzman, Elizabeth. "Rape—the Silence is Criminal." New York Times, 5 May 1989, A35.
- Hood, Jane C. "Why Our Society is Rape-Prone." New York Times, 16 May 1989, A1.
- Hornung, Rick. "Black to the Future: A Call for a Black Manhattan D.A." *Village Voice*, 28 August 1990, 26.

____. "The Central Park Rape: The Case Against the Prosecution." *Village Voice*, 20 February 1990, 32-38.

- Horton, Ed. "The Scottsboro Boys." *Court TV Online*. www.courttv.com/archive/greatesttrials/scottsboro/horton.html (20 April 2005).
- "How Rape Ghoul Hunted His Prey—DA's Jogger-Case Report Reveals Reyes' Chilling Account of Horror." *New York Post*, 6 December 2002, 4.
- Howe, Peter J. "Legacy of the Stuart Murder; Poll: Case Hurt Race Relations." *Boston Globe*, 21 January 1990, 1.
- Hudson-Weems, Clenora. "In Defense of Emmett Till." *Tri-State Defender* (Memphis, Tennessee), 28 December 1994, 4B.
- Hughes, Colin. "NY Awaits Verdict on Clash between Different Worlds." *The Independent* (London), 21 July 1990, 11.
- Hule, William Bradford. "The Shocking Story of Approved Killing in Mississippi." *Look*, 15 January 1956.

_____. "They'll Never be Found, Dead or Alive." *Tri-State Defender* (Memphis, Tennessee), 4 July 1964, 11.

- "Human Beings can be Awful Cruel to One Another." *New York Times*, 17 June 1989, 22.
- "Hundreds Mourn Boys: Go Past Anger, Pastor Urges." *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* (Missouri), 7 November 1994, 1A.
- Hutchinson, Bill, with Robert Ingrassia. "Preppie Killer Still Blaming Jennifer." *Daily News* (New York), 27 February 2003, 2.
- "Imperfect Justice." New York Post, 6 December 2002, 30.
- "In 'Solitary' for Attack: Two Scottsboro Negroes Said to have Set Upon Fellow-Prisoner." *New York Times*, 24 March 1934, 7.

"Indictment in Mississippi." New York Times, 7 September 1955, 30.

Ingrassia, Robert. "Are Confessions valid? Three Experts Weigh in on Teens' Taped Admissions." *Daily News* (New York), 18 October 2002, 8.

____. "Jogger Case to Reopen? Lawyer Asking Judge to Toss Three Verdicts." *Daily News* (New York), 10 September 2002 8.

___. "Jogger Justices Unmoved: Four of Five Appeals were Properly Denied." *Daily News* (New York), 29 October 2002.

___. "Jogger's Doc: More Than One Attacker." *Daily News* (New York), 4 December 2002, 7.

_____. "Judge Blasts Jogger 5 Reversal." *Daily News* (New York), 21 December 2002, 4.

____. "Kelly and Morgy Fuming Over Nasty Turf War." *Daily News* (New York), 28 January 2003, 9.

. "Plea to Jogger Case Judge: 3 Will Ask for Verdict to be Nixed." *Daily News* (New York), 10 September 2002, 8.

. "Solo Attack Called Weak Story." *Daily News* (New York), 3 December 2002, 3.

with Kerry Burke. "Park Rapist's Jail Suicide Try: Reyes Set Self on Fire in 1992." *Daily News* (New York), 8 December 2002, 10.

Ingrassia, Robert with Alice McQuillan. "Jogger Case Cop: They're All Guilty." *Daily News* (New York), 13 November 2002, 9.

"Injustice in the Jogger Case." New York Times, 6 December 2002, A1.

"Issue was Rape, Not Race." Newsday, 29 August 1990, 36.

Iverem, Esther. "Forum on Racism in New York Opens with Tales of Violence." New York Times, 14 June 1987, 47.

Jackman, Christine. "Linda's Dark World Real-life Sex Crime Becomes Stuff of Blonde Prosecutor's Novels." *Sunday Tasmanian* (Australia), 26 March 2000, T13.

Jackson, Derrick Z. "Before We Can Really Fight Crime, We Have to Get Over Racebased Hysteria." *Boston Globe*, 23 August 1994, 19.

. "One Last Gasp to Tag Bennett to Stuart Case." *Boston Globe*, 2 October 1991, 13.

. "The Seeds of Violence." *Boston Globe*, 2 June 1989, 23.

Jackson, Rhodesia. "In Jogger's Case Defense Tries to Shake Doctor's Testimony." New York Amsterdam News, 14 July 1990, 11.

. "Jury Selection Drags On in Central Park Jogger's Case." New York

Amsterdam News, 16 June 1990, 47.

__. "Prosecution Opens in Central Park Jogger's Trial." *New York Amsterdam News*, 30 June 1990, 6.

- Jacobs, Andrew. "In Mississippi Delta Town, an Unwelcome Past Calls." New York Times, 12 May 2004, 17.
- Jacobs, Sally. "Reenacting Boston's Dark Hour: With a Budget of More than \$2 Million, CBS Films its Version of the Stuart Saga in Chicago." *Boston Globe*, 20 June 1990, 45.

____. "Sorrow Veils a Mystery: Movie Renews Stuart Case Questions." *Boston Globe*, 25 September 1990, 1.

"Jail Head Asks Troops as Mob Seeks Negroes." New York Times, 26 March 1931, 21.

"Jailed Rapists Innocent." Gold Coast Bulletin (Australia), 21 December 2002, 25.

- James, George. "Queens Group asks Koch to Back its Plans to Ease Racial Tensions." New York Times, 25 February 1987, D23.
- James, Joy. "Media Convictions, Fair Trial Activism & the Central Park Case." Z Magazine (February 1992): 33-37.

. "The Myth of the Black Rapists" (letter). *Village Voice*, 14 August 1990, 14.

- Jameson, Tony and Lolo Pendergrast. "Boys' Drowning Shines Spotlight on Prosecutor." *Times-Picayune*, 13 November 1994, A2.
- Jamison, Harold L. "Activists Blame Violence on Cops During 'Day of Outrage' Protest." New York Amsterdam News, 9 September 1989, 4, 36.

___. "Another Woman Raped and Strangled to Death: Police Have No Suspects, Motive for Brutal Killing." *New York Amsterdam News*, 6 May 1989, 1.

. "Civil Rights Group Blasts Racist Killing." *New York Amsterdam News*, 2 September 1989, 3.

. "Fourth Suspect Indicted in Yusef Hawkins Death." *New York Amsterdam News*, 16 September 1989, 54.

_____. "Leaders Temper Anger with Caution." *New York Amsterdam News*, 29 April 1989, 3.

Jarrett, Vernon. "Emmett Till's Mom Speaks Again." Chicago Defender, 15 October

2003, 2.

Jeffreys, Daniel. "Night and the City: Race, Rape, Rich versus Poor—Five Years On, the Case of the 'Central Park Jogger' is Still Splitting the Big Apple." *The Independent* (London), 12 December 1995, 4.

_____. "Video Images that Shamed a Nation." *Sunday Mail* (Australia), 18 June 2000, 20.

- Jeffries, Stuart. "The Rapist Hunter." *Guardian* (London), 27 February 2004. www.guardian.co.uk/g2/story/0,3604,1157234,00.html (8 July 2004).
- "The Jogger." New York Times, 2 December 1989, 26.
- "Jogger Called Victim of Bias Attack in Park." New York Times, 6 June 1990, B3.
- "Jogger Jury Retires for Night after Long Review of a Tape." New York Times, 9 December 1990, 47.
- "Jogger Jury Still Deliberating." New York Times, 10 December 1990, B2.
- "The Jogger and Justice." New York Observer, 16 December 2002, 4.
- "Jogger Knocked Down; Attack is Called Racial." New York Times, 14 October 1990, 31.
- "Jogger Moving into Greater Public View." Associated Press State & Local Wire, 6 December 2002.
- "Jogger Rape Jury Asks for String and Ruler." New York Times, 14 August 1990, B3.
- "Jogger Rapist Guilty of Attempted Killing." The Advertiser, 13 December 1990.
- "Jogger Tells Story of Survival." Times Union (Albany, New York), 7 April 2003, B2.
- "Jogger Trial, Act II." Time, 4 December 1990, 23.
- "The Jogger Trial: Backdrop for a Lynching." *New York Amsterdam News*, 14 July 1990, 12.
- "The Jogger Trial: A Legal Lynching to Haunt Us." *New York Amsterdam News*, 25 August 1990, 12.
- "The Jogger Trial Continues." New York Amsterdam News, 15 September 1990, 12.
- "Jogger Undergoes Plastic Surgery on Face." New York Times, 18 May 1989, B4.

- "Jogger Well Enough to Visit Her Home." New York Times, 13 November 1989, B7.
- "Jogger's Rapist is Placed Under Notification Law." *New York Times*, 31 October 1997, B2.
- "Jogger's Trial: Lynching, or Reasonable Doubt." New York Amsterdam News, 28 July 1990, 12.
- Johnnie Cochran May Reopen Emmett Till Murder Case." *Sun Reporter* (San Francisco), 14 December 1995, 3.
- Johnson, Haynes. "No Pat Answers in N.Y. Assault." *Washington Post*, 28 April 1989, A2.
- Johnson, Kirk. "At Chambers Trial, Two Dramas End." *New York Times*, 27 March 1988, 32.

. "Chambers Case Turning on Truth of Confession." *New York Times*, 18 January 1988, B3.

_____. "Chambers, With Jury at Impasse, Admits 1st-Degree Manslaughter." *New York Times*, 26 March 1988, 1.

. "A New Generation of Racism is Seen." New York Times, 27 August 1989, 32.

- Johnson, Peter. "Child-Death Case Grabs Talk Show Hosts, Newsmags." USA Today, 7 November 1994, 3D.
- Johnson, Rheta Grimsley. "Considering and Crossing Thin Lines in Union, S.C." Atlanta Journal and Constitution, 30 July 1995, 1B.
- Johnson, Thomas A. "Last of Scottsboro 9 is Pardoned; He Draws a Lesson for Everybody." *New York Times*, 26 October 1976, E81.

. "Scottsboro Defendant Applies for a Pardon." *New York Times*, 9 October 1976, 49.

Jones, Alex S. "Editors Debate Naming Rape Victims." *New York Times*, 13 April 1991, 6.

. "Most Papers Won't Name the Jogger." New York Times, 13 June 1990, B3.

Jones, Charisse. "Confession Clouds 1989 Rape Case." USA Today, 15 October 2002,

- Jones, Lisa. "The Invisible Ones: The Emma Mae Martin Story, the One Thomas Didn't Tell." *Village Voice*, 12 November 1991, 27.
- Jones, Tamara. "Desperate Pleas for Smith; Jurors Weigh Death Penalty Today." *Washington Post*, 29 July 1995, A1.

_____. "FBI Agent Tells of Smith's 'Genuine' Remorse." *Washington Post*, 21 July 1995, A3.

. "Former Lover Says Smith Had Affair with her Stepfather." *Washington Post*, 20 July 1995, A3.

_____. "Smith Supporters Ask for Mercy; Stepfather Acknowledges Affair." *Houston Chronicle*, 29 July 1995, 8A.

. "Trial Begins for Susan Smith, Who Confessed to Killing Sons." *Washington Post*, 11 July 1995.

- "Judge Allows Testimony on Rape-Related Stress." *New York Times*, 5 September 1992, 24.
- "Judge Bars IQ Reports in Central Park Attack." Toronto Star, 27 June 1990, E9.
- "Judge Callahan's Charge to the Scottsboro Jury in the Case of Heywood Patterson." New York Times, 1 December 1933, 15.
- "Judge Clears Five in NYC Jogger Case." New Pittsburgh Courier, 21 December 2002, A1.
- "Judge Denies Defense Motion in Central Park Jogger Case." *New York Times*, 21 December 1990, B4.
- "Judge Eyes Jan. 6 to Rule in the Jogger Case." *Times Union* (Albany, New York), 10 December 2002, B2.
- "Judge Has One Opponent: James E. Horton of Scottsboro Fame Seeks Re-election." New York Times, 28 January 1934, E7.
- "Judge Horton Orders a New Trial in the Case of Haywood Patterson," 22 June 1933. www.law.umkc.edu/faculty/projects/FTrials/scottsboro/SB_hor33.html (20 April 2005).
- "Judge Horton Voids Negro's Conviction in Scottsboro Case." New York Times, 23 June 1933, 1.

"Judge Horton's Warning to Potential Lynchers."

www.law.umkc.edu/faculty/projects/FTrials/scottsboro/hortonwarning.html (20 April 2005).

- "Judge in Jogger Rape Trial Disagrees with Dismissal." *Times Union* (Albany, New York), 21 December 2002, B2.
- "Judge on 1990 Jogger Case Says Charges Shouldn't have been Dismissed." Associated Press State & Local Wire, 20 December 2002.
- "Judge Quashes Convictions of Five in Central Park Wilding." *Calgary Herald* (Alberta, Canada), 20 December 2002, A9.
- "Judge to Rule Early on Clearing 5 in Jogger Rape." *Toronto Star*, 10 December 2002, A14.
- "Judge Tosses Convictions in Notorious New York Assault Case." *Deutsche Presse-Agentur*, 19 December 2002.
- "Judge Vacates Central Park Jogger Rape Convictions." *Fort McMurray Today* (Alberta, Canada), 19 December 2002, A2.
- "Judge Views Confession Tape in Jogger Rape." New York Times, 25 October 1989, B2.
- Juez Anula Condenas en Caso de Corredora de Parque Central." *Spanish Newswire Services*, 19 December 2002.
- "Juror in Central Park Jogger Case Fears Wrong People Convicted." Associated Press State & Local Wire, 11 October 2002.
- "Jurors in Central Park Case View Videotaped Confession." New York times, 12 August 1990, 36.
- "Jury Begins Deliberating Case of Central Park Jogger's Rape." *Washington Post*, 10 August 1990, A6.
- "Jury Continues Deliberation in Central Park Jogger Trial." *New York Times*, 2 December 1990, 51.
- "Jury Convicts Two More Teens in Central Park Jogger Rape." *Toronto Star*, 12 December 1990, A2.
- "Jury Selection is Scheduled for Last Trial in Jogger Case." *New York Times*, 8 January 1991, B3.

"Jury Urged to Picture Raped Jogger's Terror." Toronto Star, 9 August 1990, A17.

- "Justice, Delayed but Not Denied." *CBS 60 Minutes*, 21 October 2004. www.cbsnews.com/stories/2004/10/21/60minutes/main650652.shtml (29 November 2004).
- "Justice for the Central Park Five: Vindication for Five Young Men and their Families." *NorthStar*, 20 December 2002. www.thenorthstarnetwork.com/news/topstories/181662-1.html (16 August 2004).

"Justice for Negroes." New York Times, 2 April 1935, 20.

- "Justices Sustain Scottsboro Term." New York Times, 26 October 1937, 1.
- "Juvenile Sentencing for 3." New York Times, 20 August 1990, B4.
- Kandel, Bethany. "Limelight Doesn't Faze Jogger Case Prosecutor." USA Today, 28 June 1990, 2A.
- Kannapell, Andrea. "She Could Have Been Me." Village Voice, 9 May 1989, 37.
- Kantor, Amy. "Walls of Fear Close on All of Us After Brutal Rape." *Post-Standard* (Syracuse, New York), 15 May 1989, B5.
- Kaplan, David A., David L. Gonzalez and Larry Wilson. "Will the Cameras be Rolling?" Newsweek, 18 June 1990, 52.\
- Kaplan, David A. with Elizabeth Ann Leonard. "Should We Reveal Her Name." *Newsweek*, 2 April 1990, 48.
- Kaplan, Fred. "Another Day in Court for 1989 Case that Summed Up New Yorkers' Fears." *Boston Globe*, 4 December 2002, A3.
- Kassin, Saul. "False Confessions and the Jogger Case." *New York times*, 1 November 2002, A31.
- "Katie Couric, STFU." *Hiphopmusic.com Message Board*, 11 April 2003. http://www.hiphopmusic.com/archives/000070.html (16 July 2004).
- Katrinowitz, B. and D. L. Gonzales. "Still Shocking after a Year." *Newsweek*, 23 July 1990, 48-49.
- Katz, Ian. "History of Abuse May Save Mother from Execution." *The Guardian* (London), 10 July 1995, 9.

. "Jury to Decide on Death Penalty for Infant Killer." The Guardian (London),

24 July 1995, 2.

Kaufman, Michael T. "Despair Comes Twice to a Brooklyn Family." *New York Times*, 26 August 1989, 26.

. "New Yorkers Wrestle with a Crime: Whatever Role Race had in Park Attack, it's Topic #1." *New York Times*, 28 April 1989, B2.

. "Park Suspects: Children of Discipline." New York Times, 26 April 1989, A1.

- Kelley, Robin D. G. "The Case of the 'Scottsboro Boys."" www.writing.upenn.edu/~afilreis/88/scottsboro.html (20 April 2005).
- Kelly, Mike. "Some Call this Justice." *The Record* (Bergen County, New Jersey), 8 December 2002, 1.

_____. "Wilding in Central Park." *The Record* (Bergen County New Jersey), 20 October 2002, 1.

- Kennedy, Lisa. "Body Double: The Anatomy of a Crime." *Village Voice*, 9 May 1989, 35-36.
- Kennedy, Robert F. "A Miscarriage of Justice." *Atlantic Monthly,* January-February 2003. http://www.theatlantic.com/issues/2003/01/kennedy.htm (12 June 2004).

Kenney, Michael. "Glossary: 'Wilding."" Boston Globe, 15 May 1989, 14.

- Kerrison, Ray. "Trial was Turned into a Circus." New York Post, 20 August 1990, 4.
- Kersten, Mary Clare. "Court System Lacks Fairness." *The Seattle Post-Intelligencer*, 13 January 2003, B5.
- "Key Prosecutor: No Regrets in Central Park Attack Convictions." Associated Press State & Local Wire, 24 November 2002.
- Kinsley, Michael. "Why Some People Confess." *The Argus* (Fremont, California), 22 December2002.
- Koenig, Rhoda. "A True Story of Hatred: Almost 50 Years after the Brutal Racist Murder of Emmett Till." *The Independent* (London), 13 May 2004, 11.
- Kolata, Gina. "Experts Say Jogger's Amnesia is Typical Loss." *New York Times*, 17 July 1990, B3.

. "Grim Seeds of Park Rampage Found in East Harlem Streets." *New York Times*, 2 May 1989, C1.

. "Jogger's Outlook Better, Doctor's Say." New York Times, 2 May 1989, B3.

- Krajicek, David J. "Just Wild About 'Wilding': Central Park Attacks Bring Out Worst of Tabloids." 30 June 2000. http://perso.wanadoo.fr/centralparkattacks/wilding.html (10 July 2004).
- Kramer, Rita. "New York's Juvenile-Thug Mill." New York Times, 10 July 1989, A1.
- Krasnow, David. "What Makes Some Crimes More Unacceptable than Others?" New York Times, 27 August 1990, A16.
- Krebs, Albin. "Clarence Norris, the Last Survivor of 'Scottsboro Boys,' Dies at 76." New York Times, 26 January 1989, D21.
- Kriegel, Mark. "Her Story Stunned NY: Victim's Drive, Dutifulness, Durability Seized Public Interest." *Daily News* (New York), 19 August 1990, The Central Park Verdict, 6.
- Kunen, James S. "Madness in the Heart of the City." People, 22 May 1989, 106-10.

. "Risen from Near Death, The Central Park Jogger Makes her Day in Court One to Remember." *People Weekly*, July 30, 1990, 32-34.

and Stephen Sawicki. "Homicide No. 119." People, 14 January 1991, 42.

- Kunstler, William M. "How Are New York Judges Assigned?" *New York Times*, 8 September 1990, 23.
- . "Incident at St. John's." New York Amsterdam News, 19 May 1990, 14.
- . "The Jogger Judge." New York Amsterdam News, 1 September 1990, 12.
- . "Two Juries, Two Verdicts." New York Amsterdam News, 26 May 1990, 14.
- _____. and Ronald L. Kuby. "From Emmett Till to Yusef Salaam: A Journey in Sophistication." *New York Amsterdam News*, 1 January 1994, 11.
- Kurtz, Howard. "Attack in Park Reopens N.Y. Racial Wounds; Some Urge 'Fair Shake' For Suspects: Others Call Sympathy Misguided." *The Washington Post*, 3 May 1989.
 - . "Brutalized N.Y. Jogger Testifies; Woman Describes Permanent Effects of Attack She Can't Remember." *Washington Post*, 17 July 1990, A3.
 - . "D.A. Hopes to Avoid Plea Bargains in Jogger's Case." St. Petersburg Times

(Florida), 6 May 1989, 6A.

_. "Live Coverage Asked in N.Y. 'Wilding' Case; Rape Trial Lawyers Object to TV Cameras." *Washington Post*, 10 June 1990, A11.

Kwiatkowsk, Jane. "A Thorough Account of Justice in the Making." *Buffalo News* (New York), 13 December 1992, 4.

Kwitny, Jonathan. "Public Interest, Public Naming." New York Times, 8 May 1991, A1.

Labossiere, Regine. "A Defiant Mother's Message." *Los Angeles Times*, 29 June 2004, B2.

_____ and Eric Slater. "Mother Encourages Photos of Coffins." *Los Angeles Times*, 28 June 2004, C1.

Lambiet, Jose. "Wolf-Pack Con Nabbed in Beating." *Daily News* (New York), 9 October 1996, 21.

_____, Barbara Ross, and Wendell Jamieson. "Central Pk. Con's Kin Threatened Me, She Says." *Daily News* (New York)." *Daily News* (New York), 10 October 1996, 5.

- Landa, Ruth. "Little Aid to Others." *Daily News* (New York), 19 August 1990, The Central Park Verdict, 8.
- "Last Central Park Jogger Defendant Goes Free." *The Guardian* (Charlottetown, Prince Edward Island), 24 December 2002, B7.
- "Last Central Park Rape Defendant to be Released." *Star Phoenix* (Saskatoon, Saskatchewan), 24 December 2002, C9.
- "Last 'Scottsboro Boy' Plans to Sue Alabama." New York Times, 9 April 1977, 8.
- Laufer, Peter. "A Question of Consent: Innocence and Complicity in the Glen Ridge Rape case." *Kirkus Reviews*, 15 March 1994.
- Laurance, P. "Politics and Terror in New York's Central Park Rape." *Courier-Mail*, 9 May 1989.
- "Lawyer for Defendants in 1989 Jogger Case Wants Exoneration." Associated Press State & Local Wire, 13 October 2002.
- "Lawyer Fails in Bid for Earlier Central Park Jogger Ruling." Associated Press State & Local Wire, 11 December 2002.

- "Lawyer Says Men Convicted of Brutal Attack on Central Park Jogger were Framed." *The Guardian* (Charlottetown, Prince Edward Island), 6 September 2002, B10.
- "Lawyer Wants Central Park Jogger Convictions Vacated by Christmas." Associated Press State & Local Wire, 11 December 2002.
- "Lawyers Hope to Overturn Five 'Wilding' Rape Convictions." *Washington Post*, 6 September 2002, A4.
- "Lawyers Indicted in Scottsboro Case." New York Times, 28 November 1934, 14.
- Lebrun, Fred. "Scrutinize Justice when It's Unjust." *Times Union* (Albany, New York), 15 December 2002, B1.
- Ledbetter, James. "Little White Lies: Uncovering the Coverage of the Jogger Trial." *Village Voice*, 28 August 1990, 25, 27.
- Lee, Felicia R. "In Attack's Wake, Dinkins Seeks Help for Youth." *New York Times*, 28 April 1989, 30.
 - . "Directors Elated by Plan to Revisit 1955 Murder." *New York Times*, 12 May 2004, B4.
- Lee, Gary and Barbara Vobejda. "In S. Carolina, an Angry Arraignment; Mob at Courthouse Jeers Woman Who Concocted Tale of Sons' Abductions." *Washington Post*, 5 November 1994, A1.
- Lee, Linda. "A Night Out with Trisha Meili; Something to Celebrate." *New York Times*, 27 April 2003, 9.
- Lee, Vicki T. "Emmett Till's Murder Probe Reopened." *Afro-American* (Baltimore), 15-21 May 2004, A1.
- "The Legacy of Emmett Till." Letter to the Editor. New York Times, 17 May 2004, 20.
- "Leibowitz Asks Truce of Negroes and Jews." New York Times, 22 August 1939, 19.
- "Leibowitz Bares Scottsboro 'Pact." New York Times, 30 July 1937, 8.
- "Leibowitz Plans a New Court Test." New York Times, 19 April 1933, 8.
- "Leibowitz Remains Scottsboro Counsel." New York Times, 12 June 1936, 9.
- "Leibowitz Returns: Crowd at Situation Gives Lawyer an Enthusiastic Welcome." New York Times, 8 December 1933, 3.

"Leibowitz Threatens to Quit Negro Case." New York Times, 4 October 1934, 8.

- Lemann, Nicholas. "Our Racial Problems are Very Patient." *The Washington Post*, 21 August 1990, A23.
- Lenkowitz, Eric. "Families Rejoice: Judge Clears Central Pk. 5." *New York Post*, 20 December 2002, 7.
- Leonard, J. "The Rape Victim's Recovery." New York Amsterdam News, 2 December 1989, 14.

_____. "When Punishment Becomes the Crime." *New York Amsterdam News*, 1 September 1990, 15.

LeSure, Elizabeth. "Cleared Central Park Jogger Defendant Thanks Supporters." Associated Press State & Local Wire, 4 January 2003.

_____. "Group Expands Request to Probe Prosecution in Central Park Jogger Case." *Associated Press State & Local Wire*, 13 October 2002.

_____. "Protesters Blast Donald Trump Over Pro-Death Penalty Ads." Associated Press State & Local Wire, 5 October 2002.

. "Rape Case Prompts Call for Oversight; Black Police Officers Group Says Prosecutors may have Obtained Confessions Improperly." *Times Union* (Albany, New York), 14 October 2002, B2.

"Let's Mark Local Sites Linked to Till Case." Chicago Sun-Times, 20 May 2004, 40.

Letwin, Michael. "N.Y. Justice: Not Color-Blind." New York Times, 29 September 1989,

- Lewis, Andrew. "Reopening Emmett Till Case may Finally Bring Justice, Closure." *Westside Gazette* (Florida), 19-25 August 2004, 6. A1.
- Lichtblau, Eric and Andrew Jacobs. "U.S. Reopens '55 Murder Case, Flashpoint of Civil Rights Era." *New York Times*, 11 May 2004, A1.
- Lichter, Linda, S. Robert Lichter and Daniel Amundson. "The New York News Media and The Central Park Rape." New York: The American Jewish Committee, Institute of Human Relations; Washington D.C.: Center for Media and Public Affairs, 1989.

"Limitation Voices Scottsboro Pleas." New York Times, 25 February 1934, N1.

Little, Rivka Gewirtz. "Across 110th Street: Changed Lives Among Central Park Five

Family Members." *Village Voice*, 6-12 November 2002. http://www.villagevoice.com/issues/0245/little.php (12 July 2004).

___. "Ash-Blond Ambition." *Village Voice*, 26 November 2002, 39.

. "Rage Before Race: How Feminists Faltered on the Central Park Jogger Case." *Village Voice*, 16-22 October 2002. http://www.villagevoice.com/2002-10-15/news/rage-before-race/ (19 February 2003).

- Lombardi, Frank. "Pol Pushes Cops to Go to Videotape." *Daily News* (New York), 10 January 2003, 4.
- "The Long Arm of the Law: Reopened Investigation into the 1955 Kidnapping and Murder of Emmett Till." *Federal Bureau of Investigation*, 1 June 2004. www.fbi.gov/page2/june04/060104emmett.htm (29 November 2004).
- Lovett, Kenneth. "Jogger 5 'Outrage'—Cleared Suspect Says Victim was Wronged by NYPD." *New York Post*, 19 March 2003, 17.
- Lowther, William. "Chilling the Big Apple." Toronto Star, 29 April 1989, A2.
- Lucas. Father Lawrence. "What Parents Must Tell Their Children." New York Amsterdam News, 1 September 1990, 15.
- Lubrano, Alfred. "Acquittals End Raucous Rape Trial; Athletes Freed as Jury Rejects Alleged Victims Story." *New York Times*, 25 January 1991, F5.
- Lukas, Anthony. "Wilding—as American as Tom Sawyer." *New York Times*, 28 May 1989, A1.
- "Lunging for Death." New York Times, 4 May 1989, A26.
- Lyman, Rick. "Dragging Death is Called Signal for Racist Plan." *New York Times*, 17 February 1999, A1.
- Lynch, La Risa. "U.S. Justice Department to Reopen Emmett Till Murder Case." *Chicago Weekend*, 12 May 2004, 3.

"Lynchings Feared in Scottsboro Case." New York Times, 10 November 1933, 7.

- Macleod, John. "Tragic Case to End All Thoughts of Revenge." *The Herald* (Glasgow), 25 July 1995, 19.
- Maddox Jr, Alton. "Appellate Justice: Rubber Eraser, Rubber Stamp or Both? *New York Amsterdam News*, 26 September–2 October 2002, 13.

_. "Blackface, Fried Chicken, Watermelon, and a Lynching—it's OK." *New York Amsterdam News*, 10 July 2003. http://www.amsterdamnews.org/News/article/article.asp?NewsID=29092&sID=3 4 (8 February 2005).

_. "Black Women have Given us a Paradigm for Struggle." *New York Amsterdam News* 19 March 2003. http://www.amsterdamnews.org/News/article/article.asp?NewsID=24245&sID=3 4 (9 February 2005).

_. "The Central Park 7 and the Separation of Church and State." *New York Amsterdam News*, 17 October 2002, 13.

___. "DA Morgenthau Should Let our Children Go!" *New York Amsterdam News*, 12 September 2002, 13-14.

____. "Ghosts of Scottsboro Resurfaced in 1989." *New York Amsterdam News*, 20 June 2002, 12.

__. "International Protections Should Apply to Plight of US Blacks." *New York Amsterdam News*, April 24, 2003.

http://www.amsterdamnews.org/News/article/article.asp?NewsID=25844&sID=3 4 (9 February 2005).

____. A Jogger's Trial: A Lawyer's Brief." *New York Amsterdam News*, 25 August 1990, 13.

____. "Open Letter to Justice Thomas Galligan." *New York Amsterdam News*, 8 September 1990, 13.

_. "Police Brutality: The Blind Leading the Blind." *New York Amsterdam News*, 12 January 2004. http://static.highbeam.com/n/newyorkamsterdamnews/february042004/policebrut alitytheblindleadingtheblind/ (8 February 2005).

_. "A Primer on the Central Park Jogger Case." *New York Amsterdam News*, 11 December 2002, 12-13.

___. "Tiptoeing Towards Justice Towards Central Park." *New York Amsterdam News* 31 October 2002, 13-14.

___. "Whatever Happened to 'All for One and One for All?"" *New York Amsterdam News*, 26 December 2002–1 January 2003, 12.

___. "Why the Central Park Boys may Never Collect a Dime." New York

Amsterdam News, 7 February 2003. http://www.amsterdamnews.org/News/article/article.asp?NewsID=22373&sID=3 4 (10 February 2005).

- "Man Says He Raped Central Park Jogger in 1989: Doubt Arises Over Convictions of Five Teenagers." *Edmonton Journal* (Alberta), 6 October 2003, F12.
- "Man Who Blamed Wife's Killing on Muggers Convicted of Murder." *St. Petersburg Times* (Florida), 14 August 1992, 10A.

"Manacled Reds Protest Verdict." New York Times, 3 December 1933, 28.

- Mandel, Michele. "A Victim Revealed: The Central Park Jogger Goes Public with Her Story." *Ottawa Sun*, 13 April 2003, 8.
- Manegold, Catherine S. "Abuse Trial Forces Jury to Ride Tide of Minutiae." *New York Times*, 19 January 1993, B1.

. "A Rape Case Worries Advocates for the Retarded." *New York Times*, 14 March 1993, 3.

Marques, Stuart. "The Sound & Fury: The Superstars of Jogger Case Strut their Hour Upon the Stage." *Daily News* (New York), 19 August 1990, The Central Park Verdict, 7.

_____. "Trial Tensions Rising in and Out of Court." *Daily News* (New York), 25 July 1990, PAGE?

and James Harney. "Age Counts: Convicted Youths Evade Adult Terms." *Daily News*, 19 August 1990, The Central Park Verdict, 3.

- Marriott, Michel. "Harlem Residents Fear Backlash From Park Rape: They Just Want People to Concentrate on Healing." *New York Times*, 24 April 1989, B3.
- Martin, Douglas. "For Park Joggers, a Camaraderie Joins Wariness." *New York Times*, 3 June 1989, 29.

_____. "Patches of Light in a Struggle Against the Fog." *New York Times*, 6 May 1989, 29.

. "Seeking a Formula for Liberty and Order in the Park." *New York Times*, 28 May 1989, E8.

Martinez, Jose and David Goldiner. "Jogger Case Moms: Clear Our 2 Boys." *Daily News* (New York), 21 October 2002, 6.

"Mass Meeting Urges Justice for Negroes." New York Times, 27 March 1933, 11.

- Matchan, Linda. "Domestic Abuse Comes into Focus in Stuart Death." *Boston Globe*, 14 January 1990, 1.
- "Matias Reyes: Christian Conversion Testimony," 7 September 2002. www.poptop.hypermart.net/testmr.html (13 October 2004).
- Mathis, Greg. "It is Imperative that Emmett Till Murder Case be Reopened." *Tri-State Defender* (Memphis, Tennessee), 14 April 2004, 4A.
- Mauldin, William. "Jogger Teens were 'Likely' Guilty, Police Panel Concludes." New York Sun, 28 January 2003, 1.

. "Trump Skewered for Stance on Jogger Case." *New York Sun*, 28 October 2002, 3.

Maull, Samuel. "Central Park Jogger Defendant to be Freed." Associated Press State & Local Wire, 23 December 2002.

_____. "DA: No Further Prosecution in Central Park Jogger Attack." *Associated Press State & Local Wire*, 5 December 2002.

____. "DA Wants Five Cleared: DNA Evidence in 1989 Attack on Jogger: Tests Support Another Man's Confession After Jailed Teens Complete Their Sentences." *The Gazette* (Montreal, Quebec), 6 December 2002, A15

. "Fifth Defendant in Jogger Case Goes Free for Holidays." *New York Sun*, 24 December 2002, 2.

____. "Hearing on Central Park Jogger Convictions Delayed Until October." Associated Press State & Local Wire, 10 September 2002.

_. "Judge Clears Five in Jogger Attack; Ruling in 1989 Incident Comes after Inmate's Confession; Attorneys Say Lawsuits Likely." *Times Union* (Albany, New York), 20 December 2002, B2.

___. "Judge Gives Prosecutors More Time in Central Park Jogger Case." *Associated Press State & Local Wire*, 21 October 2002.

__. "Judge Indicates He'll Speed Up Central Park Jogger Conviction Ruling." Associated Press State & Local Wire, 9 December 2002.

____. "Judge Throws Out Convictions in 1989 Central Park Rape; Confession, DNA Establishes Innocence." *Alameda Times-Star* (Alameda, California), 20 December 2002, 1.

____. "Judge Vacates Conviction in Central Park Jogger Case." *Associated Press State & Local Wire*, 19 December 2002.

___. "Lawyer Seeks to Overturn Verdicts in Central Park Jogger Case." *Associated Press State & Local Wire*, 5 September 2002.

. "Order Stalls Effort to Overturn Rape Case; DNA Evidence, Confessions Suggest Men in Prison for Central Park Jogger Attack are Not Guilty." *Times-Union* (Albany, NY), 22 October 2002, B2.

. "Prosecutors Seek More Time on Central Park Jogger Case." Associated Press State & Local Wire, 21 October 2002.

May, Clifford D. "Goldin Proposes Plan to Combat Juvenile Crime: Suggests Forcing Parents to Appear in Court." *New York Times*, 5 August 1989, 28.

. "The Politics of a Killing in Brooklyn." *New York Times*, 27 August 1989, E20.

_____. "Youth's Killing Deplored by Mayoral Candidates." *New York Times*, 25 August 1989, B2.

Mayfield, Molly. "Why Mommy Murders: Was Susan Smith Crazy or Just Coldblooded?" *Rocky Mountain News* (Denver, CO), 13 November 1994, 4M.

Mayor, Egon. "When Rape Makes News." New York Times, 17 June 1989, 22.

- Mazelis, Fred. "Documentary on Scottsboro Case Distorts 1930s Struggle Against Racism in US South." *World Socialist Web Site*, 23 April 2001. www.wsws.org/articles2001/scot-a23.shtml (20 April 2005).
- McAlary, Mike. "Racism Comes in Many Shades." *Daily News* (New York), 18 July 1990, 10.

. "Trial's Last Act: Ruin for 3 Teens." *Daily News* (New York), 19 August 1990, The Central Park Verdict, 2.

McCarthy, Phillip. "Common Ground." *The Age* (Melbourne, Australia), 16 March 1994, 13.

McCarthy, Sheryl. "'Central Park 5' Can Dream Again." Daily Press, 9 December 2002.

. "Dreams Can Still Become Reality for 'Central Park 5'." *Newsday*, 7 December 2002.

. "Jogger Case Won't be Complete Without Justice." *Newsday*, 11 December

2003, A42.

. "A Parent's Dream Realized; Mother Knew Charges Against Son were Wrong." *The Times Union* (Albany), 9 December 2002, A11.

McClain, Erin. "Three Cleared in '89 Central Park Jogger Attack to Sue City." Associated Press State & Local Wire, 7 December 2003.

McClain, Joseph J. "Negroes and Communists." New York Times, 13 May 1933, 12.

McDonough, Molly. "Bruck Argues too Few Women are on Panel." *Spartanburg Herald-Journal* (South Carolina), 16 July 1995. www.teleplex.net/shj/smith/trial/susanjur.html (10 March 2005).

____. "Defense Paints Bleak Smith Family Tree." *Spartanburg Herald-Journal* (South Carolina), 20 July 1995. www.teleplex.net/shj/smith/trial/ss21.html (10 March 2005).

____. "Diver Recounts Seeing Boy's Hand in Window." *Spartanburg Herald-Journal* (South Carolina), 20 July 1995. www.teleplex.net/shj/smith/trial/smithtri.html (10 March 2005).

_. "Friend Says Smith Did Not Indicate She would Harm Children." *Spartanburg Herald-Journal* (South Carolina), 15 July 1995. www.teleplex.net/shj/smith/trial/benbrown.html (10 March 2005).

_. "'I'm So Sorry, David."" *Spartanburg Herald-Journal* (South Carolina), 26 July 1995.

http://www.teleplex.net/shj/smith/trial/smith1.html (10 March 2005).

___. "Juror Dismissed for Criminal Record." *Spartanburg Herald-Journal* (South Carolina), 18 July 1995. www.teleplex.net/shj/smith/trial/contmptc.html (10 March 2005).

. "Jurors Find Smith Guilty of Murders." *Spartanburg Herald-Journal* (South Carolina), 23 July 1995. www.teleplex.net/shj/smith/trial/smith22.html (10 March 2005).

___. "Jury Total Reaches Five." *Spartanburg Herald-Journal* (South Carolina), 13 July 1995. www.teleplex.net/shj/smith/trial/smithjry.html (10 March 2005).

____. "'One Question Left—Life or Death.'" *Spartanburg Herald-Journal* (South Carolina), 25 July 1995. www.teleplex.net/shj/smith/trial/smith24.html (10 March 2005).

___. "Smith's Stepfather Says He Failed as Parent." Spartanburg Herald-

Journal (South Carolina), 28 July 1995. www.teleplex.net/shj/smith/trial/smithsss.html (10 March 2005).

_. "Susan Smith Gets Life in Prison." *Spartanburg Herald-Journal* (SC), 29 July 1995. www.teleplex.net/shj/smith/trial/smith221.html (10 March 2005).

___. "Witness Says Divorce Tension Sent Susan Smith Over the Edge." *Spartanburg Herald-Journal* (South Carolina), 27 July 1995. www.teleplex.net/shj/smith/trial/smithsen.html (10 March 2005).

McFadden, Robert D. "2 Men Get 6 to 18 Years for Rape in Brooklyn." *New York Times*, 2 October 1990, B1.

. "3 Youths are Held on Murder Counts in Queens Attack." *New York Times*, 23 December 1986, A1.

___. "A Crime Revisited: The Decision—13 Years Later, Official Reversal in Jogger Attack." *New York Times*, 6 December 2002, A1.

_____. "Boys' Guilt Likely in Rape of Jogger, Police Panel Says." *New York Times*, 28 January 2003, A1.

_____. "History is Shadow on Present in Jogger Case." *New York Times*, 7 September 2002, B1.

. "Judge Dismisses Charge of Murder in Queens Attack." *New York Times*, 30 December 1986, A1.

____. "Victims Detail Racial Attack to Special Prosecutor." *New York Times*, 17 January 1987, 31.

____and Susan Saulny. "DNA in Central Park Jogger Case Spurs Call for New Review." *New York Times*, 6 September 2002, B1.

- McGlone, Jackie. "Sex Crime and the City: As a Fearless Prosecutor, She Headed up the Central Park Jogger Rape Case; as a Best-selling Author She is the Epitome of Glamour; but Linda Fairstein has Many Ghosts to Exorcise." *The Herald* (Glasgow), 7 February 2004, 14.
- McGraw, Seamus. "Glen Ridge Rapist's Parole Riles Activists: Just a Slap on Wrist, They Say." *The Record* (Bergen County, New Jersey), 30 November 1999, A3.
- McGrory, Brian. "After Smith Trial, S.C. Town Begins to Heal." *Boston Globe*, 30 July 1995, 2.

. "Horror in the Park." *Washington Post*, 30 April 1989, C1.

___. "Smith Given Life Term in Sons' Deaths." Boston Globe, 29 July 1995, 1.

- McKenna, Tim. "Where Rape Victims Can Seek Help." *New York Times*, 29 September 1991, NJ3.
- McKinley, James C. Jr. "Official Says Youths Admit Role in Attack: 7 are Said to Describe Jogger's Rape in Park." *New York Times*, 24 April 1989, B1.

. "Wilding Youth and Homeless: A Blood Feud." *New York Times*, 3 November 1990, 27.

McLean, P. "'Park Jogger' Takes Stand." The Herald, 17 July 1990.

McQuillan, Alice. "I Don't Recall Ordeal: Jogger Terms Memory Loss a Blessing." Daily News (New York), 7 April 2003, 22.

_____. "Jogger's Identity Published by a Pol." *Daily News* (New York), 24 October 2002, 9.

____. "A Monster's Tale: Gruesome Details of Joggers Rapist's Confession." *Daily News* (New York), 26 September 2002, 3.

_____. "NYPD Jogger Theory Ripped: Top Morgy Prosecutor—Evidence Backs Lone Attacker." *Daily News* (New York), 31 January 2003, 8.

_____. "Park Jogger Tells of Road Back from Hell: Her Long Struggle and Triumph After Brutal '89 Attack." *Daily News* (New York), 28 March 2003, 22.

. "Push Rights Att'y for Jogger Probe." *Daily News* (New York), 4 November 2002, 4.

. "Twist Ending is Affront to Justice, Jogger Says." *Daily News* (New York), 4 April 2003, 22.

_____ and Barbara Ross. "Jogger 5 Ruling Today: Irate Detective Union Vows to Block Order." *Daily News* (New York), 19 December 2002, 8.

and Robert Ingrassia. "Faceoff Over Jury 5; NYPD to Morgy: Don't Clear 'em of All Charges." *Daily News* (New York), 3 December 2002, 3.

Mesinger, Maxine. "Walters Score TV Coup in Susan Smith Case." *Houston Chronicle*, 23 July 1995, 7.

- "Mfume Calls for Reopening of Emmett Till Murder Case: Says Now is the Time to Address ugly Mark on the History of Mississippi and the United States." *Atlanta Inquirer*, 15 February 2003, 3.
- Miner, Colin. "14 Years Later, Central Park Jogger Goes Public." *New York Sun*, 7 April 2003, 4.
- Mink, Eric. "Film Recounts Sad Saga of Glen Ridge Rape; Troubled-Town Tale has Problems of its Own." *Daily News* (New York), 10 May 1999, 97.
- Minow, Newton N. "'Impartial' Juries: Trial by Ignorance." *New York Times*, 15 November 1989, A29.
- "Mississippi to Rename Highways, Roads after Civil Rights Victims." Jet, 28 February 2005, 6.
- Mitchell, Mary. "NY Jogger Case Runs Justice into the Ground." *Chicago Sun-Times*, 19 September 2002, 14.
- _____. "Reopening Emmett Till Case May Not Bring Closure." *Chicago Sun-Times*, 11 May 2004, 14.

. "Suspicion of Lynching Looms Over Black Man's Death." *Chicago Sun-Times*, 13 May 2004, 14.

_____. "Till Case Should be Catalyst for Black Unity, Empowerment." *Chicago Sun-Times*, 17 February 2004, 16.

- Moline, Matt. "'Jogger Encourages Audience to Keep Striving." *Topeka Capital-Journal* (Kansas), 18 February 2004,
- "Mom's Boys Alive as Car Sank in Lake; Woman Held Without Bail." *Houston Chronicle*, 5 November 1994, A1.
- Montalvo, Izadeli. "Pagando el Crimen de Otro? Siguen Pipiendo Exoneracion en Caso Central Park." *El Diario*, 16 October 2002, 5.
- Mooney, Mark and Chris McKenna. "Trial is Over—But Controversy Rages On." New York Post, 21 August 1990, 10.
- Moore, David Leon. "Athletes and Rape: Alarming Link." USA Today, 27 August 1991, C1.
- "More Caution Feared in Reporting of Rapes After N.Y. Jogger Case." *Toronto Star*, 20 August 1990, A2.

- "More Negroes Penalized: Three Other Scottsboro Defendants Fight Prisoner in Jail." New York Times, 25 March 1934, 5.
- Morgan, Joan. "The Pro-Rape Culture: Homeboys—of all Races—Stop You in the Street. *Village Voice*, 9 May 1989, 39.
- Morgan, Thomas. "A Judge Dismisses Charge of Murder in Queens Attack." *New York Times*, 30 December 1996, A1.

____. "Rangel Questions Silence of Victims of Queens Attack." *New York Times*, 31 December 1986, A1.

- Morganthau, Tom, with Ginny Carroll and Margaret O'Shea. "Will They Kill Susan Smith?" *Newsweek*, 31 July 1995.
- "Morgy's Rush to Judgment." New York Post, 23 December 2002, 26.
- Morial, Marc H. "To Be Equal: The Murder of Emmett Till—Still Seeking Justice." New *Pittsburgh Courier*, 26 May 2004, A6.
- "Mother Here to Aid Scottsboro Negro." New York Times, 13 April 1933, 6.
- "Mother Indicted in Tots' Drownings." *Times-Picayune* (New Orleans), 13 December 1994, F10.
- Moutat, Michel. "New Evidence in the Central Park Jogger Rape." Agence France Presse, 15 October 2002.
- Mulvhill, Maggie and Beverly Ford. "Tell Us Why: DiMaitis Plead for the Truth." Boston Herald, 22 June 1995, 1.
- Munk, Erika. "The Central Park Trial: Taking the Low Road." Village Voice, 7 August 1990, 14
 - . "The Central Park Jogger Trial: Body Politics at Its Worst." *Village Voice*, 31 July 1990, 11, 15.
 - . "Race and Rape." The Nation, 8 October 1990, 368-69.
- "Murdered Children—Susan Smith's Family Owes Blacks No Apologies." *Seattle Times*, 19 November 1994, A15.
- "Murders Take Toll on Town: Children Especially Shaken by Drownings of Toddlers." *St. Louis Post-Dispatch*, 6 November 1994, 1A.

Murphy, Clay. "Expelled Juror Says Actions were Accidental." *Spartanburg Herald-Journal* (South Carolina), 19 July 1995. www.teleplex.net/shj/smith/trial/juror1.html (10 March 2005).

_. "A Father's Grief Overwhelms Court Spectators." *Spartanburg Herald-Journal* (South Carolina), 26 July 1995. www.teleplex.net/shj/smith/trial/crowds26.html (10 March 2005).

_. "Jurors Think Smith 'Needed Help,' Didn't Deserve Death Penalty." *Spartanburg Herald-Journal* (South Carolina), 29 July 1995. www.teleplex.net/shj/smith/trial/jurorl.html (10 March 2005).

____. "Man Charged in Bomb Threat." *Spartanburg Herald-Journal* (South Carolina), 20 July 1995. www.teleplex.net/shj/smith/trial/bomber1.html (10 March 2005).

_. "Most Compelling Testimony Yet to Come." *Spartanburg Herald-Journal* (South Carolina), 23 July 1995. www.teleplex.net/shj/smith/trial/sentencp.html (10 March 2005).

_. "Notes from Union." *Spartanburg Herald-Journal* (South Carolina), 14 July 1995. www.teleplex.net/shj/smith/trial/notes.html (10 March 2005).

_. "Speed of Smith's Trial will Save Taxpayers Thousands of Dollars." *Spartanburg Herald-Journal* (South Carolina), 25 July 1995. www.teleplex.net/shj/smith/trial/cost.html (10 March 2005).

_. "Testimony Attracts Spectators: Crowd Larger than Last Week's Turnout." *Spartanburg Herald-Journal* (South Carolina), 20 July 1995. www.teleplex.net/shj/smith/trial/crowd2.html (10 March 2005).

. "Trial's First Week Proves Profitable." *Spartanburg Herald-Journal* (South Carolina), 15 July 1995. www.teleplex.net/shj/smith/trial/finance.html (10 March 2005).

_. "Union Newsstand Thrives with Smith as Cover Story." *Spartanburg Herald-Journal* (South Carolina), 6 August 1995. www.teleplex.net/shj/smith/trial/newsstan.html (10 March 2005).

_. "Union People Want to Dispel Myths." *Spartanburg Herald-Journal* (South Carolina), 18 July 1995. www.teleplex.net/shj/smith/trial/talkcopy.html (10 March 2005).

____. "Union Sheriff Signs Deal that May Lead to Movie." *Spartanburg Herald-Journal* (South Carolina), 3 August 1995. www.teleplex.net/shj/smith/trial/movewell.html (10 August 2005). ____. "Union Won't Forget, but Looks Ahead." *Spartanburg Herald-Journal* (South Carolina), 30 July 1995. www.teleplex.net/shj/smith/trial/smith30.html (10 August 2005).

. "Wells: Bomb Threat an Apparent Prank." *Spartanburg Herald-Journal* (South Carolina), 19 July 1995. www.teleplex.net/shj/smith/trial/bomb22.html (10 March 2005).

Murphy, Sean P. "First Stuart Suspect Recalls Anguish, Terror." *Boston Globe*, 22 January 1990, 1.

_____. "Judge Orders Release of Tapes of Bennett Lineup in Stuart Case." *Boston Globe*, 29 December 1992.

. "Police Silence Blamed for End to Stuart Probe." *Boston Globe*, 6 July 1991, 1.

. "SJC Case Focuses on Police Role in Stuart Case." *Boston Globe*, 7 November 1992, 18.

. "Stuart Murders Bedevil Bennett, Still in Custody." *Boston Globe*, 12 September 1990, 1.

. "Witnesses Abused, Stuart Report Says; Police Planted Evidence, Threatened Violence, Probe Finds." *Boston Globe*, 11 July 1991, 3.

and Thomas Palmer. "Youth: Police Pressured Me to Link Bennett." *Boston Globe*, 13 January 1990, 1.

Murphy, William. "Park Rape is Justice Test: Koch." Newsday, 22 April 1989.

- Myers, Steven Lee. "A Rape Victim's Desperate Trap." *New York Times*, 10 December 1992, B3.
- Nadelson, Reggie. "Rape, Race and the Egg McMuffin Brigade: At New York's 'Wilding' Trial, Some Sympathetic More with the 'Central Park Six' than the Central Park Jogger." *The Independent* (London), 26 July 1990, 16.

Naylor, Rex V. "Savagery in the Park." Washington Post, 14 May 1989, C6.

Nealon, Patricia. "Judge: Stuart Murder Discussed without Immunity Plea." *Boston Globe*, 22 April 1992, 22.

"Negroes Held for Attack: Two Scottsboro Defendants are Reported Indicted in Knifing." *New York Times*, 23 February 1936, 22.

- "Negroes Pick Leibowitz: Scottsboro Defendants Drop the International Labor Defense." *New York Times*, 21 October 1934, 28.
- "Negroes Protest Alabama Verdict." New York Times, 10 April 1933, 2.
- "Negroes in Riotous March on Broadway Welcome Defender in the Scottsboro Case." *New York Times*, 11 April 1933, 1.
- "New Move to Aid Scottsboro Pair." New York Times, 19 May 1933, 13.
- "New Scottsboro Defense." New York Times, 28 December 1935, 32.
- "New Scottsboro Move: Alabama Orders Old Indictments Quashed and New Trial Set." *New York Times*, 17 May 1935, 6.
- "New Trial Ordered by Supreme Court in Scottsboro Case." *New York Times*, 2 April 1935, 1.
- "New Trial Ordered in Slaying of Toccoa Tourist." *AccessNorthGA.com*, 22 May, 2004. www.accessnorthga.com/news/hall/newfullstory.asp?ID=81591 (17 June 2004).
- "New Trial Ordered in Tourist's Slaying." *St. Augustine Record Online*, 21 May 2004. http://staugustine.com/stories/052104/sta_2340674 (17 June 2004).
- "New Warrants Sworn for Scottsboro Trial." New York Times, 2 May 1935, 9.
- "New York: Said Verdicts." Associated Press State & Local Wire, 9 December 2002.
- Newkirk, Pamela. "Protesters Blast Trial as 'Legal Lynching'." New York Post, 24 July 1990, 7.
- Newman, Maria. "U.S. Reopens Case of Black Teen's 1955 Murder: The Lynching Death of Emmett Till in Mississippi Helped Spark the U.S. Civil Rights Movement: White Killers Went Free." *National Post* (Canada), 11 May 2004, A15.
- Neville, Anne. "For the Central Park Jogger, Hope's Long Road Back." *Buffalo News* (New York), 16 April 2003, D1.
- Nix, Crystal. "Slain Woman Found in Park; Suspect Seized." New York Times, 27 August 1986, B1.
- "No Clean Slate for Jogger Five." Daily News (New York), 4 December 2002, 32.

"No Verdict in the Jogger Trial." New York Times, 3 December 1990, B3.

"No Verdict Yet in Jogger Case." New York Times, 8 December 1990, 28.

"No Verdict Yet in Jogger Trial." New York Times, 4 December 1990, B2.

Noel, Peter. "The Central Park Verdict: Legal Lynching?" Village Voice, 28 August 1990, 25, 27-29.

___. "Rape and Class: From Scottsboro to Central Park." City Sun, 3-9 Mary 1989.

- North Jersey Media Group. "Wrongful Conviction: Central Park Jogger Case Raises Grave Question." *The Record* (NJ), 11 December 2002, L10.
- "Nothing'—But 10 Confessions and 5 Guilty Verdicts." *The State Journal-Register* (Springfield, Illinois), December 6, 2002, 9.
- Nowak, Rachel. "Rough Justice." The New Scientist, 7 June 2003, 46.
- "NY Jogger Details effects of Brutal Rape." Toronto Star, 17 July 1990, A11.
- "NYPD Head: DA's Report Doesn't Mean Central Park 5 were Innocent." Associated Press State & Local Wire, 6 December 2002.
- "NYPD Insists Defendants were Guilty." *Leader-Post* (Regina, Saskatchewan), 28 January 2003, A4.
- "NYPD Insists Jogger Defendants Guilty." *Inland Valley Daily Bulletin* (Ontaria, Canada), 27 January 2003, 1.
- O'Briant, Don. "Central Park Jogger Recalls Brutal Experience in April's O." Cox News Service, 8 April 2002,
- O'Brien, Sally. "Jogger Verdict Pains, Angers Black Community." *The Guardian* (London), 12 September 1990, 5.
- O'Clery, Conor. "Youths may be Freed as Rapist Confesses." *Irish Times*, 6 December 2002, 15.
- O, Connor, Clint. "When Parents Kill Kids, Most Cases Don't Reach Public Eye." *Plain Dealer* (Cleveland, Ohio), 20 November 1994, 1J.
- O'Connor, John J. "Death in Central Park, Lives of 80's Youth." *New York Times*, 22 September 1989, C34.

. "TV: 'Scottsboro Boys,' Quality Show." New York Times, 22 April 1976, 48.

One People's Project. "The Central Park Jogger 5 Information Page."

www.onepeoplesproject.com/centralpark.htm (27 May 2004).

- Oram, Roderick. "Three Guilty in 'US jogger' case." *Financial Times*, August 20, 1990, 4.
- Ortega, Ralph R. "Cried When They Heard News, Say Jogger Cons." *Daily News* (New York), 9 December 2002, 5.
- _____, David Saltonstall, and Robert Ingrassia. "The Heat's On Morgy: Pushed to Toss Convictions in Jogger Atttack." *Daily News* (New York), 16 October 2002, 8.
- O'Shea, Margaret N. "Case of Gender Bias of Justice?: Motives of Prosecutor in Susan Smith Case Questioned." *Houston Chronicle*, 6 May 1995, A16.

. "Prosecutor Plea-Bargained Case Similar to Smith's; Both Parents Killed Children." *Times-Picayune* (New Orleans), 7 May 1995, A31.

- "Outrage as Teen Gang 'Fun' Set to Spark Racial Tinderbox." Sunday Mail, 30 April 1989.
- Page, Clarence. "Pressure Building to Warm Up 'Cold Case." *Jewish World Review*, 31 March 2004.

. "Wilding Not Important 'til it Hits Main Street." *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* (Missouri), 3 May 1989, 3B.

- Palmer, Thomas and Brian McGory. "Reactions: Anger, Resignation, Silence; Indictments in the Stuart Case." *Boston Globe*, 27 September 1991, 18.
- Palmer, Thomas with Doreen Iudica. "Stuart Killing Haunts Courts, Lives." *Boston Globe*, 11 August 1991, 1.
- Parascandola, Rocco. "Primal Kind of Life: Psychologist: Reyes Capable of Raping Unconscious Jogger." *Newsday*, October 16, 2002, A8.

"Parole Denied to 5 in Scottsboro Case." New York Times, 9 March 1940, 14.

"Park Joggers Case: Justice Denied." New York Amsterdam News, 7 April 1990, 12.

- "Park Victim is Making Big Gains, Doctors Say." New York Times, 16 June 1989, B3.
- Parpan, Lara. "NY Rape Case: Five Cleared 13 Years Later." *The Straits Times* (Singapore), 21 December 2002.

Patinkin, Mark. "Not All of Us Have Susan's Side." Rocky Mountain News (Denver,

CO), 2 December 1994, 62A.

- "Patterson Guilty Again: Scottsboro Defendant Convicted of Killing in Third Trial." New York Times, 25 September 1951, 43.
- Patterson, William L. "Racial Genocide: The Case of the Martinsville Seven." Sun Reporter, 15 February 1969, 8.

. "Scottsboro Case." Sun Reporter (San Francisco), 7 June 1060, 24.

. "The Scottsboro Case Reopened on T.V." *Sun Reporter* (San Francisco), 15 May 1976, 40.

Pearl, Mike. "Actress Watches Trial for Tips." New York Post, 25 July 1990, 19.

_____, Don Broderick and Esther Pessin. "Justice is no Laughing Matter for Weeping Salaam." *New York Post*, 20 August 1990, 4.

Pearl, Mike and Esther Pessin. "2 More Park Rape Attacks with Teen Suspects." New York Post, 21 August 1990, 10.

. "Cop Lied to Get Concession from Jog-Rape Suspect." *New York Post*, 24 July 2004.

. "Defense Buoyed By Jogger Panel." New York Post, 13 August 1990, 12.

- _____. "I Made Son Confess, Says Jogger Defendant's Dad." *New York Post*, 28 July 1990, 4.
- _____. "Jogger Doc Hits Verdict as Too Soft." New York Post, 21 August 1990, 10.
- . "Jogger Jury is Nearing Verdict." New York Post, 16 August 1990, 2.
- . "Jogger Jury Still Out." New York Post, 18 August 1990, 7.
- _____. "Jogger: Thank God This Is Over." New York Post, 20 August 1990, 2.
- _____. "Jogger Suspect's Kin to Call Him Liar." New York Post, 27 July 1990, 12.
- . "Jogger Suspect's Mother Ejected." New York Post, 7 August 1990, 2.
- . "Jogger Trial Video is Damning Evidence." New York Post, 23 July 1990, 4.
 - . "Jogger-Case Prosecutor Saving her Best Shots for Last." *New York Post*, 30 July 1990, 19.

_____. "Jogger's Ex-Roomie: I Couldn't Identify Her." *New York Post*, 12 July 1990, 21.

. "'No Plea Bargains' as 3 More Go to Trial." *New York Post*, 20 August 1990, 2.

____ et al. "Jogger Jurors End First Day." New York Post, 10 August 1990, 11.

- Pearl, Mike, Esther Pessin and Rocco Parascandola. "Jogger Case D.A.'s Get Help— From Defense." *New York Post*, 25 July 1990.
- Pederson, Rena. "Rapes Cross Lines of Race, Affluence." *Toronto Star*, 2 June 1989, A25.

Pellegrini, Ann. "Rape is a Bias Crime." New York Times, 27 May 1990, A1.

- "Perkins Calls for Overturning of Jogger-rape Convictions." Associated Press State & Local Wire, 15 October 2002.
- Peterson, Karen S. "South Carolina Killing May Haunt Families Everywhere." USA Today, 7 November 1994, 4D.

. "Jogger Suspect's Kin to Call Him Liar." New York Post, July 27, 1990, 12.

and Robert Ingrassia. "NYPD Vows New Probe of Wilding." *Daily News* (New York), 20 December 2002, 4.

Peyser, Andrea. "5 Hive's Feeble Outcry." New York Post, 22 October 2002, 25.

_____. "Behind the Bombshell: A Vendetta Against Fairstein." *New York Post*, 7 December 2002, 8.

. "Not So Fast on Clearing Jogger 5." New York Post, 17 October 2002, 7.

- Pfeiffer, Sacha. "Literary Life; Central Park Jogger Talks of Her Strides Toward Recovery." *Boston Globe*, 20 March 2002, F3.
- Pickett, Debra. "Emmett Till Film Shows Why Case Can't be Forgotten." *Chicago Sun-Times*, 14 January 2005, 2.

. "FBI Curious about Till Case, but Mississippi Isn't." *Chicago Sun-Times*, 21 May 2004, 2.

____. "Mississippians Say Till's Killers Won't Go to Jail: Value of Reopening Till Case Might be Symbolic, but Locals Expect Little Else from It." *Chicago Sun-Times*, 16 May 2004, 12. _. "U.S. Reopens Till Murder Case." Chicago Sun-Times, 11 May 2004, 13.

Pinkham, Paul. 'Butler Case Spotlights Interrogations: Family Says Police Forced Confssion." *Times-Union* (Florida), 23 February 2001. http://www.jacksonville.com/tu-online/stories/022301/met_5474236.html (8 April 2005).

______. and Rich Tucker. "Duval will Videotape Homicide Confessions: Teen's Case Prompts Sheriff's Decision." *Jacksonville Times* (Florida), 2 April 2002. http://www.injusticebusters.com/2003/Butler case news.htm (17 March 2005).

Pipkin, George E. "NAACP Youth Speak." *Tri-State Defender* (Memphis, Tennessee), 9 May 1959, 2.

Pitt, David E. "2 Suspects are Assaulted in Jail." New York Times, 26 April 1989, B24.

_____. "5 Arraigned in Killing of Black Youth." *New York Times*, 27 August 1989, 32.

."Gang Attack: Unusual for its Viciousness." *The New York Times*, 25April 1989, PAGE?

_____. "Jogger's Attackers Terrorized at Least 9 in 2 Hours." *The New York Times*. 22 April 1989, PAGE?.

_____. "More Crimes Tied to Gang in Park Rape." *The New York Times*, 24 April 1989, B1.

. "Two Suspects are Assaulted in Jail." New York Times, April 26, 1989, B24.

"Plan National Aid at Negroes' Trial." New York Times, 12 April 1933, 12.

"Plans to Help Park Safety." New York Times, 29 April 1989, 30.

"Plea Made to Roosevelt: Civil Liberties Union Fears 'Mob Violence' in Scottsboro Case." *New York Times*, 9 April 1933, 17.

Podhoretz, John. "Wildly Wrong—Morgy's Mistake: Reversing Riot Charges." New York Post, 6 December 2002, 29,

Podolsky, J. D. et al. "As the Central Park Jogger Struggles to Heal, Three Attackers Hear the Bell Toll for Them." *People*, 3 September 1990, 47-48.

Pogrebin, Letty Cottin. "Boys Will be Boys." Ms., September 1989, 24.

"Police Club Reds at Fascist Games." New York Times, 13 October 1934, 1.

- "Police End Harlem Riot; Mayor Starts Inquiry; Dodge Sees a Red Plot." New York Times, 21 March 1935, 1.
- "Police Find No Errors in Jogger Case." *International Herald Tribune*, 29 January 2003, 3.
- "Police Insist Young Men Guilty in Swarming Case." *Calgary Herald* (Alberta, Canada), 29 January 2003, A12.
- "Police Report Defends Convictions in Rape Case." *Times Union*. 28 January 2003, B2.
- "Police Seize Nine at Newark Show." New York Times, 2 June 1935, 18.
- Pollitt, Katha. "Violence in a Man's World." New York Times, 18 June 1989, SM18.
- Popham, John N. "Mississippi Jury Acquits 2 Accused in Youth's Killing." *New York Times*, 24 September 1955, 1.

____. "Racial Issues Stirred by Mississippi Killing." *New York Times*, 18 September 1955, E7.

. "Slain Boy's Uncle on Stand at Trial: He Identifies in Mississippi Court 2 Accused Slayers as Youth's Kidnappers." *New York Times*, 22 September 1955, 64.

- Powell, Michael. "Reversals Sought in Central Park Jogger Case." *Washington Post*, 6 December 2002, A1.
- Price, Hugh B. "The Central Park Jogger Case: Guilty Until Proven Innocent." Oakland Post, 18 December 2002, 4.
- Primack, Phil. "A Decade Later: Lessons from the Stuart Case." *Boston Globe*, 17 October 1999, E1.
- "Prison Five Freed, Lawsuits to Follow." *MX* (Melbourne, Australia), 20 December 2002, 10.
- "Probe Continues into Confession in Central Park Case." Ottawa Citizen, 22 October 2002, A14.
- "Prosecutor Asks Judge to Throw Out Convictions in Central Park Jogger Case." *The Record* (Kitchener-Waterloo, Ontario), 6 December 2002, A12.

- "Prosecutor: Drop All Convictions in Central Park Jogger Case." *CNN.com Law Center*, 10 December 2002. www.cnn.com/2002/LAW/12/05/central.park.jogger/ (4 August 2004).
- "Prosecutors Checking Inmate's Claim that He Took Part in Jogger Attack." Associated Press State & Local Wire, 12 June 2002.
- "Protest Conviction of Alabama Negroes." New York Times, 28 June 1931, 18.
- "Protest Death Sentences: Cuba Tobacco Workers Take Stand Against Alabama Executions." *New York Times*, 8 July 1931, 9.
- "Protestors Demand DA Clear 5 in Jogger's Case." New New York Beacon, 23 October 2002, 3.
- Pryce, Vinette K. "12 Days, 12 Jurors, 13 Guilty Counts." New York Amsterdam News, 15 December 1990, 21,

____. "The American Judicial System and Blacks in 1990: A Study in the Double Standard." *New York Amsterdam News*, 29 December 1990, 3.

___. "Amnesia Plagues B'hurst Murder Trial." *New York Amsterdam News*, 22 September 1990, 1.

_____. "Angry Bensonhurst Crowd Hurled Insult at Protestors." *New York Amsterdam News*, 19 May 1990, 3.

_____. "Another Court Regular Evicted from Jogger Trial." *New York Amsterdam News*, 8 December 1990, 32.

____. "Attorney Mason Refused Right to Replace Lawyer: Kin Will Not Testify in Jogger Rape Trial." *New York Amsterdam News*, 3 November 1990, 1.

___. "Attorney Mason Retained to Handle McCray Appeal." *New York Amsterdam News*, 25 August 1990, 3.

____. "Bensonhurst Gunman's Peers Turn Down Offer." *New York Amsterdam News*, 14 July 1990, 5.

. "Bensonhurst Reneges on Their Promise." *New York Amsterdam News*, 16 June 1990, 9.

_____. "Black Mothers are Weeded Out of B'Hurst Murder Trial." *New York Amsterdam News*, 16 June 1990, 12.

. "Blacks Bat for White in B'hurst Trial." New York Amsterdam News, 28 April

1990, 1.

_____. "Defense Rests in Bensonhurst Trial." *New York Amsterdam News*, 5 May 1990, 5.

_____. "Demonstrators Chant 'No' to Jogger's Trial Verdict." *New York Amsterdam News*, 25 August 1990, 3.

. "Did Galligan Keep Black Press Out?" *New York Amsterdam News*, 25 August 1990, 3.

_____. "Doc, Cop Raise Doubt on Prosecutor's Theory." *New York Amsterdam News*, 14 July 1990, 3.

____. "End to Howard Beach Tragedy a 'Travesty."" *New York Amsterdam News*, 8 December 1990, 10.

____. "Hawkins Mother Weeps On Hearing How Son was Killed." *New York Amsterdam News*, 21 April 1990, 3.

____. "High Hopes for Defense in Jogger Trial." *New York Amsterdam News*, 8 December 1990, 10.

_____. "Howard Beach Defendants Get Choice of Sentence." *New York Amsterdam News*, 24 November 1990, 4.

____. "Howard Beach Retrials Begin in Queens Court." *New York Amsterdam News*, 15 September 1990, 9.

_____. "Is New York Justice a Double Standard in Black and White?" *New York Amsterdam News*, 15 December 1990, 1.

____. "Jogger Case Wraps Up." New York Amsterdam News, 11 August 1990, 3.

. "Jogger Defendant's Trial Starts on a Gloomy Footing: Attorney Urges Mistrial as Accused Breaks Down." *New York Amsterdam News*, 27 October 1990, 1.

_____. "Jogger Judge Slaps Contempt Charge on Kunstler." *New York Amsterdam News*, 29 December 1990, 32.

_____. "Jogger Trial Defendants Guilty of Lesser Crime: Sharpton to Raise Funds to Appeal Jury Verdicts." *New York Amsterdam News*, 25 August 1990, 1.

___. "Jogger's Court Presence Fails to Sway Opponents: Spectators Jeer Witness, They Call Her Story a Lie." *New York Amsterdam News*, 21 July 1990, 1. ____. "Jogger's Testimony Raises Doubts." *New York Amsterdam News*, 10 November 1990, 3.

____. "Jurors Agree Bensonhurst Case of Mistaken Identity." *New York Amsterdam News*, 14 July 1990, 3.

_____. "Jury Still Out in Jogger Case." *New York Amsterdam News*, 18 August 1990, 1.

___. "Mason, Kunstler Ask Jogger Trial Judge to Quit." *New York Amsterdam News*, 15 September 1990, 5.

____. "Moore Carries Defense of 2 Defendants." *New York Amsterdam News*, 3 November 1990, 12.

___. "Moore Charges Intimidation of His Witness." *New York Amsterdam News*, 24 November 1990, 4.

____. "Moore Vows to Fight On, Not Celebrate." *New York Amsterdam News*, 15 December 1990, 21.

___. "Mother of Wise Ousted from Court." *New York Amsterdam News*, 1 December 1990, 32.

____. "Murder of Emmett Till: Mississippi Justice Recalls Shame of Jim Crow South." *New York Amsterdam News*, 16 January 2003, 19.

. "Newsbits on Jogger Trial." New York Amsterdam News, 8 December 1990, 20.

___. "Outrage Over Bensonhurst Verdict: Mason Blasts Hynes." *New York Amsterdam News*, 8 December 1990, 1.

_. "Tawana Brawley Visits Park Jogger Rape Trial: She Came to See How White Victim's Treated." *New York Amsterdam News*, 28 July 1990, 1.

_. "Tension Hangs Over Courthouse as City Anxiously Awaits Verdict." *New York Amsterdam News*, 19 May 1990, 4.

. "Two Get Terms in Race Killing." *New York Amsterdam News*, 16 June 1990, 1.

____. "Vento's Case Goes to the Jury, Verdict Ruling Expected Soon." *New York Amsterdam News*, 30 June 1990, 7.

. "Verdict Seems Elusive in B'hurst Murder Case." *New York Amsterdam News*, 14 July 1990, 2.

____. "Wise's Dramatic Testimony in Jogger Trial: Jury Sees and Hears the Other Side Before Getting Case." *New York Amsterdam News*, 1 December 1990, 3.

____. "Yusuf Hawkins and the Jogger: A Tale of Justice." *New York Amsterdam News*, 15 December 1990, 12.

. "Yusuf Hawkins Square Named in Bklyn." *New York Amsterdam News*, 19 May 1990, 4.

- Purdum, Todd S. "Police Concede Communication Failure." *New York Times*, 30 December 1986, B2.
- Purnick, Joyce. "A Confession that Clarifies Nothing." *New York Times*, 17 October 2002, B1.
- Quexada, Donna. "Mother Protests Son's Death by Inviting Media to Film Coffin." United for Peace of Pierce County, Washington, 29 June 2004. http://ufppc.org/index.php?option=content&task=view&id=920 (5 July 2004).

Quindlen, Anna. "A Bias Crime." New York Times, 6 May 1990, E23.

. "Dirt and Dignity." New York Times, 22 July 1990, 15.

Raab, Selwyn. "Central Park Case Puts Focus on Tough Juvenile Law." New York Times, 15 May 1989, B1.

. "Lawyer Weighs Plea of Insanity in Park Slaying." *New York Times*, 30 August 1986, 29.

_____. "Youths with Brutal Pasts in Prison 'Without Cruelty."" *New York Times*, 3 June 1989, 29.

- "Race Clash Fears After Jogger Case." Herald, 20 August 1990.
- Radin, Charles A. "A Mirror on Race: 1989 Slaying Forced the City to Confront its Divisions." *Boston Globe*, 22 October 1999, A1.
- Rakowsky, Judy. "Evidence Pointed to Black Suspect, Police Captain Says of Stuart Case." *Boston Globe*, 30 June 1995, 78.
- Rankin, Bill. "'He Commands Respect'; Order in the Court: Judge William Howard is Presiding During the Susan Smith Trial and His Attention to Detail is Not Going Unnoticed." *Atlanta Journal and Constitution*, 25 July 1995, 4B.

Ransdall, Hollace. "Report on the Scottsboro, Ala. Case." American Civil Liberties

Union, 27 May 1931.

www.law.umkc.projects/FTrials/scottsboro/SB_HRrep/html#REPORT%20ON% 20THE%20SCOTTSBORO,%20ALA (20 April 2005).

"Rape: Breaking Silence." The Economist, 28 July 1990, 20.

"Rape Case Convictions Thrown Out: Five Defendants Likely to Sue City Over Jailtime." *The Standard* (St. Catharines, Ontario), 20 December 2002, C8.

"Rape Charges Revolt Feared." Sunday Mail (Queensland), 29 July 1990.

"Rape and Responsibility: Glen Ridge Verdicts were Victory for All Women." *Post-Standard* (Syracuse, NY), 6 May 1993, A16.

Raspberry, William. "If They'd Been Black." Washington Post, 7 May 1999, A39.

. "Our Missing Anger." *The Washington Post*, 1 May 1989, A9.

. "Violent Ghetto Culture Key to Youth Wilding." *St. Louis Post-Dispatch*, 23 May 1989, 3B.

. "Wilding': A Principal's View." Washington Post, 19 May 1989, A27.

- Rashbaum, William K. "Convicted Killer and Rapist Says He Attacked Central Park Jogger." *New York Times*, 12 June 2002, B2.
- Ravo, Nick. "Marchers and Brooklyn Youths Trade Racial Jeers." *New York Times*, 27 August 1989, 32.
- "Reds Attack Our Embassy: Rio de Janeiro Police Sieze Men for Scottsboro Demonstration." *New York Times*, 9 November 1932, 24.
- "Reds Off to Stage Scottsboro Plea." New York Times, 7 May 1933, 27.
- "Reds Told to Drop Scottsboro Case." New York Times, 11 October 1934, 11.
- "Refocusing Juvenile Justice." Boston Globe, 4 May 1989, 14.
- Reidy, Chris and Doris Sue Wong. "A Tearful Stuart Admits his Guilt, Gets 3 to 5 Years." *Boston Globe*, 3 November 1992, 1.
- "Remorseless Teens Tell of Gang Rape," St. Louis Post-Dispatch (Missouri), 23 April 1989, 14A.
- "Report on Slaying Due: Mississippi Jury Rules Today in Killing of Negro Youth." *New York Times*, 6 September 1955, 52.

- "Report Upholds Police Work in Central Park Jogger Case." *The Record* (Kitchener-Waterloo, Ontario), 28 January 2003, A5.
- "Resent Slur on New York: Lawyers' Group Asks Removal of Morgan County (Ala.) Solicitor." *New York Times*, 9 April 1933, 16.
- "Retiraran Cargos a Condenados por Asesinato que no Cometieron." *Spanish Newswire Services*, 5 December 2002.
- Rhule, Patty. "When TV Imitates Life: 'The Preppie Murder' goes Prime Time." USA Today, 22 September 1989, 1D.
- Ribadeneira, Diego. "Wilding' Victims: From Addicts to Innocents." *Boston Globe*, 3 May 1989, 24.
- Rich, Frank. "The Mother Next Door." New York Times, 13 November 1994, 15.
- Riddle, Lyn. "Around the South; New 'Freedom' from Prison; With Solitary Confinement Ended, Susan Smith is Said to be Enjoying being with Fellow Inmates as the First Anniversary of Her Sons' Deaths Nears." *Atlanta Journal and Constitution*, 14 October 1995, 9C.

_____. "Around the South: Visit to Memorial Turns into Another Tragedy." *Atlanta Journal and Constitution*, 2 September 1996, 5B.

- Rimer, Sara. "Central Park Victim Learns Fundamentals of a New Life." *New York Times*, 12 August 1989, 25.
- Roberts, Sam. "The Central Park Jogger: An Old Case in a Different New York." *New York Times*, 20 October 2002, 3.

_____. "Park Rampage and Mayor's Race." *New York Times*, 1 May 1989, B1.

_____. "For Some Blacks, Justice is Not Blind to Color." *New York Times*, 9 September 1990, E5.

. "When Crime Becomes Symbols." New York Times, 7 May 1989, E1.

- Robinson, Stephen. "She was so Badly Beaten, the Priest Administered Last Rites." *Daily Telegraph* (London), 26 April 2003, 4.
- Rochman Sue. "Silent Victims: Bringing Male Rape Out of the Closet." *The Advocate*, 30 July 1991, 38-43.

Rohan, Virginia. "Stark Reality; 'Our Guys' Builds on the Drama of the Glen Ridge Rape

Case." The Record (NJ), 10 May 1999, L7.

"Roosevelt Declines to Act." New York Times, 21 November 1933, 14.

"Root Causes." National Review, 2 June 1989, 16, 18.

- Roper, Burns W. "Racial Tensions are Down." New York Times, 26 July 1990, A1.
- Roquemore, Wanda F. "A Mother's Love: Emmett Till's Mother Tells Her Story." *Michigan Citizen*, 11 May 1996, B2.
- Rosen, Jan. "Preppies' Sex Lives go to Trial." The Guardian (London), 5 January 1988.
- Rosen, Jeffrey. "The Trials of William Kunstler." *New York Times*, 18 September 1994, 419.
- Rosen, Marty. "Susan Smith Still Haunts S.C. Sheriff." St. Petersburg Times (Florida), 17 February 1996, 3B.
- Rosenbaum, Ron. "Staring into the Heart of the Heart of Darkness." *New York Times*, 4 June 1995, 36.
- Rosenthal, A. M. "Burning the Bridges." New York Times, 6 September 1991, 23.
- Ross, Barbara. "Ex-Prosecutor Reopens Old Rift." *Daily News* (New York), 2 December 2002, 5.
 - _____. "Inmate Says Reyes Raped Her after Teens Attacked." *Daily News* (New York), 5 December 2002, 6.
- _____. "Jogger 5 Get Ready to Sue City." *Daily News* (New York), 15 March 2003, 9.
- . "Jogger 5 Plan 250M Suit." Daily News (New York), 13 March 2003, 7.
- _____. "Joy and Rage over Jogger 5: Morgy's Decision Clears Them of All Charges." *Daily News* (New York), 6 December 2002, 4.
 - . "Judge Close to Lifting Jogger Rape Convictions." *Daily News* (New York), 10 December 2002, 5.
 - . "Morgy has New Questions for Old Witnesses." *Daily News* (New York), 11 October 2002, 7.

_____. "Morgy has New Questions for Old Witnesses." *Daily News* (New York), 11 October 2002, 7. ___. "Never Heard Park Suspect Recant Confessions, Says Doc." *Daily News* (New York), 15 October 2002, 4.

___. "No Clearing of Jogger 5 by Christmas." *Daily News* (New York), 12 December 2002, 40.

and Maki Becker. "Da Mum on Jogger Case." *Daily News* (New York), 13 October 2002, 10.

Ross, Barabara and Robert Ingrassia. "Joy and Rage over Jogger 5: Morgy's Decision Clears them of all Charges." *Daily News* (New York), 6 December 2002.

____. "Judge Gave OK to Jogger Confessions Left in Evidence in Original Trials." *Daily News* (New York), 1 December 2002, 8.

. "Morgy Choice—Charge Ahead or Quit." *Daily News* (New York), 22 October 2002, 7.

___. "Morgy: Give Me Time in Jogger Case—Wants to Study 'New Evidence."" *Daily News* (New York), 17 October 2002, 7.

____, and Kerry Burke. "Jogger Deadline: Dec. 5; Judge Grants Delay for DA." *Daily News* (New York), 22 October 2002, 7.

Ross, Barbara and Alice McQuillan. "DA Hit on Jogger DNA Link." *Daily News* (New York), 25 September 2002, 10.

_____. "Inmate Says Reyes Raped her after Teens Attacked." *Daily News* (New York), 5 December 2002, 6.

___. "Say Rapist Tale Full of Problems: Jogger Attacker Omits Key Details." *Daily News* (New York), 27 September 2002, 7.

___. "Who Did It? Jogger Asking: Wants the Truth on New Suspect." *Daily News* (New York), 5 September 2002, 3.

____. "Zero Hour in Jogger Case: Police, DA's Office Meet Today to Decide Course." *Daily News* (New York), 2 December 2002, 5.

_____ and Robert Ingreassia. "DA's War Over Jogger Case: Aides Split Teens' Convictions." *Daily News* (New York), 15 October 2002, 4.

Ross, Barbara and Patrice O'Shaugnessy. "Park Rape Suspect: I Attacked Before." *Daily News* (New York), 6 October 2002, 6.

Rouse, Dan. "Some See Double Standard in Park, Glen Ridge Sex Cases." New York

Amsterdam News, 2 January 1993, 16.

- Rowa, Carl. "Murdered Babies Case has Racial Implications." *Buffalo News* (New York), 11 November 1994, 3.
- "Ruby Bates Tells Story." New York Times, 6 May 1933, 9.
- Rucci, Michelangelo. "Black Versus White Anger as a Story of Horror Splits a City: Charged—Yusef Salaam, 16; Charged—Antron McCray, 16." *Sunday Tasmanian* (Australia), 26 August 1990.
- . "Jogger Case Appalled a Battle-Weary City." The Advertiser, 25 August 1990.
- . "Jogger 'Knew Rapist."" Herald Sun, 5 November 1990.
- . "Race Tension as Pair Jailed for Rape of Central Park Jogger." *The Advertiser*, 13 September 1990.
- . "Three Convicted of Raping Park Jogger." *The Advertiser*, 20 August 1990.
- . "Wilding in the Park." *Courier-Mail*, 25 August 1990.
- "Ruling of Supreme Court in Scottsboro Case." New York Times, 2 April 1935, 15.
- "Rush Gives Special Congressional Recognition to Witnesses of 1955 Emmett Till Murder." *Hyde Park Citizen*, 19 January 2005, 2.
- Ryan, Joan. "Fighting to Heal The Wounds of Violence." *San Francisco Chronicle* 7 September 2003, A25.
- Sachar, Emily. "Dad Says Cops Coerced Confessions." Newsday, 3 August 1990.
 - . "Defendant on Tape: We Left Jogger to Die." *Newsday*, 15 November 1990.
- _____. "Defendant's Mom Tossed for Shouts at Jogger Trial." *Newsday*, 22 November 1990.
 - . "Jogger Case Lawyer: It's All Racial. *Newsday*, 29 November 1990.
- . "Salaam's Incapable of Attack, Mom Says." Newsday, 24 July1990. 27.
- . "Salaam's Lyrics on Central Park Rap." Newsday, 9 September 1990.
- Sack, Kevin. "New York Limits Use of Sex History in Trials." *New York Times*, 31 July 1990, PAGE?

Salaam, Sharonne. "African Mother's 'True Story': My Son, Yusef, is Innocent." New York Amsterdam News, 28 July 1990, 3.

. "My Son Yusef Salaam is Innocent." *New York Amsterdam News*, 1 September 1990, 1.

. "My Son Yusef Salaam is Innocent." *New York Amsterdam News*, 15 September 1990, 13.

"Salaam Trial Bulletin." New York Amsterdam News, 4 August 1990, 10.

- Saletan, William. "The Central Park Rampage." Slate Magazine, 22 June 2000.
- Sanchez, Mary. "Murder's Horror Haunts the Living." Kansas City Star, 22 April 2004.
- Santora, Marc. "Prosecutor Rejects Theory of Boys' Attack on Jogger." *New York Times*, 31 January 2003, B6.

Saul, Michael. "Jogger to Bear Games Torch." Daily News (New York), 4 June 2004, 3.

Saulny, Susan. "Central Park Gang Still Fighting to Clear Name." *New York Times*, 5 September 2002, A3.

. "Convictions and Charges Voided in '89 Central Park Jogger Attack." *New York Times*, 20 December 2002, A1.

_____. "National Law Group Endorses Videotaping Interrogations." *New York Times*, 10 February 2004, B4.

- Schafran, Lynn. "Gang Rapes Treated like Party Games." *St. Louis Post—Dispatch*, 26 June 1989, 3B.
- Schanberg, Sydney H. "When Justice Is a Game: A Journey Through the Tangled Case of the Central Park Jogger." The Village Voice, 20-26 November 2002. http://www.villagevoice.com/issues/0247/schanberg.php (20 July 2004).
- Schleiff, Henry. "And Justice for All: One Way to Avoid Coerced Confessions." San Diego Union-Tribune, 20 November 2002, B7.
- Schmeck Jr., Harold M. "DNA Findings are Disputed by Scientists." *New York Times*, 25 May 1989, B1.
- Schmidt, Susan. "Lawyer Says Smith Planned to Kill Herself and Her Sons." *Washington Post*, 8 November 1994, A3.

Schneider, Anna. "Activists Say Civil Rights Lawyer Should be Part of Jogger Case

Review." New York Sun, 4 November 2002, 3.

Schoettler, Jim and Paul Pinkham. "Falsely Accused Teen Settles for \$775,000." *Times-Union*, 29 April 2002. http://www.injusticebusters.com/2003/Butler_Brenton_lawsuit.htm (8 April 2005).

____. "Judge Throws Out Teen's Civil Claim, Chastises Attorney." *Times-Union*, 19 April 2002. http://www.injusticebusters.com/2003/Butler_Brenton_lawsuit.htm (8 April 2005).

- Schultz, Steven. "Smith Case Puts Focus on Clinical Depression." Spartanburg Herald-Journal (SC), 17 July 1995.
- Schumach, Murray. "Samuel S. Leibowitz, 84, Jurist and Scottsboro Case Lawyer, Dies." *New York Times*, 12 January 1978, B2.

Schwartz, Amy E. "Motiveless Malignity." Washington Post, 16 May 1989, A21.

Schwarzbart, Elisa M. "The Scottsboro Case, a 'Lightning Flash." New York Times, 25 January 1975, 21.

. "Scottsboro Revisited." New York Times, 11 February 1989, 26.

Schwartzman, Paul. "2 Faces of Susan." Daily News (New York), 19 July 1995, 5.

. "Scene of Victim's Nightmare now a Macabre Landmark." *New York Post*, 20 August 1990, 3.

- "Score Scottsboro Judge: 1,800 Negroes at Meeting Here also Criticize Gov. Rolph." *New York Times*, 12 December 1933, 48.
- "Scores Scottsboro Reds: Magistrate Holds They Use Case as Excuse for Agitation." New York Times, 16 April 1933, 25.

Scott, Jim. "The Central Park Jogger Case 20 Years Later." NBC News, 20 April 2009.

"Scottsboro Appeal Denied in Alabama." New York Times, 15 June 1937, 3.

- "Scottsboro Bill Passed." New York Times, 23 August 1935, 6.
- "Scottsboro Boy' Dead: Patterson Succumbs to Cancer in Michigan Prison." New York Times, 26 August 1952, 14.

"Scottsboro Boy' Freed Upstate." New York Times, 22 February 1952, 13.

"Scottsboro Boy Held in Jail Here." New York Times, 10 July 1942, 19.

- "Scottsboro Boy' to Tour the US." Sun Reporter (San Francisco), 4 November 1976, 5.
- "The Scottsboro Boys." Washington Post, 2 December 1999, C13.

"Scottsboro Boys' Take to the Stage." New York Times, 16 August 1937, 21.

"Scottsboro Case Again in High Court." New York Times, 12 September 1937, 18.

"Scottsboro Case Again Set for Trial." New York Times, 20 October 1933, 20.

"Scottsboro Case Burden." New York Times, 20 January 1935, E7.

"Scottsboro Case Man Freed." New York Times, 1 August 1940, 19.

- "Scottsboro Case Off Indefinitely." New York Times, 18 April 1933, 3.
- "Scottsboro Case Ordered Resumed." New York Times, 26 May 1937, 22.
- "Scottsboro Case Parole: Last Man Held of 9 Defendants to be Freed by Alabama." *New York Times*, 7 June 1950, 58.
- "Scottsboro Case to be Reopened." New York Times, 3 April 1935, 7.
- "Scottsboro Case is Reopened Again." New York Times, 22 August 1937, N8.
- "Scottsboro Case in Supreme Court." New York Times, 13 October 1934, 8.
- "Scottsboro Case Threat: Prosecutor Receives 'Command to Die' from New York." New York Times, 16 April 1933, N2.
- "Scottsboro Case is Up Tomorrow." New York Times, 5 January 1936, 26.
- "Scottsboro Cause Wins O'Brien's Aid." New York Times, 17 April 1933, 4.
- "Scottsboro Cost Bill Passed." New York Times, 5 June 1935, 11.
- "Scottsboro Dialogue Described by Writer." New York Times, 9 July 1977, 7.
- "Scottsboro Drama Barred in Capital." New York Times, 14 February 1934, 23.
- "Scottsboro Figure Arrested." New York Times, 29 June 1950, 22.
- "Scottsboro Figure Held: One of Nine in Famous Case Seized in Albany Slashing." New

York Times, 14 November 1934, 39.

"Scottsboro Group Stays in Solitary." New York Times, 26 March 1934, 3.

"Scottsboro Hearings are Set." New York Times, 6 January 1934, 9.

"Scottsboro Judge Denies New Trials." New York Times, 29 August 1937, 19.

"Scottsboro Man Freed: Haywood Patterson is Released by U.S. Judge in Michigan." *New York Times*, 14 July 1950, 20.

"Scottsboro Mothers Fail to Arrive Here." New York Times, 29 April 1934, 5.

"Scottsboro Negro Freed: Clarence Norris is Paroled after Serving Nine Years." New York Times, 27 September 1947, 21.

"Scottsboro Negroes Reported Tortured." New York Times, 8 April 1934, 30.

- "Scottsboro Negroes Stage Mutiny in Jail; Improvise Weapons After Ban on Visitors." New York Times, 28 April 1933, 1
- "Scottsboro Pair Get a 60-Day Stay." New York Times, 17 November 1934, 17.
- "Scottsboro Pardons Asked by Leibowitz." New York Times, 1 May 1935, 6.
- "Scottsboro Plea Tonight: Leibowitz and Freed Youths to Speak at Rally." *New York Times*, 29 July 1937, 14.

"Scottsboro Plea Voiced in Capital." New York Times, 9 May 1933, 38,

- "Scottsboro Pleas Filed: New Trials for Weems, Norris and Wright Asked in Alabama." *New York Times*, 12 August 1937, 42.
- "Scottsboro Pleas Lost: Alabama Pardons Board Rules Against Three Convicts." New York Times, 12 October 1938, 34.

"Scottsboro Prisoner is Slashed by Guard." New York Times, 23 March 1938, 46.

- "Scottsboro Ruling Plea Fails in Newark Court." New York Times, 7 May 1935, 10.
- "Scottsboro Trial Brings a Surprise." New York Times, 13 July 1937, 3.
- "Scottsboro Trial Public: Judge Horton will Not Bar Press—Delay Fought in Second Case." *New York Times*, 14 April 1933, 5.

"Scottsboro Writs Sought to Free Two." New York Times, 6 May 1933, 9.

"Secrecy Fought at Riot Inquiry." New York Times, 21 March 1934, 6.

"Seek Scottsboro Pardon." New York Times, 28 January 1938, 21.

Sege, Irene. "Race, Violence Make Complex Picture." Boston Globe, 31 January 1990, 1.

- Seiden, Katie. "Memorializing Sensational Crimes." New York Times, 20 January 1991, L117.
- "Sen. Schumer, Rep. Rangel Launch New Campaign to Force Justice Department to Reopen Investigation into 1955 Murder Trial." *States News Service*, 13 April 2004.
- Sennott, Charles M. "Case Confirms Some Fears of Racism in S.C. Town." *Boston Globe*, 6 November 1994.

. "In S.C., Fury of Deaths." *Boston Globe*, 5 November 1994, 1.

_____. "S.C. Tragedy Has its Roots in Troubled Life." *Boston Globe*, 6 November 1994, 1.

. "Southern Secrets: Dark Side is Emerging in Town Where Mother Confessed to Killing Sons." *Boston Globe*, 28 December 1994, 1.

"Sets Negroes' Trial Seat." New York Times, 26 July 1933, 11.

- Shales, Tom. "Preppie' Pandering; On ABC, Exploiting the Infamous Murder." *Washington Post*, 24 September 1989.
- "The Shameful Frame-up in the Central Park Jogger Case." *Revolutionary Worker*, 15 December 2002. www.rwor.org (22 April 2005).
- Shesgreen, Deirdre. "Talent Joins Call for Quick Investigation of '55 Murder." *St Louis Post-Dispatch*, 20 November 2004, 22.
- Shipp, E. R. "Jogger 5 Aren't Racial Martyrs." *Daily News* (New York), 21 October 2002. www.nydailynews.com/news/col/story/28934p-27487c.html (8 July 2004).

_____. "Jogger Case: Cop Version Rings True." *Daily News* (New York), 4 February 2003, 27.

. "The Jogger Decision: Slow-Motion Justice." *Daily News* (New York), 8 December 2002, 45.

. "Sex Assault Cases: St. John's Verdict Touches off Debate." New York

Times, 25 July 1991, B1.

. "St. John's Case Offers 2 Versions of Events." *New York Times*, 6 July 1991, 23.

- Siegel, Ed. "At Home and Abroad, Stuart Case Continues to Fascinate." *Boston Globe*, 15 January 1990, 24.
- Siegel, Harry. "Reverend Sharpton, Tawana Brawley, and the Central Park Jogger." *New York Sun*, 8 October 2002, 6.
- Siegel, Joel. "Divided City Reacts: Disbelief and Grief Against Gratitude and Support." *Daily News* (New York), 19 August 1990, The Central Park Verdict, 8.
- Siemaszko, Corky, "Violence Finds His Place Again: This is Worse, Doc Sez." *Daily News* (New York), 6 June 1996, 34.

"Silence, Not Justice, for Howard Beach." New York Times, 30 December 1986, A18.

Simon, Jeff. "Real Emotions Get Washed Away a Flood of TV Tears." *Buffalo News* (New York), 8 November 1994, 1.

_____. "With a Smile, Susan Smith Fades to Black." *Buffalo News* (New York), 1 August 1995, 1C.

- Simon, Roger. "Race Card Gets Played Both Ways." *Rocky Mountain News* (Denver, CO), 15 November 1994, 33A.
- Sinclair, Abiola. "2 Live Crew Revisited—Maybe the Judge was Right." New York Amsterdam News, 18 August 1990, 30.

. "Cussin' and Fussin' about that Besonhurst Cold-Blooded Murder." *New York Amsterdam News*, 9 September 1989, 28.

_____. "Donald Trump Calls for Frontier Justice." *New York Amsterdam News*, 6 May 1989, 30.

. "Less Violence in TV's Future?" New York Amsterdam News, 6 May 1989, 30.

. "White Press Snipers Declare 'Open Season' on Amsterdam." New York Amsterdam News, 18 August 1990, 30.

"Sixth Man is Indicted in Yusef Hawkins' Murder." New York Amsterdam News, 21 October 1989, 36.

Slaughter, Adolph. "Find Another Body in Miss. River: Near Site Where Till was

Found." Tri-State Defender (Memphis), 16 May 1959, 1.

- "Slaying Jury Disagrees: Patterson, Scottsboro Figure, Faces New Trial in Month." *New York Times*, 3 May 1951, 23.
- Sleeper, Jim. "Racial "Justice" and the Central Park Jogger. "*Los Angeles Times*, 9 December 2002. http://hnn.us/articles/1141.html (14 August 2004).

- Smith, Alvin. "Bensonhurst, Closed Society." New York Amsterdam News, 14 October 1989, 14.
- Smith, Andrew. "Interrogating Under Video's Watchful Eye." *Newsday*, 30 April 2003, A29.
- Smith, Barbara. "Jogger Rape: Ask a Black Feminist." *The Guardian*, 7 November 1990, 7.

Smith, Chris. "Central Park Revisited." New York Magazine, 21 October 2002.

_____. "Name to a Face." *New York Magazine*, 4 November 2002

- Smith, Dakota. "Suspect's DNA Ignored in Central Park Jogger Case." Women's e-News, 5 December 2002, http://www.feminist.com/news/news129.html (10 November 2004).
- Smith, Dinitia. "Scottsboro 70 Years Later, Still Notorious, Still Painful." New York Times, 29 March 2001, E1.
- Smith, Walter. "Media Hype, Public Opinion, Pressured Police and the Criminal Justice System." *The New York Beacon*, 18 September 2002, 8.
- Smokes, Saundra. "Justice for All Means Justice for Everyone." *Times Union* (Albany, New York), 10 December 2002, A21.
- Smothers, Ronald. "1,200 Protesters of Racial Attack March in Queens." *New York Times*, 28 December 1986, 1.

. "2d Account Complicates Griffith Case." *New York Times*, 5 February 1987, B1.

Sobsey, Dick. "Susan Smith and Robert Latimer: A Tale of Two Murders." www. normemma.com/artaleof.htm (3 March 2005).

_____. "The Racial Wages of Misogyny: New York Stories." *The New Republic*, 10-17 September 1990, 20-22.

- Sockwell-Mason, Ikimulisa and Andy Geller. "Mothers Relieved but Melancholy After Years of Injustice." *New York Post*, 6 December 2002, 5
- Soergel, Matt. "Riveting Tale, but Questions Linger." *Times-Union*, 29 March 2002. http://www.injusticebusters.com/2003/Butler_case_news.htm (17 March 2005).
- "Solicitan Retirar Cargos Contro Condenados por Asesinato." *Spanish Newswire* Services, 5 December 2002.

"Sorrowing Town Buries Slain Tots." Tampa Tribune (Florida), 7 November 1994, 1.

- Soto, Juan. "Historial Criminal del Lugar del Incidente." *El Diario* (New York), 6 June 1996, 4.
- Span, Paula. "Her Name is Trisha Meili: The Woman who for 14 Years was Known Only as the Central Park Jogger Tells Her Story." *Times Union* (Albany, New York), 27 April 2003, G1.

. "The Long Road Back." *Hamilton Spectator* (Ontario), 16 April 2003, C1.

. "The Toughest and Longest Run: Disfigured and Left for Dead 14 Years Ago, the Central Park Jogger Finally Reveals Her Identity and Brave Survival Story." *Calgary Herald* (Alberta, Canada), 17 April 2003, A3.

. "Victory Lap: 14 Years After Being Savagely Attacked, the Central Park Jogger Shares Her Story." *Washington Post*, 14 April 2003, C1.

Specter, Michael. "Black-Owned Newspaper Has its Own View of N.Y.; The Amsterdam News Asserts Jogger Wasn't Raped." Washington Post, 21 August 1990, A3.

. "Prosecutor Asks Guilty Verdicts for Violent 'Spree'; Jury Begins Deliberating Today in Trial of 3 Charged with Rape of Central Park Jogger." *Washington Post*, 9 August 1990, A11.

- Speyer, Rob. "Earlier Park Victim Survives, Thrives." *Daily News* (New York), 19 September 1995, 5.
- "St. John's University, the Queens DA's Office, A Black Woman, White Men and a Case of Sodomy." *New York Amsterdam News*, 28 April 1990, 14.
- "St. John's U, Covenant House and the Mission of the Immaculate Virgin." New York Amsterdam News, 15 May 1990, 14.

Stamler, Wilber. "The Decatur Trial." New York Times, 19 April 1933, 16.

"Star Witness Found in Scottsboro Case." New York Times, 24 June 1933, 3.

- Stark, Mike. "Racist Frame-up Exposed in NYC." *Socialist Worker Online*, 13 September 2002.www.socialistworker.org/20022/421/42 _02_NYCFrameUp.shtml (4 August 2004).
- Standora, Leo. "Other Victim of Park Rapist Met Jogger." *Daily News* (New York), 13 December 2002, 5.
- Stasi, Linda. "Justice is Blind—and Maybe Missing a Screw, Too." *New York Post*, 22 December 2002, 2.

. "Rape Revisited." *New York Post*, 8 December 2002, 2.

- Stein, Andrew. "Restoring Order to the Streets Now..." New York Times, 15 September 1990, 23.
- . "Wilding is a Crime, Except in Law." *New York Times*, 13 January 1990, 27.
- Stix, Nicholas. "Race Hustlers Re-run Central Park Jogger Case." *A Different Drummer*, November 2002. www.geocities.com/nstix/cp.html (22 March 2005).

. "Uncensored: Justice Vacated in Central Park Jogger Case." *Middle American News*, January 2003. <u>http://nicholasstixuncensored.blogspot.com/2010/09/justice-vacated-in-central-park-jogger.html</u> (8 December 2010).

- Stodghill, Ron. "True Confession of the Central Park Rapist." *Time* (Europe), 16 December 2002, 3-4.
- Stone, Michael. "What Really Happened in Central Park: The Night of the Jogger—And the Crisis of New York." *New York Magazine*, 14 August 1989, 30-43.
- "The Story of the Summer of '86." *48 Hours*, 26 February 2003. www.cbsnews.com/stories/2003/02/26/48hours/main542149.shmtl (14 October 2004).
- Stout, David. "Susan Smith's Lawyer vs. the Electric Chair." New York Times, 21 July 1995, B6.
- Strausberg, Chinta. "NAACP Seeks Reopening of Emmett Till Case." *Chicago Defender*, 3 February 2003, 3.
- "Stuart Murder Divides Police/Residents." National Public Radio Morning Edition, 20 April 2002.
- Sullivan, Ronald. "2 Teen-Agers Are Convicted in Park Jogger Trial." *New York Times*, 12 December 1990, A1.

. "2 Tell of Gang Terror Before Rape of Jogger." *New York Times*, 17 June 1990, B1.

____. "2 Youths Get at Least 5 Years in Attack on Jogger." *New York Times*, 10 January 1991, B3.

_____. "3 Youths Facing Trial Together in Jogger Case: 'They Didn't Do It', Yells a Mother in Courtroom." *New York Times*, 17 March 1990, 31.

. "3 Youths Get 5 to 10 Years in Jogger Rape." *New York Times*, 12 September 1990, B1.

_____. "3 Youths Guilty of Rape and Assault of Jogger." *New York Times*, 19 August 1990, 1.

. "4 Testify on Terror on Night of Jogger's Rape." *New York Times*, 28 June 1990, B3.

_____. "At Jogger Trial, a Rescuer Tells of Gang Attack." *New York Times*, 29 June 1990, B3.

. "Bail Denied for 3 Youths in Park Attack." *New York Times*, 29 April 1989, 30.

. "Beaten Jogger Fought On, Nurse Testifies." New York Times, 7 July 1990, 25.

. "Beaten Jogger Testifies, But Cannot Recall Attack." *New York Times*, 17 July 1990, A1.

. "Brutality of Rape Detailed as Jogger Trial Opens." *New York Times*, 26 June 1990, B1.

. "In Central Park Rape Testimony, Officer Tells of Murder Statement." *New York Times*, 17 October 1989, B4.

. "Central Park Witness Says Rape Victim 'Hung to Life'." *New York Times*, 6 July 1990, B3.

. "Critics Fault Selection of Judge in Jogger Case." *New York Times*, 7 August 1989, B4.

_____. "Crucial Ruling Due in Park Rape Case. New York Times, 18 February 1990,

____. "Defendant In Jogger Case Takes Stand." *New York Times*, 10 August 1990, B1, B4.

. "Defendant in Jogger Trial Bolts from Stand in Rage." *New York Times*, 27 November 1990, B3.

_____. "Defendant in Rape of Jogger Denies Taking Part in Attack." *New York Times*, 2 August 1990, B1.

____. "Defendant Told of Jogger Rape, Detective Says." *New York Times*, 28 November 1990, B3.

_____. "Defendant's Mother Ejected for Outburst at Jogger Trial." *New York Times*, 7 August 1990, B4.

____. "Defense in 2d Jogger Trial Plans a More Vigorous Fight." *New York Post*, 21 August 1990, B3.

____. "Defense Asks, Was Jogger Really Raped?: Prosecutors' Claims Disputed in Summation." *New York Times*, 8 August 1990, B1.

_____. "Defense Calls Jogger Case a Racist Witch Hunt." *New York Times*, 29 November 1990, B3.

___. "Defense Foiled in Alibi Effort at Jogger Trial." *New York Times*, 21 November 1990, B7.

_____. "Defense Hopes to Block Park Jogger's Testimony." *New York Times*, 16 November 1989, B8.

. "Defense in Jogger Trial Argues Rights Violation." *New York Times*, 10 July 1990, B2.

. "Detective Says He Tricked Jogger Suspect." *New York Times*, 24 July 1990, B1.

__. "Detective Tells of Confession in Jogger Case: Says Teenager Detailed Role after Mother Left." *New York Times*, 24 October 1989, B5.

. "Father Defends His Son at Central Park Trial." *New York Times*, 3 August 1990, B2.

. "Genetic Tests 'Inconclusive' in Jogger Rape." *The New York Times*, 10 October 1989, B1.

. "Guilty Plea in '89 Rape-Murder." New York Times, 8 October 1999, B3.

_____. "Jogger Attack is Recounted by Prosecutor." *New York Times*, 9 August 1990, B1.

_____. "Jogger Hard to Identify in Hospital, Friend Testifies." *New York Times*, 12 July 1990.

_____. "Jogger Jury Sees Videotaped Confession." *New York Times*, 17 November 1990, 27.

. "Jogger Jury Relied on Physical Evidence, Not Tapes." *New York Times*, 13 December 1990, B1.

____. "Jogger in Rape in Central Park Leaves Hospital." *New York Times*, 15 November 1989, B1.

_____. "Jogger Returns to Limited Work at Solomon." *New York Times*, 30 November 1989, A1.

_____. "Jogger Suspect Says Police Insist He Touched Her Blood." *New York Times*, 18 November 1989, 31.

. "Judge Cites Defiance; Defense Sees 'Lynching." New York Times, 14 March 1990, B1.

. "Judge Explains His Ruling in the Jogger Case." *New York Times*, 1 March 1990, B3.

_____. "Judge Rejects Defense Claim in Central Park Jogger Case." *New York Times*, 6 July 1990, B3.

____. "Judge Rejects Lawyer's Plea in Jogger Trial." *New York Times*, 27 October 1990, 27.

_____. "Jury Hears First Testimony Tying a Defendant to Attack on Jogger." *New York Times*, 13 July 1990, B3.

_____. "Jury in Jogger Trial Hears Last of 3 Confessions." *New York Times*, 26 July 1990, B3.

. "Last Sentencing in Jogger Attack." New York Times, 14 March 1991, B4.

. "Lawyer Challenges Police on Statement in Jogger Rape Case." *New York Times*, 27 July 1990, B2.

_____. "Lawyer Says Four Held in Park Rape are Suspects in Earlier Stabbing. *New York Times*, 10 June 1989, 31.

. "Lawyer Tries Grilling Jogger on Park Rape." *New York Times*, 3 November 1990, 27.

. "Lawyers Couldn't Undo Confessions." New York Times, 20 August 1990, B4.

. "Lawyer's Questions in Jogger Trial Appear to Hurt Client." *New York Times*, 25 July 1990, B1.

_____. "Lawyer's Threat of Mistrial Splits Defense in Jogger Case." *New York Times*, 15 October 1990, B2.

_____. "Medical Data Reread to Jury in Jogger Case." *New York Times*, 17 August 1990, B1.

_____. "Move to Kill Victim Described by Defendant in Jogger Rape. *New York Times*, 2 November 1989, B2.

. "New Lawyer Requested in Jogger Trial." *New York Times*, 26 October 1990, B1.

. "Officer Tells Jury of Finding Battered Jogger." *New York Times*, 4 July 1990, 33.

. "Park Victim Out of Coma, Says 'Hello."" New York Times, 4 May 1989, B1.

_____. "Participants' May Testify in Jogger Case: Some Witnesses Given Immunity, Judge Says." *New York Times*, 14 June 1990, B1.

____. "Plea Bargain is Accepted for Final Jogger-Case Defendant." *The New York Times*, 31 January 1991, B1.

____. "Police Almost Released Three Suspects in Park Rape when Report Came in." *New York Times*, 14 October 1989, 29.

____. "Police Ignored Warnings of Age of Jogger Suspect, Witnesses Say." *New York Times*, 31 July 1990, PAGE?

_____. "Priest Puts up Bail to Free Youth, 14, in Jogger Attack." *New York Times*, 9 June 1989, B2.

. "Prosecutor Recalls Violence in Park." *New York Times*, 30 November 1990, B4.

_____. "Prosecution Says it has Witness in the Park Attack." *New York Times*, 11 May 1989, B3.

_____. "Scientific Link Is Still Missing in Jogger Trial." *New York Times*, 20 July 1990, B1.

____. "Semen Tested in Jogger Case was not that of Defendants." *New York Times*, 14 July 1990, 25.

_____. "Shouts of 'Lie' Stun 2nd Trial in Jogger Rape." *New York Times*, 23 October 1990, B1.

____. "Statements are Allowed in Jogger Case; Admissions are Crucial, Prosecution Contends." *New York Times*, 24 February 1990, 27.

. "Taped Confessions Played at Jogger Trial." *New York Times*, 19 July 1990, B3.

_____. "Time Stops for Lawyers Awaiting Jogger Verdict." *New York Times*, 13 August 1990, B3.

. "TV Barred at Jogger Rape Trial." New York Times, 13 June 1990, B3.

. "Videotapes are Core of Central Park Jogger Case." *New York Times*, 11 June 1990, B3.

. "Witness Says Defendant Said He Held Jogger." *New York Times*, 8 November 1990, B17.

. "Youth's Father Says he Urged Park-Rape Lie: Suggested Confessing so Son could 'Go Home."" *New York Times*, 25 July 1990, 25.

_____. "Youth's Recounting of Jogger Rape is Read to Jury." *New York Times*, 18 July 1990, B3.

Sullivan, Timothy. "Chambers Gets 5 to 15 Years and Offers Apology in Court." *New York Times*, 16 April 1988, 33.

. "Levin's Family, Citing Drinking, Sues Dorrian's." *New York Times*, 9 August 1988, B3.

"Susan Smith." Court TV's Crime Library: Criminal Minds and Methods. www.crimelibrary.com/fillicide/smith/ (3 March 2005).

"Susan Smith's Ex-Husband: Let Yates Father Grieve." CNN.com, 6 July 2001.

archives.cnn.com/2001/US/07/06/smith.yates/ (3 March 2005).

- "Susan Smith's Ex-Mother-in-law's Hubby Recalls He was a Suspect in Case; Waits for Jury to Decide Her Fate." *Jet*, 7 August 1995, 64.
- "Susan Smith's Handwritten Confession." Spartanburg Herald-Journal (South Carolina), 3 November 1994. http://www.teleplex.net/shj/smith/ninedays/ssconf.html (10 March 2005).
- "Suspect in Attack on Central Park Jogger Says He Raped Another." Associated Press State & Local Wire, 5 October 2002.
- "Suspects in Park Attack Said to be Giving Details." *New York Times*, 26 September 1989, B4.
- Swain, David. "Life in Prison for Susan Smith; Unforgivable Sin." Atlanta Journal and Constitution. 1 August 1995, 6A.
- "The System's Wilding in Central Park." Revolutionary Worker, 3 November 2002, 10.
- Tafflinger, Richard F. "The Susan Smith Trial and TV: A Commentary." www.wsu.edu:8080/~taflinge/smith.html (10 January 2005).
- Talamo, Joe. "Truth in Jogger Case Still in Much Doubt." *Post-Standard* (Syracuse, New York), 13 December 2002, A13.
- Tannenbaum, Leora. "Boys will be Boys." *Women's Review of Books* 15, no. 1 (October 1997): 1.
- Tanner, Robert. "S.C. Mom Indicted in Boys' Killing." *Chicago Sun-Times*, 13 December 1994, 30.
- Tate, Greg. "Leadership Follies: From Mau Maus to Mr. Charlie." *Village Voice*, 9 May 1989, 33.
- Tatum, Wilbert A. "Bensonhurst: On the Street Where We Live." *New York Amsterdam News*, 16 June 1994, 14.

_. "The Crime of 9/11 and Central Park Jogger Time: The More Things Change, the More They are the Same." *New York Amsterdam News*, 12 September 2002, 12.

_____. "Decision in Jogger Five Case May Come Early." *New York Amsterdam News*, 12 December 2002, 12.

____. "Jogger Justice." *New York Amsterdam News* 14 November 2002.

____. "The Jogger Saga and Morgenthau: If a Brick Don't Fall and the Sun do Shine." *New York Amsterdam News*, 24 October 2002.

____. "Jogger Trial: The Lynching Attempt that Must Not Succeed." *New York Amsterdam News*, 11 August 1990, 12.

. "Koch Must Resign." New York Amsterdam News, 2 September 1989, 1.

. "The Legal Lynching Continues, the Police Write the Script." New York Amsterdam News, 21 July 1990, 12.x

. "Park Jogger, Justice and Our Children." *New York Amsterdam News*, 16 June 1990, 14.

. "When a War is not a War." New York Amsterdam News, 21 November 2002.

. "A Will and Testament for Robert Morgenthau." *New York Amsterdam News*, 5 December 2002, 12.

- Taylor, Carol. "The Jogger Case: Notes from a Courtroom." *New York Amsterdam News*, 30 June 1990, 14.
- "Teen Defendant Disrupts Central Park Jogger Trial." *The Record* (Kitchener-Waterloo, Ontario), 23 October 1990, A9.

"Teens Accused in Gang Rape Killing." Toronto Star, 20 November 1990, A1.

"Teens Convicted in Jogger Case Denied Guilt in Parole Hearings." Associated Press State & Local Wire, 16 October 2002.

"Tells of Proposal to Drop Leibowitz." New York Times, 30 January 1936, 3.

- "Ten-Year Jail Terms for Central Park Rapists." Courier-Mail, 13 September 1990.
- Terry, Don. "On Slain Youth's Block, Sorrow and Bitterness." *New York Times*, 25 August 1989, B2.

_____. "A Week of Rapes: The Jogger and 28 Not in the News." *New York Times*, 29 May 1989, 25.

. "A Woman's False Accusation Pains Many Blacks." *New York Times*, 6 November 1994, 32.

"Testimony has Youths Joyous After Assault." New York Times, 4 November 1989, 30.

- "Text of U.S. Supreme Court's Decision in the Scottsboro Case and Dissenting Opinion." *New York Times*, 8 November 1932, 12.
- "Third Trial Brings Second Guilty Verdict in Georgia Tourist's Slaying." *St. Petersburg Times* (Florida), 14 October 2004. http://www.sptimes.com/2004/10/14/State/Third_trial_brings_se.shtml (4 April 2005).
- Thomas, Cal. "Pornography Causes Rape and 'Wilding."" St. Louis Post-Dispatch (Missouri), 19 May 1989, 3B.
- Thomas, Jerry and Thomas Palmer. "New Charges of Coercion in Bennett Investigation." *Boston Globe*, 20 January 1990, 1.
- Thomas, Michael M. "Sex and Death in Central Park." *New York Times*, 10 September 1989, BR11.
- Thomas, Scott. "The Culture of Vengeance: In a Leander, Less Liberal America, a Society Sick of Coddling Convicts and 'Rehabilitation' has a New Message for Criminals: It's Payback Time!" *Buffalo News* (New York), 9 April 1995, 9.
- Thomasch, Paul. "NY Sued Over Central Park Jogger Case." *Swissinfo*, 8 December 2003. www.swissinfo.org/sen/Swissinfo.html (6 August 2004).
- "Till Case Linked to Negro's Plight: Persistence of Segregation in Both South and North Decried by Rabbi Klein." *New York Times*, 30 October 1955, 86.
- "Till Flimmaker Says He Wants Meeting with Ashcroft." Associated Press State & Local Wire, 8 February 2004.
- "To Appeal Scottsboro Case." New York Times, 21 April 1937, 3.
- "To Ask Negroes' Release." New York Times, 2 April 1935, 15.
- "To Ask a New Trial of Scottsboro Case." New York Times, 22 September 1935, N9.
- Toobin, Jeffrey, narr. "DNA and the Central Park Jogger Case." CNN.com/Law Center, 5 October 2002. http://archives.cnn.com/2002/LAW/09/27/cnna.toobin.dna/index.html (5 March 2005).

Toobin, Jeffrey. "A Prosecutor Speaks Up." The New Yorker, 2 December 2002, 42.

"Torture, American-Style; False Confessions and Unfair Plea Bargains are Part of our System of Justice." *Pittsburgh Post-Gazette*, 20 December 2002, A25.

Trafford, Abigail. "Flashes of 'Clockwork Orange'; Moments of Terror Mirror '60s Fiction." *Washington Post*, 2 May 1989, Z7.

. "The Medea Syndrome." *Washington Post*, 8 November 1994, Z6.

Tran, Mark. "Central Park Jogger Rapists Get Maximum." *The Guardian* (London), 12 September 1990.

. "US City Horrified by Brutal Rape." *The Guardian* (London), 18 November 1993, 15.

- Trebay, Guy. "Trial and Error; In The Central Park Case, The Best Laid Plans of Elizabeth Lederer Went Awry." *Village Voice*, 25 December 1990, 35-37.
- "Trial Set for Oct. 11 for 2 in Jogger Case." New York Times, 11 September 1990, B7.
- "Trial Sets Alight a Bonfire of Profanities." Courier-Mail, 1 August 1990.
- Trippett, F. and B. Goldberg. "Guilty, Guilty, Guilty." Time, 27 August 1990.
- Truehart, Charles. "Plumbing New York's Ugly Soul" *Washington Post*, 8 January 1991, B7.
- "Trump Says He will Not Apologize for 1989 Death Penalty Ad." Associated Press State & Local Wire, 23 October 2002.
- Tucker, Cynthia. "Death Penalty as a Political Tool." *Times-Picayune* (New Orleans), 24 July 1995, B7.

. "The Legacy of Susan Smith." *Denver Post*, 17 November 1994, B11.

- Tucker, Eric. "Central Park Jogger Says She Can't Remember Horror of that Night." Associated Press State & Local Wire, 7 April 2003.
- Tucker, Rich. "Some Wary of Videotaping Confessions: Watching Tactics May Disturb Jurors." *Times-Union*, 18 April 2002. http://www.injusticebusters.com/2003/Butler_case_news.htm (17 March 2005).
- Turque, Bill with Sue Hutchinson. "Gang Rape in the Suburbs." *Newsweek*, 5 June 1989, 26.
- Turque, Bill with Anne Underwood. "A Rape Verdict in the Central Park Jogger Trial." *Newsweek*, 27 August 1990, 39.

and Mary Miller. "Justice in Black and White." *Newsweek*, 13 August 1990, 36.

"Turns Over Records in Scottsboro Case." New York Times, 12 October 1934, 26.

- "Two Raped Women Tell their Stories: Jane Doe, Central Park Jogger Step Forward with Books." *Edmonton Journal* (Alberta), 27 April 2003, B6.
- "Two Win Transfer in Scottsboro Case: Judge Horton Orders Wright and Williams Tried in Alabama Juvenile Court." *New York Times*, 2 June 1933, 20.
- Tye, Larry. "Trial Followed with Uncommon Fervor." *Boston Globe*, 19 August 1990, 78.

Tyre, Peg. "Reversing the Verdict." Newsweek, 16 December 2002, 58.

Ullman, Joan. "Fairstein or Foul." Village Voice, 20 February 1990, 35.

- "U.S. to Reopen Probe of Emmett Till Slaying." *Jacksonville Free Press* (Florida), 13-19 May 2004, 1.
- Usborne, David. "Susan Smith Made 'Conscious Decision' to Kill Sons in Lake." *The Independent* (London), 19 June 1995, 11.

. "Teenagers Wrongly Convicted for Central Park Rape." *The Independent* (London), 4 December 2002, 15.

Vargas, Theresa. "Central Park Jogger; Inspiring Others to Survive Trauma." *Newsday*, 17 October 2004, A16.

"Vento, 4, Charged with Manslaughter." The New Amsterdam News, 21 July 1990, 1.

- Venturo, Maria F. "Being Safe." New York Times, 11 March 1990, SM16.
- Vestuto, Chris. "Rape Case Sparks Black-Feminist Dialog." *The Guardian*, 10 May 1989, 5.
- "Videotape Confessions: Central Park Jogger Case." *Newsday.com*. http://www.newsday.com/news/local/newyork/nyjoggergallery1012,0,5406481.vi deogallery (29 July 2004).
- "Village Voice Forum of Black Reporters on Central Park Rape." New York Amsterdam News, 6 May 1989, 33.
- "Virginia Executes 4 of Martinsville 7." New York Times, 3 February 1951, 18.
- Vitullo-Martin, Julia. "Botched Investigation, Botched Justice." New York Sun, 18 March 2003, 6.

____. "The District Attorney vs. the Police." *Gotham Gazette* (New York), February 2003. www.gothamgazette.com/article/20030206/4/275 (6 August 2004).

_. "Old Issues are New Again: Parole, Central Park Jogger Case, Rape." *Gotham Gazette* (New York), November 2002. www.gothamgazette.com/article/20021101/4/79 (22 March 2005).

Vobejda, Barbara. "Anguished Town Says Goodbye to Young Victims." *Washington Post*, 7 November 1994, A1.

. "Officials Express Fears for Safety of Missing Boys." *Washington Post*, 30 October 1994, A3.

. "Smith's Kin Apologize to Blacks; Accused Mother's Tale Sparked Resentment." *Washington Post*, 9 November 1994, A8.

Voboril, Mary. "Absent Rage." Newsday, 10 April 2003, B6.

- Walker, Adrian. "Passing the Buck in the Stuart Case." *Boston Globe*, 21 October 1999, B1.
- Walker, Jesse H. "Howard Beach Hooligans Indictments Overturned: Ruling Throws Pall Over Joyous Xmas Holiday." *New York Amsterdam News*, 30 December 1999, 1.

_____. "Lawyers are in the News, but this Takes the Cake." *New York Amsterdam News*, 25 August 1990, 11.

- Walters, Joanna. "Victim's Rape Story to be Bestseller." *Guardian* (London), 13 April 2003. www.guardian.co.uk/international/story/0,6903,935783,00.html (8 July 2004).
- Ware, Leland. "The Long Legacy of the Scottsboro Case." *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* (Missouri), 11 September 1994, 5C.
- Warren, Marcus. "'People Assume that I Hate Men': Sex Crimes Prosecutor Linda Gave up her Job to Write Novels—But there's One Case That she Can't Let Go." *Daily Telegraph* (London), 21 January 2003, 17.
- Washington, Julie E. "CCC Event to Probe the Scottsboro Case." *Plain Dealer* (Cleveland, Ohio), 25 September 2001, E4.
- Weissenstein, Michael. "Accusations Fly After Decision in Jogger Case." Associated Press State & Local Wire, 19 December 2002.

. "Manhattan DA Denies Police Theory of Jogger Case." Associated Press State

& Local Wire, 30 January 2003.

_. "NYPD Report: Five Jogger Defendants 'Most Likely' Guilty." *Associated Press State & Local Wire*, 28 January 2003.

. "Police: No Misconduct in Jogger Case." Associated Press State & Local Wire, 27 January 2003.

- Westfeldt, Amy. "Glen Ridge Defendant Argues Late Lawyer was Ineffective." Associated Press & State Wire, 15 December 1998.
- "What Happened to Emmett Till?" New York Times, 12 May 2004, 22.
- "Where's the Media Frenzy Over Jogger Revelations?" *New York Post*, 20 October 2002, 24.
- Whitfield, Stephen. "The Resurrection of Emmett Till." *Boston Globe*, 18 May 2004, A11.
- Whitt, Richard. "Gingrich Fires Back Over His Susan Smith Remarks; Links Slayings with Democrats 'Out of Context." *Atlanta Journal and Constitution*, 19 November 1994, B2.
- Whyte, Kemerie A. "Susan Smith: Inconsistent Coverage." *Atlanta Journal and Constitution*, 12 July 1995, 12A.
- Wicker, Tom. "Central Park Attack Rooted in Resentment." St. Louis Post-Dispatch (Missouri), 2 May 1989, 3B.

. "Making Things Worse." New York Times, 2 May 1989, A25.

. "The Worst Fear." *New York Times*, 28 April 1989, A39.

- "Wilding' and Justice; the Central Park Jogger Case Holds Lessons on the Criminal Justice System." *Times Union* (Albany, NY), 11 December 2002, A10.
- Wilgoren, Jodi. "Officers in Diallo Case May Not Testify, One Lawyer Says." New York Times, 20 February 1999, B6.

Will, George F. "America's Slide into the Sewer." Newsweek, 30 July 1990, 64.

. "They Went 'Wilding." Washington Post, 30 April 1989, C7.

Williams, Lloyd. "Commentary: Central Park Case; 21st century Scottsboro Boys." New *Pittsburgh Courier*, 13 November 2002, A7. _. "Trump: The Blame Game; The Central Park Case Revisited." *New York Beacon*, 2-8 December 2004, 12.

- Williams, Patricia J. "The Trials of the Millennium." *The Nation*, 21 April 1999. www.thenation.com/doc.mhtml?i19990510&s=williams (8 July 2004).
- Wilson, Michael. "A Crime Revisited: The Exonerated; None of the Former Defendants were Able to Hear the News Firsthand." *New York Times*, 6 December 2002.

. "Crowd Demands Quick Action to Clear Five in Jogger Case." *New York Times*, 21 October 2002, B3.

. "Prosecutors Given 6 Weeks to Sort Facts in Jogger Case." *New York Times*, 22 October 2002, 10.

. "Protests Swirl around Jogger Case." New York Times, 16 October 2002, B8.

- Witheridge, Annette. "Fourteen Years on, Central Park Rape Victim Speaks of Her Ordeal." *The Scotsman*, 1 April 2003.
- Wolff, Craig. "Attacks Were Planned, Two Park Victims Say." New York Times, 24 April 1989, B1.

. "Youth in Central Park Rampage Aid Prosecutors." *New York Times*, 6 October 1989, B1.

_____. "Youths Rape and Beat Central Park Jogger." *New York Times*, 21 April 1989, B1.

- Wolper, Allan. "Naming the Jogger: Central Park Jogger has a Book Coming Out, So Why Can't We ID Her?" *Editor & Publisher*, 10 February 2003, 22.
- "Woman Charges Attack: Prisoner is Montgomery, Convicted in Scottsboro Case." New York Times, 28 July 1940, 20.
- Wong, Doris Sue. "Activist: Indictments will Not Dispel Anger." *Boston Globe*, 29 September 1991, 20.

____. "McMahon, Stuart Expected Immunity; 2 Testify that DA Said 'Don't Worry."" *Boston Globe*, 14 February 1992, 1.

____. "Siblings Confronted Matthew Stuart; Testify of Stormy Family Meeting." *Boston Globe*, 15 February 1992, 1. . "Stuart Case Figure Pleads Guilty." *Boston Globe*, 11 November 1992, 1.

_____. "Stuart Lawyers Says he Won't Break Silence." *Boston Globe*, 4 November 1992, 55.

Woodward, Van C. "Scottsboro." New York Times, 9 March 1969, BR5.

Worth, Robert F. "A Crime Revisited: Wilding—A Word that Seared a City's Imagination." *New York Times*, 6 December 2002, B4.

___. "Facing High-Visibility Decision, Judge Remains Low-key." *New York Times*, 20 December 2002, B5.

. "His 15-Year Sentence Served, Chambers Walks Free, Quietly." *New York Times*, 15 February 2003, B1.

____. "Facing High-Visibility Decision, Judge Remains Low-key." *New York Times*, 20 December 2002, B5.

___. "'Preppie Murder' Killer Silent as He Leaves N.Y. Prison: 'What Blew Me Away was that the Guy had no Family there to Pick Him Up." *The Gazette* (Montreal, Quebec), 15 February 2003, A28.

_____. "Robert Chambers to be Freed after Serving Maximum in 1986 Killing." *New York Times*, 13 February 2003, B1.

- Yette, Samuel F. "Emmett Till's Death was a Harbinger Then." *Philadelphia Tribune*, 25 September 1995, 2A.
- Younge, Gary. "How the Hell Did I Survive?" *Guardian* (London), 3 April 2003. www.guardian.co.uk/crime/article/0,2763,928350,00.html (8 July 2004).
- "Youth Dropped from Jogger Case is Shot." New York Times, 2 November 1989, B2.
- "Youth is Freed in Jogger Rape." New York Times, 22 December 1989, B3.

"Youth Won't Testify in Rape of Jogger." New York Times, 26 May 1989, B2.

"Yusef Salaam's Confession." Letter to the Editor. New York Post, 25 July 1990, 20.

- Zinsmeister, Karl. "Growing up Scared: Spurred on by Family Instability, Violent Crime Now Touches Millions of Young Lives." *The Atlantic* 265.6 (June1990): 49-60.
- Zolper, Thomas. "Guilt Upheld in Glen Ridge; But Court Sees Consent in '89 Rape Case." *The Record* (NJ), 21 May 1997, A1.

Zurawik, David. "Revisiting a Painful Crossroads in Race Relations: Brutal Mississippi Murder of Emmett Till, 14, is Focus of New Report." *Baltimore Sun*, 24 October 2004, 3E.

Popular Culture/Visual Culture

- McCormick, Joneve. "For the Central Park Jogger." *Small Bird Bones*. New York: The New Press, 1993.
- Paris. "The Hate that Hate Made." *The Devil Made Me Do It*. Tommy Boy, 1990. Compact Disc.
- Public Enemy. "Welcome to the Terrordome.." *Fear of a Black Planet*. Def Jam, 1990. Compact Disc.

Sapphire. "Wild Thing." New York: High Risk Books, 1994.

Legal Documents/Proceedings

- Armstrong, Michael F., et al. NPYD Central Park Jogger Case Panel Report (January 27, 2003). www.nyc.gov/html/nypd/pdf/dcpi/JoggerReportfinal.pdf (3 December 2010).
- "The Emmett Till Case." Mr Talent and Mr. Harkin. *Congressional Record-Senate*, 108th Congress, 2nd sess. 150 Cong Rec S 11713, 20 November 2004.
- Kevin Scherzer et al. v. Alvin Ortiz, Jr 111 Fed. Appx. 78 (2004). Lexis 17411.
- "The Murder of Emmett Till." Mr. Rush (IL). *Congressional Record-House*, 108th Congress, 2nd sess. 150 Cong Rec H 2890, 12 May 2004.
- *New Jersey v. Kevin Scherzer et al.* 301 N.J. Super. 363; 694 A.2d 196 (1997). Lexis 233.
- New Jersey v. Kevin Scherzer. 157 N.J. 645; 725 A.2d 1126 (1999). Lexis 88.
- New Jersey v. Kyle Scherzer. 156 N.J. 380; 718 A.2d 1209 (1998). Lexis 950.
- *New York v. Antron McCray et al.* 147 Misc. 2d 1103; 559 N.Y.S.2d 619 (1990). Lexis 405.

New York v. Kharey Wise et al. 194 Misc. 2d 481; 752 N.Y.S.2d 837 (2002). Lexis 1708

New York v. Kharey Wise. 204 A.D.2d 133; 612 N.Y.S.2d 117 (1994). Lexis 5114

New York v Robert Chambers. 134 Misc. 2d 688; 512 N.Y.S.2d 631 (1987). Lexis 2089.

New York v. Yusef Salaam. 174 Misc. 2d 726; 666 N.Y.S.2d 881 (1992). Lexis 554.

New York v. Yusef Salaam. 83 N.Y.2d 51; 629 N.E.2d 371; 607 N.Y.S.2d 899 (1993). Lexis 4332.

New York v. Yusef Salaam. 187 A.D.2d 363; 590 N.Y.S.2d 195 (1997). Lexis 13112.

New York Police Department. Executive Summary: Central Park Jogger Case Panel Report. 13 October 2004. http://www.nyc.gov/html/nypd/html/dcpi/executivesumm_cpjc.html (10 October 2004).

_____. Panel on Central Park Jogger Case Issues Report. 27 January 2003. http://www.nyc.gov/html/nypd/pdf/dcpi/JoggerReportfinal.pdf (6 June 2004).

- Norris v Alabama, 156 So. 556 (1934), www.law.umkc.edu/faculty/projects/FTrials/scottsboro/Norris1.htm (20 April 2005).
- Norris v. Alabama, 294 US 587, 55 S. Ct. 579 (1935), www.law.umkc.edu/faculty/projects/FTrials/scottsboro/SB_norus.htm (20 April 2005).
- Norris v. Alabama, 182 So. 69 (1938), www.law.umkc.edu/faculty/projects/FTrials/scottsboro/Norr2.htm (20 April 2005).
- Patterson v. Alabama 141 So. 195 (1932). www.law.umkc.edu/faculty/projects/FTrials/scottsboro/Patt.htm (20 April 2005).
- Patterson v. Alabama, 175 So. 371 (1937), www.law.umkc.edu/faculty/projects/FTrials/scottsboro/Patt2.htm (20 April 2005).
- Patterson v. Alabama, 294 US 600, 55 S. Ct. 575 (1935),
- Patterson v. Alabama, 175 So. 371 (1937), www.law.umkc.edu/faculty/projects/FTrials/scottsboro/Pat1935.htm (20 April 2005).
- The People &c., Respondent, v. Yusef Salaam, Appellant. 83 N.Y.2d 51, 629 N.E.2d

371, 607 N.Y.S.2d 899,No. 244. Court of Appeals of New York, December 16, 1993. Online. LexisNexis Academic (2 June 2011).

- People United for Children, Inc. v. City of N.Y., 108 F.Supp.2d 275, 302 (S.D.N.Y.2000).
- Powell et al v. Alabama 287 US 45 (1932). www.law.umkc.edu/faculty/projects/FTrials/scottsboro/SB_powus.htm (20 April 2005).
- Ryan, Nancy E. "Affirmation in Response to Motion to Vacate Judgment of Conviction: The People of the State of NY v. Kharey Wise, Kevin Richardson, Antron McCray, Yusef Salaam and Raymond Santana, Defendants, Incident No. 4762/89," 5 December 2002.
- U.S. House. *Expressing the Sense of Congress with Respect to the Murder of Emmett Till.* 108th Congress, 2nd sess. H. Con. Res. 527, 19 November 2004.

Expressing the Sense of Congress with Respect to the Murder of Emmett Till. 108th Cong., 2nd sess., H. Con. Res. 360, 22 November 2004.

_. *Expressing the Sense of Congress with Respect to the Murder of Emmett Till.* 109th Congress, 1st sess. H. Con. Res. 77, 24 February 2005.

- U.S. Senate. *Expressing the Sense of Congress with Respect to the Murder of Emmett Till*. 109th Congress, 1st sess. S. Con. Res. 3, 24 January 2005.
- Weems v. Alabama, 182 So. 3 (1932), www.law.umkc.edu/faculty/projects/FTrials/scottsboro/Weems2.htm (20 April 2005).
- Weems et al. v. Alabama, 141 So. 215 (1932). www.law.umkc.edu/faculty/projects/FTrials/scottsboro/Weems.htm (20 April 2005).